EnergyReporterPQA[™]

Energy Dashboard, Energy Reporting & Cost Analysis Software

Version 5



User Manual V.1.16 September 16, 2021

Electro Industries/GaugeTech™ Powered by Innovation™

1800 Shames Drive, Westbury, NY 11590 Tel: (516) 334-0870 Fax: (516) 338-4741 Email: sales@electroind.com

This page intentionally left blank.

EnergyReporterPQA[™] Application Installation and Operation Manual Version 1.16

Published by:

Electro Industries/GaugeTech

1800 Shames Drive

Westbury, NY 11590

Copyright Notice

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying, recording, or information storage or retrieval systems or any future forms of duplication, for any purpose other than the purchaser's use, without the expressed written permission of Electro Industries/GaugeTech.

© 2021 Electro Industries/GaugeTech (EIG)

Nexus®, Shark®, CommunicatorPQA®, MeterManagerPQA®, EnergyPQA®, and EnergyPQA.com® are registered trademarks of Electro Industries/GaugeTech. The distinctive shapes, styles and overall appearances of the Nexus® 1500/1500+ meters and the Shark® meters are trademarks of Electro Industries/GaugeTech. V-Switch[™], HMIPQA[™], and EnergyReporterPQA[™] are trademarks of Electro Industries/GaugeTech.

Microsoft[®], Excel[®], and Windows[®] are either registered trademarks or trademarks of Microsoft Corporation in the United States and/or other countries.

Software version 5.

Modbus® is a registered trademark of Schneider Electric, licensed to the Modbus Organization, Inc.

Customer Service and Support

Customer support is available 8:00 am to 8:00 pm, Eastern Standard Time, Monday through Friday. Please have the serial number and a detailed problem description available. When returning any merchandise to EIG, a return materials authorization number is required. For customer or technical assistance, phone 516-334-0870 or fax 516-338-4741.

Disclaimer

The information presented in this publication has been carefully checked for reliability; however, no responsibility is assumed for inaccuracies. The information contained in this document is subject to change without notice.

Our Focus at Electro Industries/GaugeTech (EIG)

EIG exclusively delivers integrated energy and power quality monitoring solutions utilizing AI and deep industry expertise to improve reliability, efficiency, and sustainability. With over 50 years' experience in the electrical industry, EIG has developed extensive energy management and power quality expertise to help customers find ideal solutions to complex challenges. Our corporate culture promotes being cutting edge and investing in R&D to continually improve our customer experience.

Our solutions are designed to deliver results in days, not years. Known for our reputation as being a dependable provider and for exemplary service and support, EIG is committed to customer satisfaction.

License Agreement for Electro Industries/GaugeTech Software Applications

EIG SOFTWARE END USER LICENSE AGREEMENT (EULA)

This legal document is an Agreement between Electro Industries/GaugeTech ("EIG") and You, as the end user of EIG's software ("SOFTWARE"). EIG licenses this SOFT-WARE to You only upon the condition that You accept all of the terms contained in this Agreement.

BY SELECTING THE "AGREE" BUTTON BELOW THIS AGREEMENT OR BY INSTALLING, UPLOADING, ACCESSING, OR OTHERWISE COPYING OR USING ALL OR ANY PORTION OF THE SOFTWARE, YOU AGREE TO BE LEGALLY BOUND BY THE TERMS OF THIS AGREEMENT.

IF YOU DO NOT ACCEPT THE TERMS OF THIS AGREEMENT, YOU MUST NOT USE THE SOFTWARE. If You are proposing to load the SOFTWARE from a disk or other portable media, select the "DISAGREE" button and the loading of the SOFTWARE will be canceled. If You are proposing to download the SOFTWARE or a License Key, do not do so. If You have acquired a physical software pack, do not open it. Promptly return the unopened software pack and other items (including the License Key, written materials, binders or other containers, and hardware, if any) accompanying this Agreement to the place where You obtained them for a full refund.

INSTALLATION, UPLOADING, ACCESS, OR OTHER COPYING OR USE OF THIS SOFT-WARE OR ANY ACCOMPANYING DOCUMENTATION OR MATERIALS EXCEPT AS PER-MITTED BY THIS AGREEMENT IS UNAUTHORIZED AND CONSTITUTES A MATERIAL BREACH OF THIS AGREEMENT AND AN INFRINGEMENT OF THE COPYRIGHT AND OTHER INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS IN SUCH SOFTWARE, DOCUMENTATION AND MATERIALS. YOU MAY BE LIABLE TO EIG FOR DAMAGES, AND YOU MAY BE SUB-JECT TO CRIMINAL PENALTIES.

1.DEFINITIONS

1.1. "You" "Your" or "End User" shall refer to any individual or entity (including that entity's parent or affiliated companies) that installs, uploads, accesses or otherwise copies the SOFTWARE.

1.2."EIG", "Electro", "Company", "we", "us", et al. shall refer to EI Electronics, LLC, d/ b/a Electro Industries/Gauge Tech.

1.3."SOFTWARE" shall refer to any one and/or any combination of the following software provided by EIG:

1.3.1.CommunicatorPQA[™] application;

1.3.2.MeterManagerPQA[™] application;

1.3.3.EnergyReporterPQA[™] application; and

1.3.4. HMIPQATM application.

As used herein, the term "SOFTWARE" may refer to any one of the above-listed software applications individually or any combination thereof.

1.4"Hosted Software" means online software, platform and websites which You can access via the SOFTWARE and are maintained by EIG.

1.5 "End User Data" means data entered or uploaded by You to the Hosted Software via the SOFTWARE and/or data pushed to the Hosted Software via the SOFTWARE including, but not limited to, data aggregated from metering devices, non-metering devices, etc., and data generated by the SOFTWARE.

1.6 "EIG Data" means all information, including, but not limited to, data, analyses, measurements, reports, trends, and metrics, generated from, derived from, based on or related to End User Data.

1.7"Computing Device" means any computing device or computing platform on which the SOFTWARE is installable or installed.

1.8"Website" means the website accessible at EnergyPQA.com[™] or via the SOFT-WARE.

2. GRANT OF LICENSE. In consideration of payment of the license fee and Your Agreement to abide by the terms and conditions of this Agreement, EIG grants to You the following non-exclusive rights:

(a) Installation and Use. You may install and use one copy of the SOFTWARE program on a single Computing Device at a single location, in accordance with the applicable User Documentation and within the scope of this Agreement. The Computing Device cannot have more than one copy (i.e. session or instance) of the SOFTWARE running at any one time. EIG's license grant (and, with that grant, Your right to install and use the SOFTWARE and User Documentation) is conditioned on Your continuous compliance with all license limitations, restrictions and other terms in this Agreement. If You violate any of these limitations, restrictions or other terms, the license grant will automatically and immediately terminate. The license descriptions in this Section 2 (Grant of License) define the scope of rights that EIG grants to You. Any usage of the SOFT-WARE and/or User Documentation outside the scope of the applicable license grant or otherwise not in accordance with this Agreement constitutes an infringement of EIG's intellectual property rights as well as a material breach of this Agreement.

(b) Backup Copies. You may make one copy of the SOFTWARE solely for backup purposes.

(c) Network Use. You may also install a copy of the SOFTWARE on a central storage device, such as a network server, from which other computers and/or Computing Devices may use it; however, You must acquire and dedicate a license for each copy (i.e. session or instance) of the SOFTWARE running at any one time. A license for the SOFTWARE may not be shared or used concurrently on different computers and/or Computing Devices.

(d) Prohibited Use. EIG does not permit the following use and You acknowledge that such use and/or actions shall be prohibited:

i.) Use. You may not (and may not permit any third party to) install, access, or otherwise copy or use the SOFTWARE except as expressly authorized by this Agreement.

ii.) Reverse Engineering. You may not (and may not permit any third party to) reverse engineer, decompile or disassemble the SOFTWARE.

iii.) Transfers. You may not distribute, rent, loan, lease, sell, sublicense, or otherwise transfer all or a portion of the SOFTWARE, or any rights granted in this Agreement, to any other person or legal entity without the prior written consent of EIG.

iv.) Hosting or Third Party Use. You may not install or access, or allow the installation or access of, the SOFTWARE over the Internet, including without limitation, use in connection with a Web hosting, commercial time-sharing, service bureau, or similar service, or make the SOFTWARE available to third parties via the Internet on Your computer system or otherwise.

v.) Notices. You may not remove, alter, or obscure any proprietary notices, labels, or marks from or on the SOFTWARE.

vi.) Modifications. You may not modify, translate, adapt, arrange, or create derivative works based on the SOFTWARE for any purpose.

vii.) Circumvention. You may not utilize any equipment, device, software, or other means designed to circumvent or remove any form of copy protection used by EIG in connection with the SOFTWARE, or use the SOFTWARE together with any authorization code, serial number, or other copy-protection device not supplied by EIG directly or through an authorized distributor. In the case of a network version, You may not utilize any equipment, device, software, or other means designed to circumvent or remove the License Manager. You may not utilize any equipment, device, software, or other means designed to circumvent or remove any usage restrictions, or to enable functionality disabled by EIG in connection with the SOFTWARE. You may not bypass or delete any functionality or technical limitations of the SOFTWARE that prevent or inhibit the unauthorized copying or use of the SOFTWARE.

viii.) Export. You may not export the SOFTWARE in violation of this Agreement, or U.S., or other applicable export control laws.

3.COLLECTION AND USE OF YOUR INFORMATION. You acknowledge that when You download, install or use the SOFTWARE, EIG may use automatic means (including, for example, cookies and web beacons) to collect information about Your Computing Device and about Your use of the SOFTWARE (which is included in the definition of End User Data). By downloading, installing, using, and providing information to or through this SOFTWARE, You consent to all use and actions taken by us with respect to Your information.

4.OWNERSHIP AND USE OF DATA. All ownership rights in and to the SOFTWARE shall remain exclusively with EIG and its licensors, as applicable. Access to the SOFTWARE is provided to You only to allow You to exercise Your rights under this Agreement, and no implied license or right not expressly set forth in this Agreement is granted to You.

"(a) End User Data. In connection with the SOFTWARE, EIG may collect and maintain End User Data provided by You. EIG shall maintain all personal identifiable aspects of all End User Data as confidential. All third parties authorized by EIG which may have access to the End User Data shall be under obligations of confidentiality to maintain the End User Data as confidential. You agree to and do hereby grant to EIG the irrevocable, perpetual, transferrable right to use any End User Data. "(b) EIG Data. All EIG Data is the sole property of EIG. EIG has the right to use, collect, store, create, aggregate, mine, analyze or modify EIG Data in any form, for any purpose and in any manner.

5. LICENSE KEY. The SOFTWARE may be protected by a lock and may only be used in conjunction with a valid License Key (which may be either a hardware or software device) issued by or on behalf of EIG. EIG retains ownership of the License Key. You may use the License Key to operate the SOFTWARE for the term of this Agreement.

6. COPYRIGHT. The SOFTWARE is owned by EIG and is the subject of copyright. You may be held legally responsible for any copyright infringement which is caused or encouraged by Your failure to abide by the terms of this Agreement. You must not copy or duplicate the SOFTWARE, the License Key, or any written materials, except as expressly provided for in this Agreement. EIG has the right to trace serial numbers of the License Keys at any time and in any reasonable manner.

7. USE RESTRICTIONS. You may physically transfer the SOFTWARE from one computer/Computing Device to another provided that the SOFTWARE is used on only one computer/Computing Device at a time in conjunction with the License Key. You may not modify, adapt, translate, reverse engineer, decompile, or disassemble the SOFT-WARE or the License Key, or create derivative works based on the SOFTWARE or the written materials.

8. TRANSFER RESTRICTIONS. In no event may You transfer, assign, rent, lease, sell or otherwise dispose of the SOFTWARE, the License Key, or the written materials, on a temporary or permanent basis, except by returning them all to EIG.

9. TERMINATION. This Agreement is effective until terminated. This Agreement will terminate automatically without notice from EIG if You fail to comply with any provision of this Agreement. Upon termination for any reason, You must return all copies of the SOFTWARE, the License Key and the written materials to EIG, including all copies, whether modified, merged, or included with other software, and shall certify in writing to EIG that You have not retained the SOFTWARE in any form. Termination of this Agreement pursuant to this clause does not affect any rights or remedies which EIG may otherwise have under this Agreement or at law.

10. UPDATE POLICY. EIG may create, from time to time, updated versions of the SOFTWARE. EIG may make such updates available to You only if You have a current SOFTWARE support contract for each SOFTWARE license You hold. Updated versions of the SOFTWARE will be subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement and reference to the SOFTWARE in this Agreement means and includes any version update.

11.ALL RIGHTS RESERVED. EIG retains title to and ownership of the SOFTWARE and all copies thereof, and all other rights and interest, including without limitation, patents, copyrights, trademarks, trade secrets, and other intellectual property rights, in and to the SOFTWARE and any copies thereof. You have only the limited rights with respect to the SOFTWARE expressly set forth in this Agreement and You have no other rights, implied or otherwise. The structure, organization, and code of the SOFT-WARE are valuable trade secrets of EIG and You shall keep such trade secrets confidential. The SOFTWARE and User Documentation are licensed, not sold.

12.WARRANTIES AND DISCLAIMER

(a)Limited Warranty. If You follow the instructions, the SOFTWARE will perform substantially as described in the EIG materials that You receive in or with the SOFTWARE.

(b) EIG warrants that any disks on which the SOFTWARE is supplied are free of defects in manufacture under normal use for 30 days after purchase. During the 30 day period, a defective disk may be returned upon authorization by EIG to an authorized EIG distributor identified by EIG who will replace the disk without charge unless it has been damaged by accident or misuse.

(c) EIG warrants that if the License Key is a physical device, it is free of defects in manufacture under normal use. A defective physical License Key may be returned upon authorization by EIG to an authorized EIG distributor who will replace the License Key without charge unless the item has been damaged by accident or misuse.

(d) To the full extent permitted by applicable law, any conditions or warranties imposed or implied by law are hereby excluded. Insofar as any such provisions cannot be excluded, then to the maximum extent permitted by the law, liability for breach of any implied condition or warranty is limited at EIG's option, to either the repair or replacement of the SOFTWARE or the License Key.

(e) In no event will EIG be liable to You for any loss, damage, or expense of any kind whatsoever consequential upon or otherwise arising out of its supply of the SOFT-WARE or the use of the SOFTWARE by You or any other person. This warranty does not cover problems caused by Your acts (or failures to act), the acts of others, or events beyond EIG's reasonable control.

(f) No oral or written information or advice given by EIG, its dealers, distributors, agents or employees shall create a warranty or in any way increase the scope of the warranties above and You may not rely on any such information or advice.

(g)Disclaimer. The limited warranty is the only direct warranty from EIG. EIG gives no other express warranties, guarantees or conditions. Where allowed by Your local laws, EIG excludes implied warranties of merchantability, fitness for a particular purpose and non-infringement.

13. GOVERNING LAW. This Agreement is governed by the laws of the State of New York, United States of America, regardless of conflict of law principles.

14.EXPORT CONTROL. The export of products, software, technology or information may be subject to control or restriction by applicable laws or regulations on the control of export, notably the United States Export Administration Act and the regulations there under, and the European Union Regulation 428/2009 applicable to dual use and cryptographic products and technologies. You are solely responsible for determining the existence and application of any such law or regulation to any proposed export of the SOFTWARE by You or Your representatives and for performing any declaration or obtaining any required authorisation in relation therewith. You agree not to export the SOFTWARE from any country in violation of any applicable legal or regulatory obligations or restrictions on that export. In the event the aforementioned legal or regulatory obligations or restrictions are violated by You or any of Your representatives in relation with the export of the SOFTWARE, You shall indemnify and hold EIG and its authorized representatives and/or resellers harmless from any claims and compensate the same against any damages which any third party (including but not limited to governmental and/or international authorities and/or organizations) will claim against EIG and/or its authorized representatives and/or resellers as the result of any such violation by You or Your representative(s).

15.COMPLETE AGREEMENT. This Agreement and any addendum or amendment included with the SOFTWARE constitutes the entire Agreement between EIG and You in relation to Your use of the SOFTWARE and supersede any other previous or contemporaneous communications, Agreements, representations, warranties or advertising with respect to the SOFTWARE. Any change will be effective only if in writing signed by EIG and You.

16.SEVERABILITY. If and to the extent any provision of this Agreement is held illegal, invalid, or unenforceable in whole or in part under applicable law, such provision or such portion thereof shall be ineffective as to the jurisdiction in which it is illegal, invalid, or unenforceable to the extent of its illegality, invalidity, or unenforceability and shall be deemed modified to the extent necessary to conform to applicable law so as to give the maximum effect to the intent of the parties. The illegality, invalidity, or unenforceability of such provision in that jurisdiction shall not in any way affect the legality, validity, or enforceability of such provision in any other jurisdiction or affect the legality, validity or enforceability of any other provision of this Agreement.

17.NO WAIVER. No term or provision hereof will be considered waived, and no breach excused, unless such waiver is in writing signed on behalf of the party against whom the waiver is asserted. No waiver (whether express or implied) will constitute a consent to, waiver of, or excuse of any other, different, or subsequent breach.

18. AUDITS. To ensure compliance with this Agreement, You agree that upon reasonable notice, EIG or EIG's authorized representative shall have the right to inspect and audit Your Installation, Access, and use of the SOFTWARE. Any such inspection or audit shall be conducted during regular business hours at Your facilities or electronically, either by EIG or by representatives authorized by EIG for this purpose. If such inspections or audits disclose that You have Installed, Accessed, or permitted Access to the SOFTWARE in a manner that is not permitted under this Agreement, then (i) You are liable to pay for any unpaid license fees as well as the reasonable costs of the audit; and (ii) without limitation of Section 2 (Grant of License), and unless EIG otherwise elects in writing, the license grant with respect to the SOFTWARE will terminate immediately. Any information obtained by EIG or EIG's authorized representative during the course of such inspection and audit will be used and disclosed by EIG solely for purposes of such inspection and audit and for enforcement of EIG's rights under this Agreement and applicable law, unless other uses or disclosures are required under applicable law. Nothing in this Section shall be deemed to limit any legal or equitable remedies available to EIG for violation of this Agreement or applicable law.

19.CONSTRUCTION. Ambiguities in this Agreement will not be construed against the drafter.

Should You have any questions concerning this Agreement, please contact Electro Industries/GaugeTech at 1800 Shames Dr. Westbury, New York 11590 USA. This legal document is an Agreement between You, as the end user of SOFTWARE, and Electro Industries/GaugeTech ("EIG").

> E134749 Rev 1.04 3/23/2020



This page intentionally left blank.



Doc# E167701

Table of Contents

Copyright Notice i

Customer Service and Support ii

Disclaimer ii

About Electro Industries/GaugeTech (EIG) ii

License Agreement for the EnergyReporterPQA[™] Software Application iii

1: Step 1 - Install the EnergyReporterPQA[™] Application 1-1

1.1: Overview 1-1

- 1.2: Installing the EnergyReporterPQA[™] Application 1-2
- 1.2.1: Important Installation Requirements 1-5
- 1.2.2: Installation Procedure 1-10
- 1.3: Security and Entering a Software License Key 1-17
- 1.4: Steps for Using the EnergyReporterPQA[™] Application 1-20
- 2: Step 2 Use the MeterManagerPQA[™] Application to Automate the EnergyReporterPQA[™] Application 2-1
- 2.1: Add Meters to the Meter List Using Auto Discovery 2-1
- 2.2: Manually Connect to Meter 2-6
- 2.3: Log Retrieval through the MeterManagerPQA[™] Application 2-9
- 3: Step 3 Set Up Logging 1
- 4: Step 4 Configure the EnergyReporterPQA[™] Application Settings 4-1
- 4.1: Set Up a Provider 4-4
- 4.2: Set Up Rate Structures 4-19
- 4.3: Set Up a Customer 4-54

- 4.4: Set Up a Location and Add Meters to It 4-57
- 4.4.1: Adding a Meter Manually 4-71
- 4.4.2: Meter at Location Example 4-74
- 4.4.3: Importing External Data 4-76
- 5: Step 5 Dashboard Viewer 5-1
- 5.1: Accessing the Dashboard Viewer 5-2
- 5.2: Usage Dashboard 5-7
- 5.3: Generating and Viewing Usage Reports 5-14
- 5.3.1: Executive Summary Usage Report 5-14
- 5.3.2: Generate Usage Reports 5-16
- 5.3.2.1: View Usage Reports 5-18
- 5.3.3: Generate Custom Reports 5-20
- 5.4: Generating and Viewing Customer Bills 5-23
- 5.4.1: Individual Bills and Invoices 5-24
- 5.4.2: Generate Bills/Invoices Manually 5-29
- 5.4.3: View Bills/Invoices 5-32
- 6: Managing Data 6-1
- 6.1: View/Copy/Export Meter Data 6-1
- 6.1.1: Export Meters Data 6-5
- 6.2: Edit Data Errors 6-8
- 6.3: Re-Aggregate All Locations 6-11
- 6.4: Rebuild Period Analysis 6-11
- 7: Additional Features and Advanced Functions 7-1

- 7.1: The Service Status Bar 7-1
- 7.2: Option Screens 7-3
- 7.2.1: Path Setting 7-3
- 7.2.2: Configuration Setting 7-4
- 7.2.3: Import 7-5
- 7.2.4: UI (User Interface) Setting 7-6
- 7.2.5: Language 7-7
- 7.2.6: Reports/Custom Reports 7-11
- 7.2.6.1: Settings Editor: Reports 7-11
- 7.2.6.2: Dashboard Viewer: Custom Reports 7-12
- 7.3: Performing Tasks Using Command Line 7-13
- 7.3.1: Import Data Using Command Line 7-13
- 7.3.2: Generate All Bills Using Command Line 7-13
- A: Sample Usage Summary Report A-1

Glossary GL-1

This page intentionally left blank.



Doc# E167701

1: Step 1 - Install the EnergyReporterPQA™ Application

1.1: Overview

The EnergyReporterPQA[™] application is a fully customizable software application that lets you create and view an Energy dashboard, analyze costs, and automatically generate detailed Energy usage reports and usage bills using either the CommunicatorPQA[™] application databases created by logged data in a meter or the HMIPQA[™] application's polling engine (see the *HMIPQA^M Application User Manual* and the *CommunicatorPQA[™]*,*MeterManagerPQA[™]*, *and EnergyPQA.com[™] Software User Manual* for additional information on these applications). The EnergyReporterPQA[™] application was created for use with Electro Industries' Shark® 200/200S/250/270 meters, the MP200[™] metering system, and all Nexus® series meters. The EnergyReporterPQA[™] application performs complex calculations, such as multiple entity aggregation, and supports user-programmable rate and tariff structures. This robust application allows for generation, transmission, distribution, and tax charges, and can be used for steam and other commodities as well as electrical billing. It also supports detailed usage analysis in the form of usage reports and trending charts.

The EnergyReporterPQA[™] application has three parts:

- Settings Editor: the part of the application you use to set up billing, including customer and location configuration, data import, rate configuration, and correcting errors in the imported data.
- Dashboard Viewer: the part of the application you use to view the Energy dashboard, generate and view bills, view and analyze usage data, and generate and view usage reports.
- Database Server: the part of the application that provides secure access to the billing database.

The EnergyReporterPQA[™] application adheres to the login security established in the MeterManagerPQA[™] application. Once security is enabled in the MeterManagerPQA[™] application, you can only access the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application through the login process - you will be required to log in to the Settings Editor and Dashboard Viewer.

- Logging in as admin gives you full access to all EnergyReporterPQA[™] features.
- The admin can create additional users with specific roles for either updating Provider, Customer, Location, Rates, and all configurable aspects of EnergyReporter-PQA[™], or for only viewing settings and reports.
- Adding and updating users is only available using the MeterManagerPQATM application. EnergyReporterPQATM will use the login credentials that were configured in the MeterManager Security Editor (see Chapter 18 in the *CommunicatorPQATM*, *Meter-Manager PQATM*, and EnergyPQATM Software User Manual, for instructions on setting up security). You will be required to enter your username and password when initializing the Settings Editor and Dashboard Viewer. The login profiles for MeterManagerPQATM, the Settings Editor, and the Dashboard Viewer are independent of each other you don't have to log in with the same username/password. If security is disabled, no login is required.

The EnergyReporterPQA[™] software supports:

- A custom CSV (comma separated values) usage report that can be created for locations. This report can be automatically generated on a schedule, or manually generated. See 4.1: Set Up a Provider, on page 4-4, for instructions.
- Multiple simultaneous sessions of the software are supported.
- Up to 250 locations per customer and 2500 meters (total) are supported.



CAUTION! DO NOT EXCEED this number. Additionally, do not exceed 100 meters per location. The software will issue Warnings indicating that this is the maximum limit; i.e, 100 meters per location, 250 locations per customer, 2500 meters total.

1.2: Installing the EnergyReporterPQA™ Application

EnergyReporterPQATM software is run as a standalone program on the same PC as is running MeterManagerPQATM.

IMPORTANT! The EnergyReporterPQATM application utilizes the MeterManagerPQATM automation component, which is installed as part of the CommunicatorPQATM Professional application. You must have a licensed version of the CommunicatorPQATM Professional software installed on the PC that will function as the Server. The shareware (LITE) version does not have the MeterManagerPQATM automation component and will not work.

IMPORTANT UPGRADE NOTES:

- In the enhanced secure environment, the billing database is accessible only through the MeterManagerPQA[™] application. Enhanced PostgreSQL database passwords are assigned during install or upgrade and cannot be changed. Other installed software such as PGAdmin, which may have previously accessed PostgreSQL, will no longer have access.
- Remote Server/Client access to Dashboard Viewer will no longer be available.

• Refer to the diagram below for a graphical representation of the way the software modules work together.



Figure 1.1: Relationship of Software Applications

1.2.1: Important Installation Requirements

This section gives the system resource requirements for full usage of the MeterManagerPQA[™] and EnergyReporterPQA[™] applications installed and run together, on a single computer. Recommendations for optimum usage are given. The MeterManager-PQA[™] application is installed as part of the Professional version of the CommunicatorPQA[™] software. It centralizes, groups, and provides easy access to all meters, automatically. It also acts as an App launcher, allowing a user to view data in real time, to view stored data, and to launch other EIG Energy Management applications, as needed. It specifically allows for automation of the log downloads which EnergyReporterPQA[™] needs for usage reporting and billing.

Storage: The storage requirements for running and storing meter data and reports depends on a number of factors. The majority of these factors are affected by the number of meters in the system. Items that are stored consist of:

- Reports
- Meter Log Databases
- Retrieval Logs
- EnergyReporterPQA[™] Application Databases
- Internal Logs

		Years		
Meters	Locations	1/12	1	5
10	1	23 MB	273 MB	1,365 MB
10	10	24 MB	282 MB	1,412 MB
100	10	195 MB	2,345 MB	11,727 MB
100	50	199 MB	2,387 MB	11,934 MB
100	100	203 MB	2,439 MB	12,193 MB
500	10	960 MB	11,515 MB	57,574 MB
500	100	967 MB	11,608 MB	58,040 MB
500	500	1,002 MB	12,023 MB	60,113 MB
1000	10	1,915 MB	22,977 MB	114,883 MB
1000	200	1,931 MB	23,173 MB	115,867 MB
1000	1000	2,000 MB	24,002 MB	120,012 MB
2000	50	3,828 MB	45,941 MB	229,707 MB
2000	200	3,841 MB	46,097 MB	230,484 MB
2000	2000	3,997 MB	47,962 MB	239,810 MB

Storage requirements are given in the following table.

System: The amount of system resources needed for running the various components of the system depends both on the specific configuration of the system and on how it is being used. The majority of system usage occurs during log retrieval, importing data into the EnergyReporterPQA[™]application, and generating reports. The different usage loads are as follows:

- Idle
- Retrieval: Retrieval of meter logs involves downloading the meter data and converting it to a local file database. This occurs at the retrieval interval specified by the user. These functions also occur in parallel, so they can result in cumulative loads on the system. A large amount of disk usage occurs while the log databases are converted and data is being written to the local database files.
- Importing: Meter logs are checked every hour for new data to be imported into the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application database. If there is no new data, only regular

viewing usage occurs. When new data is found, the peak load of Importing occurs. While importing, a large amount of network and disk usage occurs while the new data is written to the database.

 Reporting: Reports are checked every 12 hours. While checking, only regular viewing usage occurs. Once a month, multiple reports are generated for the various EnergyReporterPQA[™] application locations. At this time, the peak load of Reporting occurs. While generating reports, a large amount of disk usage occurs while data that needs to go into the reports is read from the database.

System requirements are given in the following table. The usage requirements that are shown should be considered the Peak usage (the highest values seen on a normal basis).

		Peak					
	idle	viewing (per user)	viewing (10 users)	retrieval (per meter)	retrieval (10 meters)	importing	reporting
RAM	50 MB	140 MB	1000 MB	60 MB	600 MB	150 MB	500 MB
CPU (one thread)	0.24%	40%	400%	100%	1000%	150%	100%
Disk	2 kB/s	40 kB/s	400 kB/s	3,000 kB/s	30,000 kB/s	7,500 kB/s	3,000 kB/s

- CPU: The CPU usage is given as a percent across the entire system, and can vary based on the number of threads (which determine how the CPU handles multiple software processes). For example, with 10 viewers, there are 11 softwares running, resulting in a cumulative usage of 400%. If there are 16 threading contexts, then each will only see a usage peak of 40% (with 5 contexts free for other tasks). However, if only 4 threading contexts are available, each will be loaded with 100% usage. See the Recommendations section, which follows.
- Usage overflow: RAM, CPU, and Disk rely on each other, and overflowing one can lead to increased usage on the others. The numbers given above are dependent on enough free usage/space to accommodate the given tasks.
- Other System Usage: If there are any other tasks running on the system at the same time (such as other applications), these can take system resources away

1-7

from the MeterManagerPQA[™] and EnergyReporterPQA[™] applications, which will cause all tasks to run more slowly.

Recommendations: The following table gives the recommendations for optimal performance. The Dedicated column is the amount that should be reserved for the MeterManagerPQATM/EnergyReporterPQATM software system for optimal performance. The Overall System column gives the recommendations for the average, single user system. A multiuser system should allocate more resources.

Recommendation			
	Dedicated	Overall system	
Disk Space	320 GB	1 TB	
CPU	4 core, 3 GHz		
RAM	8 GB	16 GB	
Disk Throughput	50 MB/s	200 MB/s	

- Disk Space: The system uses about 26 MB per year, per meter. 320 GB dedicated disk space will allow for 2000 meters for 5 years. See the previous Requirements chart.
- CPU: As multi-threaded systems, MeterManagerPQA[™] and EnergyReporterPQA[™] software can benefit from multiple CPU cores and threading contexts. It is recommended that the CPU have at least 4 cores and 8 threading contexts (for example, the Intel I7 processor).

Doc# E167701

- Disk Throughput: The greatest load on the system is reading from and writing to the databases on the disk. Because the entire system relies on reading from and writing to the disk, a slow disk will cause the entire system to run slowly. Under peak load, 50 MB/s can be read/written to the disk, so it is recommended that a High Performance Hard-Drive, such as a Solid State Drive, be used for database storage.
- Dedicated System: The Meter Log Retrieval and Report Generation components of the software have heavy usage requirements when running. For an optimal system, it is recommended that the MeterManagerPQA[™] application be run on a dedicated server, reserved solely for that purpose.



1.2.2: Installation

The EnergyReporterPQA[™] application is installed along with the CommunicatorPQA[™] application, unless you have chosen a Custom installation* refer to the installation instructions in the *CommunicatorPQA[™]*, *MeterManagerPQA[™]*, and EnergyPQA.com[™] Software User Manual. The CommunicatorPQA[™] Professional application with its MeterManagerPQA[™] embedded software component must be installed for you to use the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application.

*If you have chosen a Custom installation and have not yet installed EnergyReporter-PQA[™] software, download the Demo version from https://electroind.com/downloads/ software-downloads/.

 To run the application, select it from the Start menu: Start>All Programs>Electro Industries>EnergyReporterPQA>Energy ReporterPQA Settings Editor.





Doc# E167701

1.3: Security and Entering a Software License Key

When you first use the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application, you need to enter the software license key that lets you use the full version of the application (the Demo version lets you set up only one location and does not perform the automatic check for updates).

If you have enabled security in the MeterManagerPQATM application, you will be required to enter a username and password. See Chapter 18 in the *Communica-torPQATM*, *MeterManagerPQATM*, and EnergyPQA.comTM Software User Manual, for instructions on setting up and using security. When security is enabled:

- To access the Settings Editor, users must have read, write and configure permission.
- Dashboard Viewer users that have only read permission will be able to view bills and reports, but will not be able to generate them. To manually generate bills and reports, users must have write permission.

1. From the Settings Editor, click the Upgrade License icon (or click Help>Upgrade



	EnergyReporter Settings Editor Login		×
Username Password			0
		Login	

- If security is enabled, you will see the screen shown above:
 - a. Enter your username and password.
 - b. Click Login.

• If security is not enabled, you will not see the login screen, just the screen shown below. If security is enabled, you will see the screen shown below after logging in.

🕑 License Info		x		
Current License				
User	billing			
Unique ID	15CA6F97A94ABCC6948FD045C17995B5AC438D021A2FEDBC10F6180FD9E24FDD			
Expiration Date	2014/11/01			
Permissions	bill.settings.config			
	permission.view			
	setting.view bill.settings.config			
	license.unlimited.normal			
	license.sales_demo			
	license.normal			
Upgrade License				
License Kev				
Ent	er license key here I click Upgrade			

- 3. Contact EIG's inside sales staff at sales@electroind.com. In the email give your name, company name and the Unique ID code shown in the License Info screen. You will receive a reply email with the software license key.
- 4. Enter the software license key and click the Upgrade button. The software will be upgraded to the full version of the application.

1.4: Steps for Using the EnergyReporterPQATM Application

As mentioned at the beginning of this chapter, the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application generates bills using either CommunicatorPQA[™] log databases or the polling engine of the HMIPQA[™] application. (Because the HMIPQA[™] application is specifically configured for each customer site, data setup for the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application is done when the HMIPQA[™] application is installed and configured by a certified system integrator.)

You already performed Step 1 in this chapter. You need to perform the following steps in order to set up the database files to be used for Energy and other commodity logging, and to use the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application to generate usage reports and bills:

Step 2 - Use the MeterManagerPQATM application to set up your meters for automatic log retrieval. Instructions for this step is given in Chapter 2; additional information is located in chapters 16 and 18 of the *CommunicatorPQATM*, *MeterManagerPQATM*, and *EnergyPQA.comTM* Software User Manual.

Step 3 - The EIG meters are already set up for Energy logging - there is nothing additional you need to do. If you need to make any changes, you use the CommunicatorPQA[™] application to configure your meter(s) to log the values you want to use for Energy, other commodity logging, and/or demand. The instructions for this are in Chapter 3.

Step 4 - Configure the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application settings: provider, customer, customer locations, rate structures, meters at location. The instructions for this step are in Chapter 4.

Step 5 - Use the Dashboard Viewer: use the Usage Dashboard to compare usage data for different time frames/meters/dates and compared to weather data; generate and view usage reports and bills The instructions for this step are in Chapter 5.

Chapter 6 - Manage data.

Chapter 7 - View the Action log, test the application, and learn additional tips and advanced options.

2: Step 2 - Use the MeterManagerPQA™ Application to the Automate the EnergyReporterPQA™Application

You use the MeterManagerPQA[™] application to organize your meters and to set up automatic log retrieval, both of which make the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application very simple to use.

- The MeterManagerPQA[™] application lets you automatically add all of your network meters to its Meter List. The Meter List is an essential feature for the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application. All you have to do to set up your billing locations is to add meters to it from the Meter List. All of the meter data you need is then automatically brought into the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application.
- The MeterManagerPQA[™] application lets you set up automatic log retrieval for all of your meters.

NOTE: The basic steps are described here, but there are other features of the MeterManagerPQATM application, which are covered in the *CommunicatorPQATM*, *MeterManagerPQATM*, and EnergyPQA.comTM Software User Manual.

There are two ways to add meters into the Meter List:

- 1. Auto Discovery this is the simplest method. In this mode the software searches out and locates any meters on the network. Once the meters are found, they are automatically added to groups (based on the meter type), and the software automatically begins to download stored meter data.
- 2. Manual Connect in this mode, you manually connect to the meter using its IP address. Once the address is entered, the software adds it to a group (based on the meter type), and automatically begins to collect stored meter data for that meter.

2.1: Add Meters to the Meter List Using Auto Discovery

There are two methods to configure Auto Discovery. Use whichever one best suits your needs.

• Auto Scan - searches an IP range you enter for network meters and adds them to the Meter List.

 Meter Discovery Configuration - gives you access to additional settings for customizing scanning for meters. See Chapter 18 in the *CommunicatorPQA[™]*, *MeterManagerPQA[™]*, and *EnergyPQA.com[™]* Software User Manual for instructions for using Meter Discovery Configuration.

When you use Auto Scan, the application looks for and adds Network meters in the IP address range you enter. You have the option of putting the meters into groups based on meter type, e.g., Shark.

NOTE: The first time you start the MeterManager Monitor after installation, you are asked if you want to enable Auto Scan. EIG recommends that you do enable Auto Scan.

	Automatic Scan Configuration	
Unless this computer is the	Set IP range to scan	Enter IP address range
Log Collection server, leave this box checked	In 12.20, 100.0 → 102.20, 107.255 Isable Automatic Log Automatic Log Retrieval should only be enabled on one computer on a network. If this is the server, or only computer, enable this. Otherwise, this should be left disabled.	for meter discovery here
Leave this check-	Automatically assign newly found meters to groups based on meter type	
box selected if you want meters put in groups by meter model, e.g, Shark	Click Save to begin scan with selected settings	

1. Click the Auto Scan icon at the top of the screen.

- 2. In the Automatic Scan Configuration screen, you set:
 - The IP range in which you want the application to search for meters: the starting and ending IP addresses.

NOTE: EIG meters use Modbus for communication, which defaults to Port 502. However, if you have changed the Modbus port on the meter, or are using a network device that changes the port mapping, you can specify the port range to scan by adding ":[port]" after the IP address.

For example, range 192.168.0.1:503 to 192.168.0.255:505 will scan all IP addresses from 192.168.0.1 to 192.168.0.255, and attempt to connect to those IP addresses via ports 503, 504, and 505.

- Whether or not meters are grouped by meter model. Leave the checkbox selected to group any discovered meters this way, for example, into Shark or Nexus groups. Groups are used to perform tasks on multiple meters at one time. See Section 18.2.2 for information on groups.
- Disable automatic log retrieval the default of this screen is that automatic log retrieval is disabled for the computer (the box is checked). That is because only one computer in the network - the server, should be enabled for automatic log retrieval.
 - If this computer is not the Log Collection server, leave the box checked.
 - If this computer is the Log Collection server, uncheck the box the screen will change as shown below.

	Automatic Scan Configuration				
:	Set IP range to scan 172 Disable Automatic Log	.20.160.0 Automatic Lo	-> 172.20.167.255 og Retrieval should only b	e enabled on one	
:	Set Log Retrieval Schedule Every 12 Hours	computer on a computer, ena disabled.	a network. If this is the s nable this. Otherwise, this	server, or only s should be left	Click to set up a log retrieval interval of other than every 12
[Automatically assign newly found meters to groups based on meter type Save Cancel			hours (not recommended)	

• Now that you have enabled automatic log retrieval for the computer, you can set the log retrieval interval. The default is every 12 hours, which is the recommended setting. If you want to change the interval, click the Configure button and then enter the new interval. See the example screen on the next page.





Changing Log Retrieval Interval screen

• Click Save to begin the automatic scan for meters with these settings. In the Searching IP Address field of the Status section, the Meter List screen will show the IP addresses as the application searches for meters. When searching is complete, the discovered meters will be shown in the Meters List (see the example screen on the next page).
I ools Help eter List Configure Meter Configure Gr Scripts Scripts	roup Script Status Auto Scan Mete	🥑 🗲 🔶	MET	ERMANAGERPO/
Manual Connect Connect manually to a meter	Meter List	t. Matar Tune	Online Status	Next Action
	Building 1		Online Status	Next Action
Configure Group	00104181 test	Nexus 1252	Online	6/5/2015 4:00 PM
Configure a group's scripts	Bld 35 Rm 160	Nexus 1252	Offline	6/5/2015 4:00 PM
	1252 KYZ Monitor	Nexus 1252	Online	6/5/2015 4:00 PM
View A group's history	1252 RelayUnit 5	Nexus 1252	Online	6/5/2015 4:00 PM
	1252_RelayUnit_6	Nexus 1252	Online	6/5/2015 4:00 PM
	1252_Unit6	Nexus 1252	Online	6/5/2015 4:00 PM
Add Groups	Office DS	Shark 200	Online	6/5/2015 4:00 PM
Add a group of meters	Office JK	Shark 200	Online	6/5/2015 4:00 PM
_	Office JS	Shark 200	Online	6/5/2015 4:00 PM
atus Bar	Office RK	Shark 200	Online	6/5/2015 4:00 PM
ters Online 221	Office RP	Shark 200	Online	6/5/2015 4:00 PM
ters Offline 16		*		
ter Warnings 0	MP200_1	MP200	Online	
ripts Status 0/23	MP200_2	MP200	Online	
ript Errors 3667	MP200_3	MP200	Online	



2.2: Manually Connect to Meter

To manually connect to a meter, you enter the meter's IP address.

🥶 Meter Manager Monitor	
Tools Help	
Meter List Configure Meter Configure Group Script Status Auto Scan	METERMANAGER POA [™]
Enter New Meter Connection	
Connect	2. Click Connect
Manual Connect Settings Connection Type Network IP Address 10.0.0.1 Port 502 Protocol Modbus TCP Modbus Address 1	 Enter meter's: IP address Port Protocol Modbus® address

Manual Meter Setup Screen



When you click Connect, the software looks for the meter, and, when found, shows the screen below.

Meter Manager Monitor		
iools Help	💿 < 👌	METERMANAGER POA [™]
Enter New Meter Co	onnection	
Connect	Set Meter Notes	
Manual Connect Settings	Test Connection Results	
Connection Type Network IP Address 172.20.167.103 Port 502 Protocol Modbus TCP Modbus Address 1	Meter Name Shark200_Unit9 Serial Number 0020061918 Meter Type E149 Run If m 0029 If m 0029 If m 0029 If m 0029 If m 0029	
Connection Options (New Device) Connection mn://172.20.167.103 Assign to Group View Meter In CommExt View Meter In CommExt 		

This screen shows meter connection information. Click Connect to add the meter to the Meter List.



• You set the interval for log retrieval for a manually connected meter by clicking Configure Scripts from either the left side or top of the Meter List screen.



The default interval for log retrieval is every 12 hours. This means that you will receive data from all the meters in this group every 12 hours. If you need the data faster than that, it can be collected as often as every hour. Note that the smaller the interval between log retrievals, the more load is placed on the network.



2.3: Log Retrieval through the MeterManagerPQA™ Application

When log retrieval is performed by the MeterManagerPQA[™] application, logs for all of the meters in the group(s) are automatically retrieved at the programmed interval, making the job of managing multiple meters simple. The EnergyReporterPQA[™] application automatically imports the retrieved logs and uses them to build the EnergyReporterPQA[™] usage database. The usage database is then used to generate usage reports, bills, and viewing Dashboard data. See the diagram below.



NOTE: The MeterManagerPQATM software automatically adjusts the meter data to account for time changes due to Daylight Savings. For this to work, the meter must be configured to automatically adjust time using the same Daylight Savings rules as the computer that MeterManagerPQATM is running on. If the meter is updated following different rules, errors may be flagged in the data. Note that the DST time adjustment can be disabled through Tools > Options > Import > Adjust for DST time changes.

For more detailed instructions on the MeterManagerPQATM application, see Chapter 18 of the *CommunicatorPQATM*, *MeterManagerPQATM*, and *EnergyPQA.comTM* Software User Manual.



3: Step 3 - Set Up Logging

In most cases, there is no need to do anything special to set up logging for the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application database. This is because all EIG meters ship with a default Device Profile that logs energy values. As long as you haven't changed this, the automatic log retrieval set for the meters using the MeterManagerPQA[™] application will get all the data that the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application needs in order to generate usage reports.

NOTE: If you wish to include the demand computed by the meter in the bill, then add the Demand channel to the historical log configuration. This allows the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application to import the meter's demand values to use in the bill.

If you need to add Demand, or make any other changes to Energy, Energy in the Interval, and other Commodity logging, use the meter's Device Profile, accessed through the CommunicatorPQA[™] software.

NOTE: Only the basic steps are given here. For more detailed information, consult the *CommunicatorPQA[™]*, *MeterManagerPQA[™]*, and *EnergyPQA.com[™]* Software User Manual (you can access the manual online by clicking Help>Contents in the CommunicatorPQA[™] application's Menu Bar).

1. Click Help		
2. Click Conte view manua	ents to al	
[™] CommunicatorPQA [™] File Connection Real-Time Poll Tools Logs View Help		- 🗆 X
profile ret log open log conn mgr meter mgr	harmonic phasor flicker log stats dev stats alarms	
Da Software License Give us Feedback	Configurator	
Purchase a new Meter About CommunicatorPQA™		Professional Mode
Connected Network TCP/IP Add: 1 @ 10.0.0.1 Device 1 Modbus TCP (Passwords: Disat	abled ST40METER001	

1. Open the CommunicatorPQA[™] application by clicking Start>All Programs>Electro Industries>CommunicatorPQA. You will see the screen shown above.

2. Click the Connect icon in the Icon bar to connect to the meter you are setting up.



See the example screen below.

Connect		
O Serial Port	⊙ Network	
Device Address	1	1. Enter Device Address
Host	172.20.167.104	2. Enter Device's IP Address
Network Port	502	
Protocol	Modbus TCP	
Connec	t Cancel Help	
C		<i>,</i>
3. Click Co	onnect	



3. From the CommunicatorPQA[™] application's Main screen, click the Profile icon.



The Device Profile screen for the meter opens. See the example screen, shown below.

ile Tools View Help	r			
⊖ General Settings - CT, PT Ratios and System Hookup	CT, P	T Ratios and Syste	em Hookup	Detie
Time Settings System Settings Display Configuration Display Configuration Power Quality and Alarm Settings Power Quality and Alarm Settings Trending Profiles Option Card 1 E-Comm Fiber Optic Option Card 2 E-Comm	CT Numerator (Primary) CT Denominator (Secondary) CT Multiplier Current Full Scale PT Numerator (Primary) PT Denominator (Secondary) PT Multiplier	2000 5 1	< Update CT Update Ratio > < Update PT Update Ratio >	Ratio
⊞- Network	Voltage Full Scale System Wiring Note: To configure the C' Multiplier or enter th update button to ha	14.40k 3 Element Wye • A PT settings, either enter the be Denominator followed by we the software fill in the Nu Minimum Voltage Threes prostage of the uplices fulls	the Numerator, Den the Ratio for the CT Imerator, Denomina Shold	ominator and or PT and click the tor and Multiplier.
Update Device Save Profile	Enter the voltage value as a per Based on the configuration	centage of the voltage full s	cale (between 0 ar	ta 12.7) U.U % be 1200.00V Exit

Shark® 200 Meter Device Profile Screen

4. For the Shark® meters and the MP200[™] metering system, click on the + sign next to Trending Profiles; for the Nexus® meters, click the + sign next to Trending Profile Settings and then the + sign next to Trending Setup. You will see a list of historical (trending) logs.

Double-click on the log you want to use to trend energy or other usage. You will see a screen that lets you select the values you want to log. Refer to the table below for the values to select for energy logging.

NOTE: For the MP200TM metering system, there is only one historical log for use with the EnergyReporterPQATM application - either historical log 2 for the MP200-Y three phase configuration or historical log 3 for the MP200-S single phase configuration. The log is pre-configured with the data points you need for logging.

Table of Settings for	Logging Energy,	Energy in the In	terval, and Commodity

	Group/Sub-group			Data Point		
Meter	Energy	Interval Energy	Commodity	Energy	Interval Energy	Commodity
Shark	Energy	Energy in the Interval	Accumulators	Watt-hours Received	Watt-hours Received	Input used for accumulation
Nexus	Accumulators / Energy/ Scaled Primary	Interval Accumulators / Energy/ Scaled Primary	Internal Pulse Accumulation /Aggregations	Quadrant 1+4 Wh	Quadrant 1+4 Wh	Input used for accumulation
MP200	Pre-configured	in Log 2 (MP200-	Y) or Log 3 (MP2	00-S)		

See the CommunicatorPQATM, MeterManagerPQATM, and EnergyPQA.comTM Software User Manual for detailed instructions.

This page intentionally left blank.



4: Step 4 - Configure the EnergyReporterPQA™ Application Settings

Use the EnergyReporterPQA[™] Settings Editor to set up the information you need to generate usage data, bills and usage reports. When you start the EnergyReporter-PQA[™] Settings Editor you see the main screen.

EnergyReporter Settings Editor			
File Configure Tools Help			
Add Edit Edit Customer Rates Provider All Logs		ENERGYREPORTE	RPOA™
Customers	Automated Energy Repor Cost Analysis and Usage MAIN MENU	rting, Billing Import All Logs Import Your data logs to view Dashboard Viewer Launch the Dashboard Viewer	Icons for setting up provider, customer, rate structure, importing all logs, and accessing the Dashboard Viewer are in 2 places
			Script Status 🔒 9 🛛 .:

NOTE: If the MeterManagerPQATM application is running (downloading meter logs), you will see "Script Service Running" at the bottom right of the screen. Click on the message to either pause the MeterManager service, or open the MeterManager Monitor. See Chapters 18 of the *CommunicatorPQATM*, *MeterManagerPQATM*, and EnergyPQA.comTM Software User Manual for additional information.

Follow these basic steps to set up the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application:

1. Set up provider information. The provider is the person or organization which is providing the energy, sending the bill, and receiving payments. This information appears on the generated bills, so that the customer knows where to send payment.

- 2. Set up rate structures. The rate structure is the collection of settings that determine what rates to apply to the usage values for a commodity, e.g., kWh. The rate structure includes On Peak and Off Peak settings, holidays, and other charges, such as taxes.
- 3. Set up a customer. A customer is the person or organization which is receiving the bill. A customer may have multiple locations, each of which will get its own bill.
- 4. Set up the customer's locations. A billing location is a single unit for which a bill is generated, e.g., a building. A customer can have multiple locations.
- 5. Assign the meters and a rate structure to the customer's locations. Each location can have multiple meters and a rate structure for each commodity being billed for, e.g., Energy and gas.
- 6. A meter billing point can also be an aggregate of more than one metering point; this is called a virtual meter. For example:
 - Meter A + Meter B
 - Meter A + 50% of Meter B
 - Meter A Meter B
 - Meter A 50% of Meter B
 - Etc.

With virtual meters a user can configure meters to accurately represent the load, by apportioning the correct amount of energy per meter for the actual circuit usage. For example, if your customer owns three apartment buildings, you would set up each building as a location, and enter all of the meters in a building as well as any rate structures applied to usage for that building.

See the diagram below.



Figure 4.1: Overview of Customer Locations, Meters, Rate Structures



4.1: Set Up a Provider

First set up the provider information. The provider is the person who is sending the bill to the customer. The provider will get paid for providing the electricity or other commodity to the customer; the customer is the user of the commodity.

1. From the Settings Editor main screen, click the Edit Provider icon.

	X
Provider Configura	ation
Config Email Settings Re	port Settings
Provider Name	Provider 1
Provider Telephone	555-1234
Addrose	24 Main St
Address	Anvtown, NY
Payment Address	15 Main St
(Remit Payment To)	Box 1234
	Anytown, NY
	Store Exit

• This screen has three tabs: Config, Email Settings, and Report Settings.

2. In the Config tab, for the provider, enter:

- Name
- Telephone
- Address
- Payment Address the address where payment should be sent



3. Click the Email Settings tab.

Config Email Settings	Report Settings
Email Server	
	Configure
Default Settings	
Send Bill Report Em	ail
Send Usage Report I	Email
Customize Subject and	Body Configure

The settings on this screen are used by the software when it automatically emails bills and enabled reports to customers. The automatic Bill Report and Usage Report email feature lets you generate hundreds of automated bills or energy reports. You can configure the system to send out bills to users/customers automatically on a monthly basis. This feature provides you with an automated accounting service and eliminates any need for third party billing providers. You receive feedback of successful transmission for accounting purposes (through View Bills - see 5.4.3: View Bills/Invoices, on page 5-32, or the Energy Dashboard - see 5.1: Accessing the Dashboard Viewer, on page 5-2) and can set up a cc address so that you receive a copy of the bill or usage report.

a. Click Configure next to Email Server.

Email Settings	
From	sodelcopower@sdelcopower.com
Send copy of emails t	o provider.
Host Settings	
Host	sodelcopower.com
Port	10
User	Administrator
Password	******
SSL	SSL is required
Send Settings	
Retries	3
Retry Timeout (ms)	1000 Set to 0 to disable

- b. Enter the following:
 - From Email: enter the name that will appear in the emails' From field.
 NOTE: When the box next to "Send copy of emails to provider" is checked, a copy of any bill or report email sent to a customer is also sent to the From email address.
 - Host Settings: enter the email's Host Name, Port, and User name and Password if being used.
 - SSL checkbox: this box needs to be checked if the email server you are using requires SSL security. See the examples below for setting up email.
 - Send Settings: enter the number of email retries in sending and the Retry Timeout in milliseconds (the default is 1000ms). If you want to disable the Retry Timeout, enter 0 in this field.
 - Email Server Setting Examples:
 - Yahoo

Host:smtp.mail.yahoo.com Port:587 User:Yahoo Account E-Mail Address Password: Yahoo Account Password SSL:Check SSL Is Required

-Gmail

Host:smtp.gmail.com Port:587 User:GMail Account E-Mail Address Password: GMail Account Password SSL:Check SSL Is Required Note that for Gmail, you also need to enable the setting "Allow access from less secure apps," which is accessed from Gmail Account settings.

c. Click OK. You will be back on the Email Settings screen.

	×
Provider Configuration	
Config Email Settings Report Settings	
Email Server	
Default Settings	
Send Bill Report Email	
Send Usage Report Email	
Customize Subject and Body Configure	
Store	xit



- In the Default Settings section, check either or both of the boxes to email the Bill Report and/or the Usage Report when reports are emailed.
- To customize the email settings click configure next to Customize Subject and Body.

You may del select enabl	fine the subject and body for the email for each report type here. You mus e for each report type to send the email.
Report	Bill Report
Subject	Usage Report Bill Report XXXX
Body	Bill Report

- a. Select the Bill Report or Usage Report.
- b. Enter the text you want in the Subject and Body Fields.
- c. Click OK. You will be back on the Email Settings screen.

4. Click the Report Settings tab.

			×
Provider Configu	ration		
Config Email Settings R	eport Settings		
Report Settings	Configure		
Provider Logo			
1A	Z	Select	
		Store	

- This screen lets you set up report details.
- a. To enter a logo for the Provider, click Select and choose the logo.

NOTE: The image must be 256x128 pixels in size. If it is not, the image will be scaled by the application, which may result in the image not looking the way you want.



b. Click Configure next to Report Settings to set up bill details.

	the Lot Name	I		×
Report Settings				
Bill Detail Consumption Report	Custom Usage Report			
Replace Bill with an Invoice				
Display Due Period in Bill				
Due Period	14 💂 Days			
Usage Display Precision	2			
Disable Itemized Meter List	on All Bills			
Enable Bill Notes	Set			
Override Bill Header	Set			
Override Bill Footer	Set			
			 OK Exit	

- The first tab is Bill Details. Make the following settings:
 - Check the box to replace the bill with an invoice.
 - Check the box to Display Due Period in the bill and select the number of days from the bill's origination date until the due date, e.g., 14 days after bill's origination date.
 - Usage Display Precision select the number of digits to display for the energy usage reported on the bill. For example, if the meter measures 173.567 kWh in a month, and the precision is 0, then 173 will be displayed. If the precision is 2, then 173.56 will be displayed. Setting the precision higher allows the user to see the precise value of their usage. Note that this setting is only used for display. Internally, the full usage value is used for calculations.
 - Check the Disable Itemized Meter List on All Bills if you want only the total charges, and not the itemized usage details, printed on all bills for all customers and locations for this provider. Note that you can override this selection for specific locations see 4.4: Set Up a Location and Add Meters to It, on page 4-57, for instructions.
 - Check the box next to Enable Bill Notes and click Set to enter text to add to the

bill.

- Check the box next to Override Bill Header and click Set to enter alternative text for the bill's header.
- Check the box next to Override Bill Footer and click Set to enter alternative text for the bill's footer.
- Click the Consumption Report tab.

Report Settings	
Bill Detail Consumption Report Custom Usage Report	
☑ Enable Generating Consumption Report	
✓ Override Report Header Set	
☑ Override Report Footer Set	
ОК	Exit

- When enabled, the consumption report will be generated and emailed along with the bill or invoice. Make the following settings:
 - Click the checkbox to enable the consumption report.
 - Check the box next to Override Report Header and click Set to enter alternative text for the consumption report's header.
 - Check the box next to Override Report Footer and click Set to enter alternative text for the consumption report's footer.

- c. Click the Custom Usage Report tab.
- The EnergyReporterPQA[™] application gives you the ability to create custom CSV (comma separated values) usage reports of meters and locations. You can then send these reports to customers, import them into external energy or costing software applications, or use them for further analysis.
- Once a custom usage report is generated, it can be automatically sent via email.
- The report is also saved in the following directory:
 C:\Users\Public\Public Documents\Electro Industries\E-Billing Ext\Reports\Custom Usage

Note that this path is configurable - see 7.4.1: Path Setting, on page 7-15, for instructions on configuring the path.



• Any reports already created are shown in the Report Templates box on the left side of the screen. There is a default custom report already available for use - click on it to see the fields in the default report.

- Create a New Custom Usage Report

To add a new report, click on the green plus sign icon (to delete a report, click on it in the list and then click the red minus sign icon). Make the following settings:

 Report Name: Enter a name for the report in the Report Name field. This name will be used as the first part of the filename when the file is saved, followed by the report period starting date, and then the type of report, e.g, monthly. For example, Special customers.2015-10-28.Monthly for a report named Special customers, on a monthly schedule, and containing data for October 28, 2015 to November 27, 2015.

- Auto Generate: If you want the report to be automatically generated on its period schedule, click the Auto-Generate box to check it.
 Note that you can generate the report manually at any time via the Dashboard Viewer - see 5.3.3: Generate Custom Reports, on page 5-20, for instructions.
- Location Report: The Location Report checkbox determines whether the report gives the requested information for each meter in the location (box unchecked) or for the locations as a whole (checked). You may want a more detailed report of all of the meters in a location for analysis, and you may want a report of locations as a whole to use for billing. Select whichever option is best for your needs.
- Use Start Date: This field lets you specify when you want your reports to start being generated. For example, if you have three years of data, but only want to generate a report for the last two months, you would specify a date two months ago. This is especially useful if you need to change the format of the report, but only need to regenerate a short period of reports.
- Report Period and Period Start: Select the Report Period (Daily, Weekly, Monthly, or Yearly) and Period Start (1st - 28th) from the pull-down menus. When the report is generated automatically, these fields determine both the length of the report, for example - a months' worth of data; and when the report starts, for example on the 5th of the month. For example, if you select "Monthly" and "5," the report will contain data from the 5th of each month to the 4th of the next month.

- Scope: The Scope setting controls which meters and locations are included in the report. Select All, Customer, or Location from the pull-down menu.
 - If you select All, the report will be generated with the requested data from all meters, in all locations, and from all customers.
 - If you select Customer, the report will be generated for all meters, in all locations for just the customer you select in the Target field.
 - If you select Location, the report will be generated for all meters in the location you select in the Target field.
- Target:
 - If you select Customer for the Scope setting, select the customer you want to print the report for, from the pull-down menu.
 - If you select Location for the Scope setting, select the location you want to print the report for, from the pull-down menu.
- Include Virtual Aggregate Meter: The Aggregate meter is a virtual, i.e., non-physical meter, that contains the totalized readings from all of the meters at a location. If you want to include this in your report, click the Include Virtual Aggregate Meters checkbox to select it.

- Automatically Email the Custom Usage Report

- Email To: The custom usage report can be automatically emailed to your customer and others, e.g., you, as the Provider. If you want the report to be emailed, click the Email Report box to check it.
 - You will see the Email To field and CC fields.
 - Enter the email address.
 - You can choose to send a copy of the email to the Provider and/or the customer, by clicking the box next to each option to check it.
 - When Customer is selected in the Scope field, the email will be CC'd to the email address configured in the customer's information see
 4.3: Set Up a Customer, on page 4-54.

- Set Up the Custom Usage Report Fields

- Report Fields: The Report Fields box lets you set up the actual data and report headings that will be in the report, called Custom Field and Column Header in the screen.
- i. Click the green plus sign icon.
- ii. A blank line is added in the Custom Field section.

				X
Report Settings	Custom Usage Report			
Report Templates	Custom Usage Repor Report Name Auto-Generate Location Report Use Start Date Report Period Period Start Scope Target Include Virtual Agg Email Report Email To CC Provider CC Customer Regenerate	rt Settings Special customers 02/13/2017 Monthly 1st Customer 15 regate Meters AP@meetinghouse.com	Report Fields	Column Header
(r				OK Exit

i. Click on the green plus sign icon to add a field

iii. Click on the arrow in the blank line in Column Field.

Detail Consumption Report	t Custom Usage Report			
eport Templates 🔁 🖨 🗎	Custom Usage Repor Report Name	t Settings Special customers	Report Fields	
nacial quatamara	Auto-Generate		Custom Field	Column Header
pecial customers	Location Report		cust.name	Customer
efault	Use Start Date	02/13/2017	loc.name	Location
	Report Period	Monthly	, meter.name	Meter
			meter.serial	Serial #
	Period Start	1st ·	data.kWh.start.date	Start Date
	Scope	Customer	data.kWh.start.value	Start Usage
	Target	16	data.kWh.end.date	End Usage Date
	rarget	10	data.kWh.demand.peak.date	Peak Demand Time
	Include Virtual Aggr	egate Meters	data.kWh.demand.peak	Peak Demand
	Email Report		data.kWh.end.value	End Usage
	Email To	AP@mee		
	CC Provider	Field	Customer Name	
	CC Customer		Field Box	
	Regenerate	Clear	ОК	iv. Click on the arrow

iv. A Field box opens. Click on the arrow in the box.

v. The available data fields are shown in the list that is displayed - see the example screen, below. (a) Click on a field to (b) add it to the blank line in the Custom Fields section.

					23
Report Settings					
Bill Detail Consumption Report Cu	ustom Usage Report				
Report Templates	Custom Usage Repor	t Settings			
: 🕒 🖨 🖹	Report Name	Special customers	Report Fields	d is added to	the report fie
Special quatemara	Auto-Generate		Custom Field	Column Header	
special customers	Location Report		cust.name	Customer	
Default	Use Start Date	02/13/2017	loc.name	Location	vi. Enter a
Derault	Report Period	Monthly -	meter.name	Meter	-column head
			meter.serial	Serial #	for the field
	Period Start	1st 👻	data.kWh.start.date	Start Date	
	Scope	Customer -	data.kWh.start.value	Start Usage	
	Taraat	45	data.kWh.end.date	End Usage Date	
	Target	10	data.kWh.demand.peak.date	Peak Demand Tin	ne
	Include Virtual Aggr	egate Meters	data.kWh.demand.peak	Peak Demand	
	Email Report		data.kWh.end.value	End Usage	
	Email To	AP@meet	·	<u></u>	
	CC Provider	Field	Customer Name Customer Name Location Name Meter Name	v. (a)C	lick on a field
	Regenerate	Clear	Meter Notes Start Usage Start Usage Date		
			End Usage Date Date Range Charge/Cost	ОК	Exit
			Charge/Cost for Commodity Consumption Peak Demand Peak Demand Time Rate Charge Rate Usage		

- vi. Enter a Column Header for the field. See the example fields and headers in the screen, above. The name you enter in the column header field will be the column heading in the CSV file.
 - You can remove a field by clicking on its line and clicking the red minus sign icon.
 - The up and down arrow icons let you move a field up or down in the list, to change where it appears in the report.
- Preview: You can generate a preview of the report by clicking the Preview button. The report will be opened in Excel. This lets you see how the report will look when it is generated.

- Regenerate: You can generate old reports after a report has already been generated by clicking Regenerate and entering the start date. Any reports from that date and after it will be regenerated, and emailed, if configured to be emailed.
- d. Click OK to save your selections. You will be returned to the Provider Configuration screen.

5. Click Store to save your entries and then click Exit to close the screen.

4.2: Set Up Rate Structures

The next step is creating rate structures that will be applied to billed usage at locations.

- A rate structure is the way in which energy usage costing is calculated in monetary numbers. For example, if in an American jurisdiction, the rates will be set up in US dollars.
- Each utility has a different method of calculating rates for electrical usage. For this reason, the user can set up the rate structure to mimic what the utility is generally doing.
- You can set up one rate structure for each commodity at a location.
- Multiple locations can use the same rate structure.
- 1. From the Settings Editor main screen, click the Edit Rate Structures icon.

onfigure Rate Struct	tures		
Rate Structure	15		Add new Rate Structure
Multi			Edit the selected Rate Structure
			Remove the selected Rate Structure
		?	Edit Commodities
Locations that	use this rate		6 B (
Customer	Location		Copy Rate
1234	Building 4		
1234	Building 6		Import Rate
			Export Rate
			ОК



If you have already set up rate structures, you will see those in the box on the left.
 To add a new rate structure, click the Add New Rate Structure icon.

Add Rate Structure	A 1	×
Please choose the type of	f rate structure to add.	
Rate Structure Type	Seasonal Schedule	•
		ОК

- 3. Select Seasonal Schedule or Flat Rate from the pull-down menu and click OK.
 - Select Seasonal Schedule to set up a rate structure with different rates for different times of the day, week, and/or year. Then continue with step 4.
 - Select Flat Rate to set up a rate structure with a single rate only (no On Peak/Off Peak, Seasons, Weekend/Weekday or Holiday rates). Then go to step 6.

Rate Structure						
Name Commodity Number of Seasons	Two Season	S			Rate Structure Count = 1 Current Rate Structure Bill Count = 0	
Weekdays Holidays	Fixed Charges	Rates Rate Times	Rate Vis Seasons	Rate Calendar		
	Da	у Туре				
Sunday	Weekday	Weekend				
Monday	Vveekday	VVeekend				
luesday	Weekday	Weekend				
Thursday	Weekday	Weekend				
Friday	Weekday	Weekend				
Saturday	Weekday	Weekend				
Jatarday	UVeenday	I Weekend				
						Store Exit

- 4. After selecting Seasonal Schedule, you'll see the screen above. Use this screen to set up all of the information for this rate. Do the following:
 - Enter a name for the rate structure; this name will appear on the bill.
 - Select Commodity from the pull-down menu. A commodity is a usage value the software uses when computing the rates for a bill from the imported Energy or other commodity data. You can select an existing commodity, or Create New. For Energy usage, select kWh. When the bill is generated, the software uses the rate structure for the commodity, e.g., kWh, to determine the charge for the amount of usage the customer has for the billing period, e.g., total kWh.

If you select Create New, you will see the screen shown below, which lets you set up a new commodity to use.

Name	kWh
Scalar	k (1000) 👻

- a. Enter a name for the new commodity.
- b. Select the scalar from the pull-down menu you can select Unit (1),
 k(1000), M(1000000) or Custom (Infinity). If you select custom, another field opens up on the screen for you to enter the Custom Scalar value.

The scalar you select is applied to the commodity's usage values for all of the meters. This is important because the meters themselves may have been set up with different scaling values. The scalar insures that the usage values will all be scaled the same way in the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application.

When you are tracking usage other than Energy, a custom scalar can be used to change the unit measured. For example, if you are tracking Condensate (steam), the meter's pulse accumulator channel, i.e., Digital Input, records the number of pulses coming from the Condensate meter which is measuring the steam directly. But you may need to convert the pulse accumulation value to MMBTUs for your billing. In this case, you would use the scalar to convert the number of pulses to the MMBTU usage value. See the figure and example screen on the next page. Pulse Accumulation Measurement Example -This example converts measured condensate to MMBTU's



^{*} To convert condensate to MMBTU, configure the scalar for the commodity. This value should be the value to convert 1 pulse to MMBTU.

For example, if 1 pulse = 1 kgallon of steam, and 1 gallon of steam equals 8.2345 MMBTU, then the scalar should be 0.0082345.



Name	MMBTU					
Scalar	Custom (Infinity)					
Custom Scalar	0.0082345					

c. Click OK to save your entries and close the screen (click Cancel if you want to close the screen without saving your entries).

E167701

• The other settings for rate structure are as follows:

Seasons Setting

Some utility companies bill their customers higher rates at different times of the year. The reason for this is that it may be more costly for utilities to generate or buy electricity during peak seasons.

The Seasons setting lets you set up different rates for up to four different times of the year that you may need in your rate jurisdiction. Select the number of seasons from the pull-down menu. If you select more than one season, you will see a Seasons tab that you will use to set the seasons' dates. You use the Rates tab to set different On-Peak and Off-Peak rates for each season, and you use the Rate Times tab to assign On-Peak and Off-Peak to different days and times of the day, for each season.

Rate Structure							
Name	GS-1			Rate Struct	ture Count = 1		
Commodity	imodity kWh 🔹			Current Rate Structure Bill Count = 0			
Number of Seasons		•					
Weekdays Holiday	s Fixed Charges	Rates Rate Times	Rate Vis Seasons	Rate Calendar			
Season Names				Season Transition Dates			
Season One	Summer			Season One Start Date	March 21 🗐 🔻		
Season Two	Winter			Season Two Start Date	June 21 🔍 🗸		
Season Three	Season Three			Season Three Start Date	September 21		
Season Four	Season Four			Season Four Start Date	December 21		
						J	
						Store	Exit

NOTE: The Monthly setting for Number of Seasons allows for a different season to be applied to each month of the year. Each monthly season applies from the first of the month to the first of the next month. For example, the July season will apply from July 1st to August 1st. The Seasons tab for the Monthly setting shows all twelve seasons.
Weekdays/Weekends

A weekday is usually billed at a higher time of use rate than a weekend. For this reason, you can select what days are designated as a weekend in your jurisdiction.

Click the Weekdays tab to designate days as weekday or weekend (this is the tab view you see when the screen first opens). You use the Rates tab to set different rates for weekends and weekdays.

Rate Structure					
Name	GS-1				
Commodite				Rate Structure Count = 1	
Commonly	KVVII		•	Current Rate Structure Bill Count = 0	
Number of Seasons	Four Seasons		•		
Weekdays Holidays F	ixed Charges Ra	ates Rate Times Rate Vis	Seasons Rate Calendar		
	Day T	уре			
Sunday	Weekday	Weekend			
Monday	Weekday	Weekend			
Tuesday	Weekday	Weekend			
Wednesday	Weekday	Weekend			
Thursday	Weekday	Weekend			
Friday	Weekday	Weekend			
Saturday	Weekday	Weekend			
					Store Exit

Holidays

A holiday is a day that is billed at a different rate than a weekday or a weekend. Typically, it is considered an off-peak time, which will be billed at a lower rate.

The EnergyReporterPQA[™] application configures holidays based on a perpetual calendar. A perpetual calendar allows you to set up the holidays once and from then on have the software determine all the future holidays based on the rules you set up.

You can set up different Holiday rates for different seasons.

e	SCE TOU-8-B		Rate Structure Count = 1			
Commodity kVAR -		•	Current Rate Structure Bill Count = 0			
ber of Seasons	Two Seasons	T				
kdays Holidays	Fixed Charges Rates Rate Times Rate Vi	s Seasons Rate Calendar				
Holiday	Rule	Example	*	Add new Holiday		
January 1st	1st of January	1/1/2016		2		
Easter	Easter	3/27/2016		Edit selected Holiday		
Memorial Day	Last Monday of May	5/30/2016				
July 4th	4th of July	7/4/2016		Remove selected		
Veterans Day	11th of November	11/11/2016	*	Holiday		
Thanksoiving	Fourth Thursday of November	11/24/2016				
Christmas	25th of December	12/26/2016				

Click the Holidays tab.

Use this screen to designate days that will use the Holiday rate. Once you set up the holidays you use the Rates tab to enter the Holiday rate.

- Edit Holiday Holiday Name 🔹 🔲 Nearest Monday 🗐 Nearest Weekday Every January - 1 The First - Sunday → of January -Thursday , October 03, 2013 🗐 🗸 Specific Day Special Days Easter Ŧ
- a. Click the Add New Holiday icon.

b. Enter a name for the holiday.



OK

Cancel

- c. You have these options for setting up the holiday:
 - Click the radio button next to Every and select the month and day from the pull-down menus, e.g., January 1. The nearest Monday and Nearest Weekday checkboxes are used for holidays that are changed to another day of observance if they fall on a Saturday or Sunday. If the holiday will be celebrated on the following Monday if it falls on a weekend, click the Nearest Monday checkbox. If the holiday will be celebrated on the nearest weekday if it falls on the weekend (i.e., Friday if the holiday falls on Saturday, or Monday if it falls on Sunday), click the Nearest Weekday checkbox.
 - Click the second radio button and select First, Second, Third, Fourth, Fifth, or Last from the first pull-down menu; select the day of the week from the second pull-down menu; and select the month from the third pull-down menu, e.g., The Third Thursday in November for U.S. Thanksgiving Day.
 - Click the radio button next to Specific Day and click the pull-down menu to open a calendar that lets you choose the day of the holiday that only occurs once.
 - Click the radio button next to Special Days to select a holiday that doesn't follow any of the above rules, such as Easter.
- d. Click OK to save the holiday and return to the Holidays tab screen. **NOTES:**
 - To edit a holiday, click on the holiday in the list and click the Edit Selected Holiday icon. You will see the same screen as when you are adding a holiday, but it will show the holiday's settings. Change what you want and click OK to save the changes.
 - To delete a holiday, click on the holiday in the list and click the Remove Selected Holiday icon. You will see a Confirmation window asking if you are sure you want to remove the holiday - click Yes to remove; click No to keep the holiday.

Fixed Charges

A fixed charge is a charge that is added onto the bill.

Click the Fixed Charges tab to configure single charges you want to be applied to the commodity when the bill is generated.

Rate Structure						
Name	SCE TOU-8	-B		Rate Structure Count =	1	
Commodity	kVAR		•	Current Rate Structure	 Bill Count = 0	
Number of Seasons	Two Season	IS	-	Current Rate Officiale		
		-				
Weekdays Holidays Fi	ixed Charges	Rates Rate Times Rate	Vis Seasons Rate Calendar			
Name		Season	Туре	Rate		Add Eived Charge
Interpretation of the second seco			Flat Rate	0.00505		Add Fixed Clidige
DA CRS DWR bond	I		Flat Rate	0.00505		Edit selected Fixed
Noble Americas			Flat Rate	0.067375		Charge
Noble Regents Adm	nin		Flat Rate	0.00075		
PCIA			Flat Rate	0.01423		Remove selected Fixed Charge
Peak Demand			Peak Demand	11.84		J. J. J.
					1	Up
					•	Down
,						
						Store Exit

You can add a fixed charge, edit an existing fixed charge, or remove an existing fixed charge. You can also assign the fixed charges to any of the seasons you have set up. Use Up and Down arrows to navigate up and down in the list.



Charge Type	Flat Rate 🗸			
Apply To Season	All Seasons 👻			
Flat Rate Name	DA CRS DWR bond			
Flat Rate	0.00505			
	Flat Rate is a charge which applies to the total usage, such as a Generation harge, or a Fuel Surcharge. The rate is multiplied by the total usage for the ommodity.			

a. Click the Add Fixed Charge icon. You will see the screen shown below.

- b. Select the Charge Type from the pull-down menu. You can select Fixed,
 TOU Peak Demand, Flat Rate, Tax, Coincidental Peak Demand, Tiered
 Rate, Tiered Fixed Rate, or Daily Charge:
 - Fixed: select this to add a single charge that is added to the bill when it is generated, regardless of the usage amount, e.g., processing fee.
 - **TOU Peak Demand**: select this to enter a **Peak Demand surcharge**, which is an additional charge applied to Peak (highest amount) demand during the billing period (see step d).
 - Flat Rate: select this to add a charge that applies to the total usage, e.g., a Generation charge or Fuel surcharge. This rate is multiplied by the total usage when the bill is generated.
 - Tax: select this to enter a tax percentage that will be applied to the total when the bill is generated, i.e., multiplied by the total dollar amount on the bill for the commodity, and added to the bill.

- Coincidental Peak Demand: select this to compute the Peak Demand time from a meter at another location, e.g., a Utility meter. The time of the charge comes from the Utility meter, but the charge is applied to the sum of the location's meter(s)' usage. See the example on page 5-18.
- Usage Tiered Rate: select Usage Tiered Rate to input charges that are dependent on the amount of usage during the Bill period. For example, a multiple tiered rate may be defined to encourage energy conservation by charging higher rates for customers that exceed what is considered typical consumption.
- Usage Tiered Fixed Rate: select Usage Tiered Fixed Rate to input a service charge or tax which applies to the Tiered Rates. The rate is added to the bill when a tier level is reached.
- Daily Charge: select this to add a fixed charge to the total usage, based on the number of days in the billing period. The bill charge will be the Daily Charge rate multiplied by the number of days in the billing period.

c. For charge types Fixed, Flat Rate, and Taxed, you must enter the Charge Name, select what season(s) to apply it to from the pull-down menu, and enter the Rate (or Percentage for Tax).





Fixed Charges	Garant Natio Disclose 101 (a
Charge Type	TOU Peak Demand 🔹
Apply To Season	All Seasons 🗸
TOU Peak Demand Name	Peak Demand
TOU Peak Demand Rate	0.02
Арріу То	 ✓ Season One holiday ✓ Season One Off Peak ✓ Season One On Peak ✓ Season Two holiday
A Peak Demand Charge is a charge applied again over the period of the bill. The Name is the label th charge on the bill, and the rate is multiplied by the monetary charge. The apply to rate is the rate rule 'Peak' intervals.	st the aggregate Peak Demand hat will be shown for the Peak Demand to get the e which is considered the
	OK Cancel

d. If you select **TOU Peak Demand**, the screen changes as shown below.

The charge's name defaults to **Peak Demand**, though you can change it if you want. The name appears on the bill next to the **Peak Demand** charge.

e. Select the season(s) to apply the **Peak Demand** charge to, enter the **Peak Demand rate**, and click the checkbox(es) (rate periods) you want the Peak Demand rate applied to. You can apply it to Holiday, Peak and/or Seasonal Off Peak usage. The Peak Demand rate you enter will be applied to peak demand in the selected rate periods when the bill is generated, i.e. the Peak Demand usage is multiplied by the Peak Demand rate to get the Peak Demand charge. f. **Coincidental Peak Demand** is a charge applied against the Peak Demand over the period of the bill, where the Peak Demand is computed based on the configured Utility meter, rather then the meters at the location.

For example: 2 locations, with 4 meters, total.

Location 1 has 1 meter, which is the Utility meter that the Peak Demand is based on. The demand values for this meter are shown in the table below.

Time	kWh Reading
12:00	15kWh
12:15	17kWh
12:30	16kWh
12:45	14kWh

Location 2 has 3 meters. The meters' demand values are shown in the table below.



When the Coincidental Peak Demand fixed charge is set up using the Utility meter, and this rate structure is applied to Location 2, a bill generated for Location 2 will have a Coincidental Peak Demand value of (4+3+1) 8kWh x the fixed charge rate, since the Peak Demand at meter 1 (Location 1) is at 12:15.

NOTE: The Utility meter can be at any location.

Fixed Charges	
Charge Type	Coincidental Peak Demand 🔹
Apply To Season	All Seasons 👻
Coincidental Peak Demand Name	Peak Demand
Coincidental Peak Demand Rate	0.03
Coincidental Utility Meter	Sample Customer @ 1800 St -
A Coincidental Peak Demand Charge Demand over the period of the bill, who configured Utility Meter, rather then th location.	is a charge applied against the Peak ere the Peak Demand is computed on the e aggregation of the meters at the OK Cancel

After selecting Coincidental Peak Demand, select the season(s) to apply it to, enter a Name and Rate for the Coincidental Peak Demand, and then choose the coincidental Utility meter from the pull-down menu. g. **Usage Tiered Rate**: a tiered rate gets higher (more expensive) as the amount of energy consumed increases. This rate type is typically used to encourage customers to conserve usage. You would use the Tiered Rate option to set up charges that vary depending on the amount of usage during the Bill period, charging higher rates when their usage exceeds a certain amount.

Fixed Charges				
Charge Type		Usage Tiered Rate 🔹		
Usage Tiered Rate Name		Tiered Rate		
Add Range Remove Ran	ige /	Add Tier Remove Tier		
Tier Ranges	Tiers	Rates		
A1: 0 - 1000	1000	0.01		
A2: 1000 - 2000	2000	0.02		
A3: Over 2000		0.03		
Tiered Rates are charges that vary	depending on th	amount of users. For each		

i. Give the Tiered Rate a name, and enter the tiers information: the highest amount of usage in the tier (entered in the Tiers field) and the rate for the tier (entered in the Rates field). Note that the tiers all have an alphanumeric identifier (A1, A2, and A3 in the above screen). This identifier will show on the customer's bill.

NOTE: The Tiered Rate screen's default starts with 3 tiers and an overage tier (unnumbered.) Click the Add Tier button to add a tier and then enter the upper usage amount and rate for the tier. You can click the Remove Tier button to remove a tier.

For example, in the screen above, tier 1's rate of \$0.01 is applied to usage up to 1000, tier 2's rate of \$0.02 is applied to usage from 1001 - 2000, and the tier 3's rate of \$0.03 is applied to usage from

2001 up.

Let's say the commodity is kWh. Since the rate is multiplied by the amount of usage to get the final charge, you can see the effect of the tiered rate charges in the following table:

Customer	kWh Usage	Tiered Rate Surcharges	Added to Monthly Bill
#1	900	A1: \$0.01 × 900	\$9.00
#2	1500	A1: \$0.01 x 1000 A2: \$0.02 x 500	\$20.00
#3	2500	A1: \$0.01 × 1000 A2: \$0.02 × 1000 A3: \$0.03 × 500	\$35.00

ii. If you need even more flexibility in creating rates, you have the option of creating Multi-range Tiers. Multi-range Tiers have tier bins within the range, letting you set up incremental charges within the overall tier range. For instance, in the example on the previous page, if you use the Multi-range Tiers option, you can add tier bins of 0-500, 500 to 750, and 750 and up to 900, the upper limit of the tier range, and you assign charges for usage to these tier bins.

iii. To use this feature, click the Add Range button above the table. The screen changes as shown below.

Fixed Charges			
Charge Type		Usage Tiered R	ate 🔹
Add Range Remove Ran	ge	Add Tier	Remove Tier
Tier Ranges	Tiers	Rates	
🗏 A: 0 - 0	0		
A1: 0 - 0	0	0	
B: Over 0			
B1: 0 - 1000	1000	0.01	
B2: 1000 - 2000	2000	0.02	
B3: Over 2000		0.03	
B2: 1000 - 2000 2000 0.02 B3: Over 2000 0.03 Tiered Rates are charges that vary depending on the amount of usage. For each Tier, add the upper usage for that Tier, and the rate to be applied to that usage. Usage over the highest Tier will be automatically computed. Adding Ranges allows finer billing detail. Each range can have a unique tier structure. OK Cancel			

- iv. Every new range (A in the above screen) starts with one tier bin (A1 in the above screen). Enter the upper range of the tier bin and add tiers as needed, by clicking Add Tier and defining the tier values (range and rate). The rows will auto-sort as you enter the tier levels.
- v. Remove a Range by highlighting the Tier Range and clicking the Remove Range button.

Note that you must have at least one Tier bin and the overage bin for a Tier Range.

h. **Usage Tiered Fixed Rate**: Tiered fixed rate is a fixed charge for a certain amount of usage. It differs from tiered ranges since there is no multiplication needed to arrange at the charge; for e.g., if there is a tier bin for usage up to 1000, with a charge of 0.10, then the 0.10 is just added to the bill for any usage that falls within that Tier Bin. It also gives you more flexibility than Fixed rate, since the rate can be increased for higher usage.

Fixed Charges			Careto A	an Dealers IV 1
Charge Type			Usage Tiered F	ixed Rate 👻
Apply To Season			All Seasons	•
Usage Tiered Fixed Rate Name			Tiered Fixed Ra	ite
Add Range Remove Ran	ge /	\dd	Tier	Remove Tier
Tier Ranges	Tiers	Ra	ites	
A1: 0 - 1000	1000	0		
A2: 1000 - 2000	2000	0		
A3: 2000 - 3000	3000	0)	
A4: Over 3000		0		
Tiered Fixed Rate is a service charge or tax which applies to the Tiered Rates. The rate defined is added to the bill when a tier level is reached. Adding Ranges allows finer billing detail. Each range can have a unique tier structure.				
			ОК	Cancel

 Enter the upper usage for the tier in the Tier Bin field and enter the fixed charge in the Fixed Rate field. You can add additional tier bins by clicking the Add Tier button or delete a tier bin by clicking the Remove Tier button.



ii. If you want to create scaled incremental charges in between the Tier bins' upper ranges, click the Add Range button.

Fixed Charges		Career Face Directory Dir Co.		
Charge Type		Usage Tiered Fixed Rate		
Apply To Season		All Seasons 🔹		
Usage Tiered Fixed Rate Name		Tiered Fixed Rate		
Add Range Remove Ran	ge A	Add Tier Remove Tier		
Tier Ranges	Tiers	Rates		
□ A: 0 - 0	0			
A1: 0 - 0	0	0		
B: Over 0		E		
B1: 0 - 1000	1000	0		
B2: 1000 - 2000	2000	0		
B3: 2000 - 3000	3000	0		
B3: 2000 - 3000 Tiered Fixed Rate is a service charge or tax which applies to the Tiered Rates. The rate defined is added to the bill when a tier level is reached. Adding Ranges allows finer billing detail. Each range can have a unique tier structure. OK Cancel				

- iii. Every new range (A in the above screen) starts with one tier bin (A1 in the above screen). Enter the upper range of the tier bin and add tiers as needed, by clicking Add Tier and defining the tier values (range and rate). The rows will auto-sort as you enter the tier levels.
- iv. Remove a Range by highlighting the Tier Range and clicking the Remove Range button.

Note that you must have at least one Tier bin and the overage bin for a Tier Range.

i. Click OK to save your settings and return to the Fixed Charges tab screen. Your new charge is listed on the screen.

NOTES:

• To edit a charge, click on the charge in the list and click the Edit Selected Fixed Charge icon. You will see the same screen as when you are adding a fixed charge, but it will show the charge's settings. Change what you want and click OK to save the changes. • To delete a charge, click on the charge in the list and click the Remove Selected Fixed Charge icon. You will see a Confirmation window asking if you are sure you want to remove the charge - click Yes to remove; click No to keep the charge.

Rates

Rates are the amount of money charged per usage commodity. For instance, with electricity, the rate is usually an amount of cents per kWh. On Peak rates often cost more than Off Peak rates. If you are not using Time of Use based rates, then set only one rate and amount. The charge per unit is in dollars and cents, so for 5 cents, enter 0.05.

Click the Rates tab to configure specific rates: by Default, On Peak, Off Peak, and Holiday rates. If you have set up seasons, you can configure rates for each season; you can also configure Holiday rates for each season. The rates will be applied to the usage when the bill is generated, e.g., if you set a rate for Season 1 Off Peak, that rate is applied to all usage that occurs during Off Peak times, during the period designated as Season 1.

Control table control to contro		kVAR	Current Rat	e Structure Bill Count = 0
Rate Rate Times Rate Times Rate Times Rate Vis Season Rate Calendar Rate Season Charge per unit Holiday 0.01391 Mid Peak Season One 0.01391 Off Peak Season One 0.01391 Mid Peak Season Two 0.01391 Off Peak Season Two 0.01396 On Peak Season Two 0.01396 On Peak Season Two 0.01396 On Peak Season Three 0.01392 Off Peak Season Three 0.01392 On Peak Season Three 0.01396 On Peak Season Three 0.01392 On Peak Season Three 0.01396 Off Peak Season Three 0.01392 Off Peak Season Three 0.01396 Off Peak Season Three 0.01392 Off Peak Season Three 0.01396 Off Peak Season Three 0.01396 Off Peak Season Three 0.01392 Off Peak Season Four 0.01394	mber of Seasons	Four Seasons		
RateSeasonCharge per unitHoliday0.01391Image: Constraint of the season o	eekdays Holidays Fix	ed Charges Rates Rate Times Rate V	is Seasons Rate Calendar	
Holiday 0.01391 Mid Peak Season One 0.01391 Off Peak Season One 0.01391 Mid Peak Season Two 0.01396 Off Peak Season Two 0.01393 Off Peak Season Two 0.01393 On Peak Season Two 0.01396 On Peak Season Two 0.01396 Off Peak Season Two 0.01396 Off Peak Season Three 0.01392 Off Peak Season Three 0.01392 On Peak Season Three 0.01396 On Peak Season Three 0.01396 Off Peak Season Four 0.01394 On Peak Season Four 0.01397	Rate	Season	Charge per unit	
Mid PeakSeason One0.01391Off PeakSeason One0.01391Mid PeakSeason Two0.01396Off PeakSeason Two0.01393On PeakSeason Two0.01396HolidaySeason Three0.01392Off PeakSeason Three0.01392Off PeakSeason Three0.01392On PeakSeason Three0.01396On PeakSeason Three0.01392On PeakSeason Three0.01396HolidaySeason Three0.01396On PeakSeason Four0.01394Off PeakSeason Four0.01394Off PeakSeason Four0.01397	Holiday		0.01391	
Off Peak Season One 0.01391 Mid Peak Season Two 0.01396 Off Peak Season Two 0.01393 On Peak Season Two 0.01396 Holiday Season Three 0.01392 Off Peak Season Three 0.01392 On Peak Season Three 0.01392 On Peak Season Three 0.01396 On Peak Season Three 0.01392 On Peak Season Three 0.01396 Holiday Season Three 0.01396 On Peak Season Four 0.01396 Off Peak Season Four 0.01394 Off Peak Season Four 0.01394 On Peak Season Four 0.01397	Mid Peak	Season One	0.01391	
Mid PeakSeason Two0.01396Off PeakSeason Two0.01393On PeakSeason Two0.01396HolidaySeason Three0.01392Off PeakSeason Three0.01392On PeakSeason Three0.01392On PeakSeason Three0.01396HolidaySeason Three0.01392On PeakSeason Three0.01396HolidaySeason Four0.01394Off PeakSeason Four0.10394Off PeakSeason Four0.01397	Off Peak	Season One	0.01391	Edit selected Rate
Off Peak Season Two 0.01393 On Peak Season Two 0.01396 Holiday Season Three 0.01392 Off Peak Season Three 0.01392 On Peak Season Three 0.01392 On Peak Season Three 0.01392 On Peak Season Three 0.01396 Holiday Season Three 0.01396 On Peak Season Four 0.01394 Off Peak Season Four 0.10394 On Peak Season Four 0.01397	Mid Peak	Season Two	0.01396	
On PeakSeason Two0.01396HolidaySeason Three0.01392Off PeakSeason Three0.01392On PeakSeason Three0.01396HolidaySeason Four0.01394Off PeakSeason Four0.10394Off PeakSeason Four0.01397	Off Peak	Season Two	0.01393	Remove selected Rate
HolidaySeason Three0.01392Off PeakSeason Three0.01392On PeakSeason Three0.01396HolidaySeason Four0.01394Off PeakSeason Four0.10394On PeakSeason Four0.01397	On Peak	Season Two	0.01396	
Off Peak Season Three 0.01392 On Peak Season Three 0.01396 Holiday Season Four 0.01394 Off Peak Season Four 0.10394 Off Peak Season Four 0.10394 On Peak Season Four 0.01397	Holiday	Season Three	0.01392	
On Peak Season Three 0.01396 Holiday Season Four 0.01394 Off Peak Season Four 0.10394 On Peak Season Four 0.01397	Off Peak	Season Three	0.01392	
Holiday Season Four 0.01394 Off Peak Season Four 0.10394 On Peak Season Four 0.01397	On Peak	Season Three	0.01396	
Off Peak Season Four 0.10394 On Peak Season Four 0.01397	Holiday	Season Four	0.01394	
On Peak Season Four 0.01397	Off Peak	Season Four	0.10394	
	On Peak	Season Four	0.01397	



a. If you want to use more rates than Off Peak and On Peak, click the Add Rate icon.

Season	
00000	Season Two
Charge per Unit	.08
Charge per Unit	.08

- b. Enter a name for the rate; select the Season the rate will be applied to (if you selected only one season, you will only be able to choose Season One); enter the charge per unit. For Energy usage, this is the charge per kWh.
- c. Click OK to save the rate and return to the Rates tab screen. The rate you added is now listed in the screen. Make sure you assign Rate Times for this new rate (see the next page).

NOTES:

- To edit a rate, click on the rate in the list and click the Edit Selected Rate icon. You will see the same screen as when you are adding a rate, but it will show the rate's settings. Change what you want and click OK to save the changes.
- To delete a rate, click on the rate in the list and click the Remove Selected Rate icon. You will see a Confirmation window asking if you are sure you want to remove the rate - click Yes to remove; click No to keep the rate. If you delete a rate, the rate times assigned to it (see the following section) are reassigned to the next available rate.



Rate Times

Click the Rate Times tab to assign different times of the day as on-peak or off-peak, for billing purposes. You set on-peak and off-peak times for both weekdays and weekends, as well as for all the seasons you set up for this rate structure. These settings are used to generate the bill by identifying which rate is applied to the usage for the specific time period, e.g., if you set Season 1 Weekend time intervals as all Off Peak, then any usage for Season 1 weekends is charged the Off Peak rate.

Rate Structure	may little internation			Conception in the
Name Commodity	Rate1 kWh	•	Rate Structure Count = 1 Current Rate Structure Bill Count = 0	
Number of Seasons Weekdays Holidays Group Weekday	Four Seasons Fixed Charges Rates Rate Times Rate Season Season One Season Two Season Two Season Three Season Three 	• Vis Seasons Rate Calendar		
Weekday Select a rate group to assigned rates.	Season Four ←			Store Exit



Rate Structure						
Name	Rate1			Rate St	ructure Count = 1	
Commodity	kWh	•		Current	Rate Structure Bill Count = 0	
Number of Seasons	Four Seasons	•		Right-	click in this box t	0
Weekdays Holidays	Fixed Charges Rates Rate Times	Rate Vis Seaso	ons Rate Calendar	displa multip	y a menu allowing bellowing ble selections	g
		Weekday				
Group S	ieason 🔶		Off Peak O	n Peak	Shoulde Rate	<u>^</u>
Weekday S	eason One	00:00 - 00:15				E
Weekend S	eason One	00:15 - 00:30		V		
⇒ Weekday S	eason Two ≡	00:30 - 00:45		V		
Weekend S	eason Two	00:45 - 01:00		V		
Weekday S	eason Three	01:00 - 01:15		\checkmark		
Weekend S	eason Three	01:15 - 01:30		V		
Weekday S	eason Four 👻	01:30 - 01:45				
Select a rate group to	edit it's	01:45 - 02:00		V		
assigned rates.		02:00 - 02:15		V		
		02:15 - 02:30				
		02:30 - 02:45		V		
		02:45 - 03:00		V		
		03:00 - 03:15		V		
		03:15 - 03:30		V		-
						Store Exit

a. Click on one of the groups to display its settings on the right side of the screen.

- b. Click in the Off Peak, On Peak, or other defined Peak (Shoulder Rate in the above screen) box next to a time range to change its setting. You also have the following multiple selection options:
 - You can right-click in the box on the right and select "Set all rate times to either" Off Peak or On Peak.
 - You can select multiple time ranges by clicking on the first rate time you want to change, then holding down the Shift key and clicking on the last rate time you want to change: the rate times you selected are now high-lighted in blue. Then right-click in the box on the right and select "Set selected rate times to" either Off Peak or On Peak.

Seasons Tab

Click the Seasons tab to set up the dates for between two and four seasons. The dates for the seasons determine what rate is charged for usage in that time period. The rates are set up in the Rate Times tab, which was just explained. So, for example, if you set up two seasons, and you set a Weekday On Peak rate for Season 1 and a different Weekday On Peak rate for Season 2, the program checks the date of usage to see which rate should be applied.

NOTE:	You will	only	see the	Seasons tab) if you	selected	more than	one season.
-------	----------	------	---------	-------------	----------	----------	-----------	-------------

Rate Structure			
Name Commodity Number of Season	SCE TOU-8-B kVAR Four Seasons	Rate Structure Count = 1 Current Rate Structure Bill Count = 0	
Weekdays Holiday	ys Fixed Charges Rates Rate Times Rate	Vis Seasons Rate Calendar	
Season Names Season One Season Two Season Three Season Four	Season One Season Two Season Three Season Four Enter Name for the Seasons	Season Transition Dates Season One Start Date Season Two Start Date Season Three Start Date Season Four Start Date Season Four Start Date Select Start Date for the Season	ons
		Store	Exit

- a. Click in the pull-down menus to display a calendar you use to select the end date for each season. This is the last day the rates for that season are applied to usage.
- b. In each entry field to the right of the season, specify the name to show on the bill for that season.

NOTE: If you selected the Monthly setting for the number of seasons, you will see twelve season fields. The default name of each season will be the month name, which can be changed. The duration of each season is from the first day through the last day of the month - this cannot be changed.

Rate Calendar

The rate calendar provides a graphical means of viewing the rates and the times they are applied to. This is useful to make sure that the system has been set up as you intended.

ate Structure							
Name	SCE TOU-8-B		Rat	e Structure Count	<u>= 1</u>		
Commodity	kVAR	-	Cur	rrent Rate Structure	e Bill Count = 0		
Number of Seasons	Four Seasons	-					
Weekdays Holidays F Rate Calendar Monthly Rates I Ø/17/2016 I I Sun Mon Tue 6 7 8 13 14 15 20 21 22 27 28 29 Legend Season One Off Peak On Peak Holiday Season Two Off Peak On Peak On Peak	ixed Charges Rates Rate 1 March 2016 Wed Thu Fri Sat 9 10 11 12 16 17 18 19 23 24 25 26 30 31	Times Rate Vis Seasons R Daily Rates - Thu Season One 00:00 Rates Rate On Peak	ate Calendar rsday, March 17, 2016 06:00 Charge per unit 0	12:00	18:00	00:00	
						Store	Exit

Review your rates on the rate calendar to make sure you have everything set up correctly.

5. Click Store to save your rate structure. Instructions for setting up a Flat Rate schedule follow. If you do not need this information, continue to step h on page 4-31.

6. To set up a rate structure with Fixed Charges only (no Time of Use, such as On Peak/Off Peak, Seasons, Weekend/Weekday or Holiday rates), select Flat Rate from the Add Rate Structure pull-down menu.

Add Rate Structure		X
Please choose the type	of rate structure to add.	
Rate Structure Type	Flat Rate	•
		ОК

You will see a screen similar to the Fixed Charges tab of the Seasonal Schedule.

Rate Structure					
Name Commodity		V	Rate Structure Count = Current Rate Structure	<u>1</u> Bill Count = 0	
Fixed Charges					
Name ⇒ Flat Rate	Season All Seasons	Type Flat Rate	Rate 0		Add Fixed Charge
					Edit selected Fixed Charge
					Remove selected Fixed Charge
					Store Exit



Doc# E167701

a. Enter a Name for the Rate Structure, select the Commodity it will be applied to from the pull-down menu, and click Edit Selected Fixed Charge.

Fixed Charges	
Charge Type	Flat Rate 👻
Flat Rate Name	Flat Rate 2
Flat Rate	.10
A Flat Rate is a charge which Charge, or a Fuel Surcharge. commodity.	applies to the total usage, such as a Generation The rate is multiplied by the total usage for the

- b. Keep the Charge Type as Flat Rate, and enter a Flat Rate Name and Rate.
- c. Click OK to save the fixed charge.
- 7. Click Store to save your Flat Rate rate structure.

8. Click Exit to return to the Configure Rate Structures screen. Your new rate structure is now listed in the Rate Structures box and there is a new box called Locations. That Use This Rate at the bottom left of the screen. Once you assign customer locations to this rate, they are listed in the box.

Configure Rate Structures		
Rate Structures		Add new Rate Structure
Electricity Multi		Edit the selected Rate Structure
		Remove the selected Rate Structure
	?	Edit Commodities
Locations that use this rate Customer Location		Copy Rate
		Import Rate
		Export Rate
		ОК

The Configure Rate Structures screen gives you additional options:

• To edit an existing rate structure, click on the rate structure and click the Edit the Selected Rate Structure icon. You will see the same screen as when you are adding a rate structure, but it will show the rate structure's settings. Change what you want and click OK to save the changes. Any new bills generated will use the changed settings. • If you edit a rate structure that has already been used for the generation of a bill, you are given the opportunity to archive that rate structure in its pre-edited condition (click Yes to archive - see the screen capture, below). This way, previously generated bills may be reproduced using the rate structure that was in effect at the time the bill was originally generated.

Saving Rate Structure
This rate structure has already been used to generate a bill. Do you want to archive a copy of the rate structure that was used during the last bill generation so that the bill can be reproduced with its original rate structure? If you choose not to save a copy and you reissue a bill, this new rate structure will be used. Do you want to archive a copy of this rate structure before saving changes?
Yes No

- If you choose not to archive the edited rate structure, a regenerated bill will use the rates defined in the current, edited rate structure.
- Once a rate structure has been archived, the archived copy may not be edited, again; though you can delete it or change its end date instructions follow.
- If a rate structure has been archived, it will be used to generate cost data in the Usage Dashboard cost graphs for the billing periods when the archived rate structure was still in effect.
- When a rate structure has been archived, you can view the date range and bill count for the archive from the Archived Rate Structure History screen. Click the blue Rate Structure Count line, in the Rate Structure screen, to open the Archived Rate Structure History screen.

Rate Structure						
Name	Electricity			Click	to open	Rate Structure Count = 1
Commodity	kWh			the the second secon	Archived Rate	Current Rate Structure Bill Count = 1
Number of Seasons	Four Seasons			 Strustrustica scre 	cture History en	
Weekdays Holidays	Fixed Charges Rates	Rate Times	Rate Vis	Seasons	Rate Calendar	

• If a rate structure was archived in error, or is no longer needed, you can delete the archive for that date range by right clicking on the archive and selecting Delete Period. The archive before the deleted archive is modified to cover the deleted archive's date range. For example, if you delete an archived rate with an End Date of February 2, 2016, the archived rate before that rate will now have an End Date of February 2, 2016. Note that you cannot delete the current rate structure.

Archived Rate	Structure History				
Name	Rate_01				
Status		Start Date	End Date	Bills Generated	
Archived			2017/04/10 🗸	1	
Current		2017/04/10	Delete Period	_	
					ОК



WARNING! Deleting the archived rate structure is permanent, and cannot be undone.



 The Archived rate's End date and the Current rate's Start Date are both defaulted to the current date. If you need a rate structure to take effect on a specific date, you can accomplish this by editing the End Date for the Archived rate structure listed before the Current rate structure. See the example screen below.

Archived Rate	e Structure Histo	ory			×
Name	Electricity				
Status		Start Date	End Date	Bills Generated	
Archived			2017/04/19	1	
Current		2017/04/19	. Ap	ril, 2017	•
	Ard Current r	hived rate	Sun Men Tue 26 27 28 2 3 4 9 10 11 16 17 18 23 24 25 30 1 2	Wed The Fri Sat 29 30 31 1 5 6 7 8 12 13 14 15 19 20 21 22 26 27 28 29 3 4 5 6 oday: 4/11/2017 7 8	New date
Update	e		Cı	irrent date	ОК

- a. Click in the End Date field of the Archived rate.
- b. Click on the arrow to display a calendar.
- c. The current date is shown at the bottom of the calendar in this example, 4/11/2017. When you select a different date by clicking on it in the calendar- in this example, April 19, 2017, the End Date for the Archived rate and the Start Date for the Current rate both change to the new date.
- d. When done, click Update to store the changes.
- To delete a rate structure, click on the rate structure and click the Remove the Selected Rate Structure icon. You will see a Confirmation window asking if you are sure you want to remove the rate structure - click Yes to remove; click No to keep the rate structure. Removing the rate structure also removes it from any locations using it.

You can also add, edit, or delete commodities from the Rate Structures screen.
 a. Click the Edit Commodities icon.



b. You will see the screen shown below. The existing commodities are listed in the box on the left. To add a commodity, click the Add New Commodity icon; to edit a commodity, click on the commodity in the list and click the Edit Selected Commodity icon. In both cases you will see the same Edit Commodity screen that was explained earlier in this section (beginning on page 4-18).





Doc# E167701

- c. To delete the commodity, click on the commodity in the list and click the Remove Selected Commodity icon. You will see a confirmation window click Yes to delete the commodity; click No to keep the commodity. Removing a commodity will remove all of the rate structures that use the commodity.
- To create a copy of a rate structure, click on the rate structure and click the Copy Rate icon. The Rate Structure screen opens, with all of the rate structure's information in it. You can change the rate structure name and anything else you wish, and then click Store to save the copy as a new rate structure.
- To import a rate structure into the rate structures list, click on the rate structure and click the Import Rate icon. A screen opens letting you locate the rate structure XML file that you want to import. When you click Open, the rate structure opens in the rate structure screen. You can make any changes you wish, and then click Store to save the imported rate structure.
- To export a rate structure, click on the rate structure and click the Export Rate icon. A screen opens, letting you save the rate structure file as an XML file.

4.3: Set Up a Customer

Next you set up customer information. The customer is the person who will be receiving the bill from the provider. The customer can have one location or multiple locations. The software will generate a bill for each location for this customer.

1. From the Settings Editor main screen, click the Add Customer icon. You will see the screen shown below, but there will be an Apply icon in place of the other icons.

0	×
Edit Customer In	formation
Customer ID	1234
Customer Name	College Park Apartments
Address	200 College Park Drive
	Altoona, PA 16601
Telephone	789-943-2789
Email	
Email Address	cpa@gmail.com
Report Email Settings	Bill Report Disabled/Default Configure Usage Report Disabled/Default
	Add Location to this Customer
	Remove this Customer
	Store Exit

- 2. Enter the following:
 - Customer ID: enter a unique identifier for the customer, which will be used to identify this customer.
 - Customer Name: enter the customer's name (this does not have to be unique).
 - Address: enter the customer's billing address.
 - Telephone number
 - Email Address
 - Report Email Settings: after you click Apply you will be able to set up this field.



3. Click the Apply icon to save your changes. The message "Values Saved" displays in the bottom left of the screen, and two new icons appear on the screen - Add Location to This Customer and Remove This Customer (shown on the previous screen).

NOTE: If you want to delete the customer, click the Remove This Customer icon. You will see a confirmation window - click Yes to delete the customer; click No to keep the customer. Removing the customer will delete all locations and meters for the customer.

4. After clicking Apply, you will also see a Configure button next to Report Email settings. Click the button to display the Report Email Settings screen.

0		×
Customer	Report Email Setting	s
An automated may define the select enable f	email can be sent a customer wh e subject and body for the email fo for each report type to send the er	en each new report is generated. You r each report type here. You must nail.
Choose defaul	t to use the report email settings	defined by the provider.
Report	Usage Report 🗸	☐ Use Default ■ Enable
Subject	Usage Report	
Body	Usage Report	
		OK Exit

- When this screen first opens, the Use default box is checked and the Subject and Body fields aren't editable. Keep that setting as is, if you want to use the report email settings you already set up in the Default Report Email Settings screen (see page 4-6) for this customer.
- If you want to change the Subject and Body fields for this customer's usage report and/or bill report:

a. Click the Default button to disable the default setting.

b. Select Bill Report or Usage Report from the Report pull-down menu.

- c. Enter the Subject and Body text you want to use.
- d. Click the Enable checkbox.
- e. Repeat these steps if desired, for the other Report option.
- f. Click OK to close the screen.
- 5. Click Add Location to This customer and continue to the next section.

4.4: Set Up a Location and Add Meters to It

Once you have set up a customer, you enter the customer's billing locations. A location is the physical address - the actual location that is consuming the power or other commodity.

- Customers can have multiple locations. They can also have a rate structure for each commodity being billed for at a location, e.g., Energy and gas.
- Each location can have one or more meters attached to it. If there is more than one meter, the software creates a virtual, "aggregated" meter that stores the composite usage data of all the location's meters. Whenever a meter data import is performed, the Aggregated Meter is updated with new usage data for all the meters at that location. The Aggregated Meter is displayed on the main screen of the Bill Settings Editor, in the Location tree.



1. When you click the Add Location to This Customer icon, you see the screen shown below. Use this screen to set up information for the billing location.

	Concession in the second se		Pres -	×	
Edit Location Informa	tion				
Location Name	College Park Apartments				Click to
Bill Period	6th of the month		Edit		select Bill
Location Address	200 Wopsononock Avenue				Period
	Altoona, PA 16601				
				-	
Site ID	445500				
Weather Data	115566				
Settings		Configure			
Itemized Bill Setting	Provider Default Provider Default Total Usage Only Total Usage and Itemized Meters	Custom Checkpoint Press apply	s Configure to save changes		
Meters					
Values Changed			Store		
L					

- 2. Enter a unique name for the location in the Location Name field.
- 3. Click Edit next to Bill Period to select a billing period. The billing period is the day of the month on which the bill is computed.

Select the bill period	Press of
1	 Day of the Month
	OK

- 4. From the pull-down menu, select the day of the month you want the billing period to begin and then click OK. The Bill Period screen closes and the day you chose is displayed in the Edit Location Information screen.
- 5. Add the Location address. If you are generating invoices rather than bills, you can enter a reference number for Site ID, which will be printed on the invoice.

6. Click Apply to create the location.

A window opens with weather data information based on the address you entered for the location, and asking if you want to enable automatic weather data updates. The EnergyReporterPQA[™] application can get weather data for your locations; that you can then use to compare commodity usage against temperature, humidity, and barometric pressure.

Weather data is collected from an online weather data service provider. The service uses the latitude and longitude of your location to find the closest weather station. The latitude and longitude for this location's address is displayed in the window.

Verify that the discovered weather location is correct, and then click Yes to enable automatic weather data updates; click No if you don't want to automatically update, or if you want to configure weather data collection manually (instructions on page 4-52).

Edit Location Information Location Name Wehnwood Court Apartments Bill Period 1st of the month Edit Location Address 2708 Wehnwood Road Attoona, PA 16601 Site ID Weather Data Setting Weather Data Setting Weather Data Uveather Data Setting Uveather Data Setting Uveather Data Setting Uveather Configure Imperature 200 Framehet Humidity 93:00 % Pressure 109300 mb Would you like to enable automatic weather updates for this location Rate Structure O0202054 Configure Remove Rate Structure Remove this Location Store Ext			×
Location Name Wehwood Court Apartments Bill Period 1st of the month Location Address 2708 Wehwood Road Altoona, PA, 16601	Edit Location Informati	on	
Bill Period 1st of the month Edit Location Address 2708 Wehnwood Road Altoona, PA 16601	Location Name	Wehnwood Court Apartments	
Location Address 2708 Wehnwood Road Altoona, PA 16601 Site ID Weather Data Settings Weather Data Settings Weather Data Setting Configure Itemized Bill Setting Current readings: Temperature 705 Farenheit Humidty: 53.00 % Would you like to enable automatic weather updates for this location Note: Note: Note: Note: Remove Rate Structure Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store Store	Bill Period	1st of the month Edit	
Altoona, PA 16601 Site ID Weather Data Settings Weather Data Weather Data Settings Weather Data Units available for this location. Station Latitude 40.52 Stat	Location Address	2708 Wehnwood Road	
Site ID Weather Data Settings Weather Data Settings Vestion Leaving: Configure Attion Leaving: Temperature: 7.00 Farenheit Temperature: 7.00 Farenheit Would you like to enable automatic weather updates for this location: Neters 0 0202054 Configure Configure Remove Rate Structure Configure Remove Rate Structure Configure Remove Rate Structure Comove Rate Structure Comove Rate Structure Store		Altoona, PA 16601	
Site ID Weather Data Settings Weather Data Veather data is available for this location. Station Lacition: Lakemont, US Station Latitude: 40.52 Station Latitude: 40.52 Station Latitude: 93.00 % Pressure: 1019.00 mb Vould you like to enable automatic weather updates for this location? Neters Ves No Configure Attended to this Location Rate Structure OC0202054 Current readings Cur			
Weather Data Settings Weather data is available for this location. Station Location: Lakemont, US Station Laitiude 40.52 Station Longitude: -78.39 Current readings: Temperature 7.00 Farenheit Humidity 9300 % Pressure: 1019.00 mb Would you like to enable automatic weather updates for this location? Weters 00202054 Vest No Remove Rate Structure Remove Rate Structure Store	Site ID		
Settings Weather Data Itemized Bill Setting Station Location: Lakemont, US Station Location: Lakemont, US Station Location: Lakemont, US Station Location: Lakemont, US Station Location: Lakemont, US Station Longitude: -78.39 Current readings: Temperature 7.00 Farenheit Humidity 9300 % Weather Structure Would you like to enable automatic weather updates for this location? Meters Ves © 00202054 Current Rate Structure Image: Current Configure Remove Rate Structure Store Exit	Weather Data		
Itemized Bill Setting Weather data is available for this location. Station Location: Lakemont, US Station Location: Location: Temperature 7.00 Farenheit Humidity 9300 % Pressure: 1019,00 mb a Meter to this Location Rate Structure Meters Ves No 00202054 Ver Rate Structure Ves No Encode Control Remove Rate Structure Store Exit	Settings	Weather Data	
Itemized Bill Setting Station Location: Liskemont, US Station Longitude -78.39 Current readings: Temperature 7.00 Farenheit Humidity 9200 % Pressure: 1019.00 mb Would you like to enable automatic weather updates for this location? Metters © 00202054 © Current readings: Temperature 7.00 Farenheit Humidity 9200 % Pressure: 1019.00 mb Would you like to enable automatic weather updates for this location? Metters © 00202054 © Current readings: Current readings: Temperature 7.00 Farenheit Humidity 9200 % Pressure: 1019.00 mb Would you like to enable automatic weather updates for this location? Temperature 7.00 Farenheit Humidity 9200 % Pressure: 1019.00 mb Would you like to enable automatic weather updates for this location? Rate Structure © Remove Rate Structure Store Exit		Weather data is available for this location.	
Station Longitude - 78.39 Current readings: Temperature 7.00 Farenheit Humidity 9300 % Pressue: 103.00 mb Would you like to enable automatic weather updates for this location? Meters 00202054 Current Rate Structure Remove Rate Structure Remove Rate Structure Store	Itemized Bill Setting	Station Location: Lakemont, US Station Latitude: 40.52 Configure	
Rate Structure Current readings: Temperature 7.00 Farenheit Humidity 92.00 % Presure: 109.00 mb a Meter to this Location Would you like to enable automatic weather updates for this location? Rate Structure Meters Ves No 00202054 Cut Rate Structure Encode Remove Rate Structure Remove Rate Structure Store		Station Longitude: -78.39	
Electricity Presure: 2019:00 mb Would you like to enable automatic weather updates for this location? Weters O0202054 Corr Rate Structure Remove Rate Structure Remove Rate Structure Store Exit	Rate Structure	Temperature: 7.00 Farenheit	
Would you like to enable automatic weather updates for this location? Rate Structure Meters Ves No 00202054 Eat Rate Structure Image: Construction of the structure Remove Rate Structure Image: Construction of the structure Remove Rate Structure Image: Construction of the structure Store	 Electricity 	Pressure: 1019.00 mb a Meter to this Location	
Meters Yes No 00202054 Cart Rate Structure Remove Rate Structure Remove this Location Store Exit 		Would you like to enable automatic weather updates for this location?	
Meters Ves No 00202054 Exit Remove Rate Structure Remove this Location Store Exit 		Rate Structure	
O0220054 Caff Rate Structure Remove Rate Structure Remove this Location Store Exit	Meters	Yes No	
Remove Rate Structure Remove this Location Store Exit	✤ 00202054	Earí Rate Structure	
Remove this Location Store Exit			
Remove this Location Store Exit		Remove Rate Structure	
Store Exit		Remove this Location	
Store Exit		Keniove dis Locadon	
		Store	



Doc# E167701

NOTES:

- The default for weather display is Fahrenheit. You can change it to Celsius through the Options screen's Configuration tab. See Section 7.4.2 for instructions.
- You can disable the automatic configuration of weather data through the Option screen's Configuration tab see 7.2.2: Configuration Setting, on page 7-4.
- Weather data consists of temperature, humidity and barometric pressure. Usually, the weather station updates this information not more than once an hour; but it may choose to limit the number of requests that can be fulfilled per hour.
- The Weather Data section contains a Configure button which you can use to manually configure weather information. If you want to manually enter or edit weather data collection settings for a location:

	ather data collection		
ustomer Loc	ation		
Latitude	39.81928]	Test
Longitude	-75.41853		
atitude and I	ongitude Search		
atitude and l Address	ongitude Search		Search

a. Click the Configure button in the Weather Data section of the screen.

- b. The Enable Weather Data Collection checkbox is checked, and the Latitude and Longitude of the location you entered is displayed.
 - To disable collection of weather data, uncheck the Enable box.
 - To search for a different location's information, enter the City, State, and Zip Code in the Address field and click Search.
• To see weather and weather station information, click Test. You will see a screen similar to the one shown below.

Open Weather Map
Station Location: Village Green-Green Ridge, US Station Latitude: 39.87 Station Longitude: -75.45
Temperature: 39.36 Degrees Fahrenheit Humidity: 100.00 % Pressure: 1013.00 mb
Last Update: 3/31/2017 10:51:00 AM
ОК

NOTE: If you chose not to enable weather data collection earlier (see step 6), the Enable button will not be checked and the locations' city, state, and zip code will be in the Search field. Click the Enable button and then click Search to find the address's longitude and latitude.

c. Click OK to close the screen.

					-	x
Edit Location Informat	ion					
Location Name	1800 Shames	Dr				
Bill Period	4th of the month	1			Edit	
Location Address	1800 Shames	Dr				
	Westbury, NY	11590				
Site ID	115566					
Weather Data						
Settings	Enabled Weather Latitude Longitude	Open Weather Map 40.75566 -73.58763		Configure		
Itemized Bill Setting Rate Structure GS-1	Provider	Default	Custo	m Checkpoints	Configure Meter to this Location	
Mater				Add R	ate Structure	
Office DS				Contract Edit R	ate Structure	
Office JK						
Office_RM			E	Remo	ve Rate Structure	
Office_RP						
Shark200_Unit9				Remo	ve this Location	
Shark200T unit1			•			
					Store	

The new options let you:

- Add a meter to this location
- Add a rate structure to this location
- Edit a rate structure for this location
- Remove a rate structure from this location
- Remove this location

In addition, there are two boxes on the screen - one for Rate Structures assigned to this location, and one for meters assigned to this location. When you are adding a new location, these boxes will be empty, but if you are editing an existing location, there will be entries in the boxes.

- 8. You have the option of overriding the Provider's itemized bill settings (see 4.1: Set Up a Provider, on page 4-4) for bills generated for this location. Use the pull-down menu next to Itemized Bill Setting to select:
 - Provider Default: use the settings made for the Provider.
 - Total Usage Only: do not display itemized usage for this location's bills, but only total usage.
 - Total Usage and Itemized Meters: display both the total usage for the location and details of the individual meters' usage.
- 9. Daily usage accumulations are calculated based on aggregated interval values, and stored in the location's Aggregated Meter (see 4.4: Set Up a Location and Add Meters to It, on page 4-57). Checkpoints are used to maintain previous accumulation values. Currently, monthly checkpoints are the default. To view existing checkpoint data for this location, click Configure next to Custom Checkpoints.

CustomUsageCheck	<pre>cpoints</pre>	· · · · ·		_	
Usage Accum					
Checkpoint Ty	Monthly	•	Next Checkpoint:	10/1/2019 12:00:00 AM	
Checkpoint	Usage				
9/5/2019	533000.685				
9/1/2019	528870.255				
8/1/2019	469946.686				
7/1/2019	406439.755				
6/1/2019	346692.179				
					Exit

- As meters are added to a location, the new meter's values will be added to the accumulated value after the next checkpoint.
- The first row of the screen displays the latest live date and the live value. The live value is updated daily.

- On the first of the month a new checkpoint will be saved.
- Past checkpoints are displayed underneath the live checkpoint.
- You can delete checkpoints by right-clicking on a checkpoint line and selecting Delete. Note that this will also <u>delete all of the checkpoints more recent</u> than the one you select, except for the current month's checkpoint.
 - You will see two confirmation message windows. The first asks you to confirm the deletion (click Yes) and in the second you will need to type "DELETE" and then click OK. This is to protect you against clicking Yes by mistake, since <u>checkpoint deletion cannot be undone</u>!



IMPORTANT! Once deleted, a checkpoint cannot be recreated.

Add a Meter

10. Click the Add a Meter to this Location icon.

•	x
Edit Meter Information	
Meter Name	
Meter Serial #	
Meter Type	
Import Location Browse	
Select Import Settings to automatically import the meter's settings from a CommExt log database.	Meter List
Store Exit	



Doc# E167701

 Click the Meter List button to display the meters that have been added through the MeterManagerPQA[™] application (see Chapter 2: Step 2 - Use the MeterMana-

Meter Name	Meter Type	Online Status	
MP200			
MP200_1	MP200	Online	
MP200_1	MP200	Offline	
MP200_2	MP200	Online	
MP200_2	MP200	Offline	
MP200_3	MP200	Online	
MP200_3	MP200	Offline	
MP200_4	MP200	Offline	
MP200_4	MP200	Online	
MP200_5	MP200	Offline	
MP200_5	MP200	Online	
MP200_6	MP200	Online	
MP200_6	MP200	Offline	
Nexus 1250			
00005821	Nexus 1250	Online	
1252F_Poller	Nexus 1250	Online	
1272 Enhanced	Nexus 1250	Online	
Andrews 1250	Nexus 1250	Online	
og Location locatio	on		Select

gerPQATM Application to the Automate the EnergyReporterPQATM Application, on page 2-1).

The Meter List lets you quickly and easily add meters and all of their associated data into the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application.

NOTE: You can add a meter manually if you need to, though the preferred method is through the meter list, as described here. For instructions on manually adding a meter, see 4.4.1: Adding a Meter Manually, on page 4-71.

12. The meters are listed in their assigned groups. Click on a meter and click the Select button to add it. The Edit Meter Information screen is re-displayed, with the selected meter's Import Location.

•		×	T
Edit Meter Information	1		
Meter Name			
Meter Serial #			
Meter Type			
Import Location	devlist://0145283023	Browse	Selected
Select Import Settings to	automatically import the meter's settings from a CommE	xt log database. Meter List	meter's
			information
		Press apply to save changes	
Channel	Commodity Rollover	Арріу	
		Import settings from Meter log file	Click to
			import
			meter
			settings
•	4		
Values Changed		Store Exit	

13. Click the Import Settings from Meter Log File icon.

14. Click the Apply icon. The screen will re-display showing the selected meter's information and additional icons.

Edit Meter Informa	tion					
Meter Name	Office RP					Selected
Meter Serial #	0145324524					meter's
Meter Type	Shark 200					tion
Import Location	devlist://0145324524				Browse	cion
Select Import Settings	s to automatically import t	he meter's settings	from a CommExt log	database.	/leter List	
Channel		Commodity	Rollover			Selected
✤ W-hours, Receiv	red	kWh		Import settings from M	leter log file	meter's
				N		first energ
				Add Channel		data
			1			
						Channel
				Bomovo Channol		icons
			6	Domouo this Motor		Remove
4				e Remove this Meter		Meter icon

15. After the meter settings are imported from the meter's log file and you click Apply, the first energy channel is selected and displayed in the Channel fields. A channel is a single type of data item from the meter's log database, e.g., Watt-hours Received. The channel will be linked to a commodity for use in generating bills; e.g., the Watt-hours Received channel linked to the kWh commodity. The Channel icons let you add channels, edit them, or remove them.

To add a channel, Click Add Channel.

Select the meter log channel to use for	the commodity	
Meter Channel		Commodity
	,	▼ kWh ▼
Rollover (unscaled)		Auto-adjust Rollover
Percentage of usage applied to bill.	100	Adds or subtracts a % of the meters usage to the
		OK Cancel

16. Select the channel from the pull-down menu. The channels you see are the data values that you set up for this log using the CommunicatorPQA[™] 5 application.

They are channels for Energy and/or pulse accumulations. See 4.4.3: Importing External Data, on page 4-76, for channel setting instructions for external databases, such as an HMIPQA[™] application database.

- 17. Select the commodity from the pull-down menu. Once the data has been imported, it will be tracked by the commodity.
 - You can select only one channel per commodity, per meter, e.g., Total Watt-hours for kWh.
 - A meter can have multiple commodities. See the diagram below.





18. Auto-adjust Rollover is the default selection on the screen. The unscaled rollover field will display the settings from the CommunicatorPQA[™] software for this channel, if you click on the Auto-adjust Rollover box to de-select it. You can edit the value in the unscaled rollover field.

NOTE: Manually setting the rollover field is only applicable to older Nexus® 1250 models or HMIPQA[™] application values.

19. The Percentage of Usage Applied to Bill field lets you add or subtract a portion of the usage for this channel, for this meter, to the bill when it is generated, allowing for credits for certain meters. You might want to use this if you want to remove a meter from being billed for this usage. For example, if you have a main meter at a location, e.g., a meter attached to the building's utility feeder, and submeters in individual tenant units, you may want to bill for main meter usage, comprised of things like hallway and outside lighting, on a separate bill from the tenant billing. To do this you would put 100% for the usage field for the submeters and -100% for the usage field for the meter attached to the utility feeder.

20. When you have made your choices, click OK. The channel, commodity, and rollover value are now shown in the Channel/Commodity/Rollover box in the Edit Meter Information screen.

NOTES:

- To edit a channel, click on it in the box and click the Edit Channel icon; to remove a Channel, click on it in the box and click the Remove Channel icon.
- When changing the meter channel used for the commodity, if the new channel's type changes from accumulator (e.g., Quadrant 1+4 Wh) to interval accumulator (e.g, Interval Energy Quadrant 1+4 Wh), or vice versa, the EnergyReporter-PQA[™] application will automatically try to convert the data that has already been imported, in order to preserve it. This can help ensure continuity of data when you change the meter's log configuration.
 - When converting from Accumulator to Interval Accumulator, the interpolated interval values will be used as a basis for the new Interval Accumulator values to be imported.
 - When converting from Interval Accumulator to Accumulator, the interval values will be used as a basis for the new interpolated intervals. This allows interval data to be retrieved from before the available accumulator values.
- If you want to add a channel for another commodity, follow the same procedure.
 When you are done selecting channels, click Store to save the settings.

NOTE: When selecting a database or meter to import data from, if the database contains logged Demand values, the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application will automatically select the best Demand channel to be imported. If you wish to change which Demand value is used, select the Demand channel, click Edit Channel, and select a different channel. If you do not want to import the meter's demand channel, or wish to use the software computed demand, just remove the Demand channel.

• If you have a meter that has already been configured, and wish to add a demand channel, just select Add Channel, and select the Demand channel you wish to use.

• Once configured, the imported meter demand will be used for all Demand charges in the Bills.

NOTE: While editing the meters at a location, EIG recommends that you pause automatic imports and report generation. When you are done editing the location, you can restart the imports and reports - the actions taken while paused will then be processed.

• To pause automatic imports and report generation, click on the Script Service Running Message at the bottom right of the Location screen and select Pause Imports and Reports.

View Script Monitor	
Pause Meter Manager	
Pause Imports and Reports	
	Script Service Running 全 2 🛽 0

• To restart automatic imports and report generation, click on the Script Service Running Message and select Unpause Imports and Reports.

View Script Monitor	
Pause Meter Manager	
Unpause Imports and Repor	is
	Script Service Running 💵 2 💶 0 🛛

NOTE: If you forget to unpause the imports and reports, the MeterManagerPQA[™] service will automatically unpause them for you after an hour of inactivity.

NOTE: This screen also gives you the option of removing the meter; to do so, click the Remove This Meter icon. **Removing the meter will delete all of the imported data for the meter.**



20. Click Exit to return to the Edit Location Information screen. Add a rate structure to the Location by clicking the Add Rate Structure icon. You will see the screen shown below.

Select Rate Structure to add to this loca 🗖 🗉 🗮 🏹					
Rate Structure		•			
	OK	Cancel			

21. Select the rate structure you want from the pull-down menu and click OK to close the screen.

NOTE: You can also select Create New to add a new rate structure. Follow the instructions for adding a rate structure in 4.2: Set Up Rate Structures, on page 4-19.

4.4.1: Adding a Meter Manually

The usual and preferred method of adding meters to a location is through the meter list, as shown in the previous section. If you need to enter a meter manually, follow these instructions:

- 1. From the Edit Location Information screen, click the Add a Meter to This Location icon. The Edit Information screen opens. Enter the following:
 - Meter Name: enter a unique identifier for the meter. This name must be unique across all locations. It is used to identify the meter's billing data.
 - Meter Serial #: enter the meter's serial number.
 - Meter Type: enter the meter type (Nexus® or Shark®).

2. Import Location is the place where the meter's billing log data is stored (e.g., C:\Users\Public\Documents\Electro Industries\Communicator_EXT\Retrieved Logs). This log data file contains the raw values the EnergyReporterPQATM application imports in order to generate its billing database, i.e., Energy usage or pulse accumulations. Refer to Figure 4.1 for a depiction of the data flow between applications; see Chapter 2 if you need to refresh your understanding of setting up the meters' historical logs for EnergyReporterPQATM application use. Click Browse to locate the meter's log database file.You will see a screen that lets you locate and select the log file. See the example screen shown below.

	ers 🕨 Public 🕨	Public Docu	iments	 Electro Industries Communicator_Ext 	 Retrieved Logs 	▼ + 1	earch Ketrieved	Logs		
ganize 👻 Include in library 👻 Sha	re with 🔻 🛛 B	um Nev	folder					•		(
👔 Links			*	Name	Date modified	Туре	Size			
鷆 My Backup Files				Rackup Logs	6/1/2012 8-51 AM	File folder				
My Documents					2/27/2012 5:44 PM	File folder				
🎉 Electro Industries					4/12/2012 10:17 AM	File folder				
🎉 E-Billing Ext			_	log archive	4/12/2012 10:17 AM	File folder				
퉬 GE145751_dsgn				Nexus 1500 N 000000047380527	6/1/2012 9·16 ΔM	File folder				
🎉 MAGIX Downloads				1272 IP73	3/1/2012 3:10 PM	Data Base File	54 418 KB			
MAGIX_Screenshare			=	1272 IP73 FBM-DB	9/22/2010 2:16 PM	FRM-DR File	96 KB			
📔 SightSpeed Recordings				1272 IP73	3/1/2012 1:43 PM	Configuration sett	1 KB			
퉬 Snagit				MINTERVAL 1	6/4/2012 10:02 AM	Data Base File	1 460 KB			
🚹 Dina_Paintings				nevus 1500 n (2)	6/1/2012 8·52 AM	Data Base File	914 KB			
Errans_Pics				Nexus 1500 N	6/1/2012 8·52 AM	Data Base File	914 KB		Sel	lec
FW_Fonts_and_logo				Nexus 1500 N.EBM-DB	6/1/2012 8:51 AM	EBM-DB File	96 KB		to	pr
🚹 Neena Deibler pics				Nexus 1500 N	8/6/2012 11:54 AM	Configuration sett	1 KB			
pics 10-16-2011				Betrieved Logs	12/7/2010 5:12 PM	Text Document	0 KB			
👔 My Music					11,7,2020 5122 7111	rok bocarren	0100			
崖 My Pictures										
📔 My Videos										
🍺 Saved Games										
📔 Searches										
) Virtual Machines										
Computer										
🚢 OS (C:)										
🤣 DVD RW Drive (D:) BuffyScreenSaver										
- Pomoushla Dick (Er)										

NOTES:

- The log database file comes from either the CommunicatorPQA[™] application
 (*.db or *.dml: the database created when logs are retrieved using the Commu nicatorPQA[™] application) or the HMIPQA[™] application (*.dbf: the billing data
 database created by the HMIPQA[™] software; see that software's documentation
 for details).
- See Section 6.1 for file importing suggestions.



WARNINGS!

• Be careful when selecting the location to import from. Importing is done by the Settings Editor software, and if you select a location that is not accessible (or invalid), you may not be able to import the data.

- If you change the import location file, it will wipe out the selected channels. You will have to select the channels you want to import, again.
- 3. When you find the file you want to use, click Open. The screen closes and you see the Edit Meter Information screen. The log file's path is now displayed on the screen next to Import Location.
- 4. Once you've selected the file to import from, the application will verify that it contains log items that can be linked to commodities. This includes Energy, e.g., Total Watt-hours, and pulse accumulations, e.g., a Digital Input channel.
- 5. If you are using a CommunicatorPQA[™] application log database, click the Import Settings from Meter Log File icon (this function is not applicable to HMIPQA[™] application databases). You will see the message window shown below. It tells you that the meter settings were imported from the meter with the serial number listed in the screen. Click OK to close the window.

(×
Meter settings for #9000	00014 Imported
	ОК

NOTE: The Import Settings function will only fill in a meter name that has not already been entered. If you have already filled in the meter name, it will leave that as is.

TIP: EIG highly recommends importing all the meter configuration data. This automated tool makes the meter configuration task much simpler.



6. Click the Apply icon to create the meter. The Edit Meter information screen re-displays with additional options - now you can choose the channels to import. See the example screen shown below.

	- 164				X
Edit Meter Informa	tion				
Meter Name	Nexus_1500				
Meter Serial #	000000047380527				
Meter Type	0154 Nexus 1500				
Import Location	C:\Users\Public\Doc	cuments\Electro Indu	ustries\Commur	inicator_Ext\Retrieved Logs\Nexu Browse	
Select Import Settings	to automatically import t	the meter's settings	from a CommE	Ext log database.	
Channel		Commodity	Rollover		
Scaled Energy G	214Wh	kWh	100000000	Import settings from Meter log file	
				Add Channel	
				Remove Channel	
				Remove this Meter	
•			•		
				Store Exit	

7. Continue from step 13 in Section 4.4.

4.4.2: Meter at Location Example

If you have two meters at a location, for example, each metering a utility feeder, you would set up both meters for the location, following the instructions in this section. The software will import all of the usage data for both meters and when the bill is generated the usage for both meters will be totalized to arrive at the billed dollar amount. See the diagram on the next page.

NOTE: Meter imports are a background process managed by the server, and are automatically performed when settings change or when new log data is downloaded from the meter - you do not need to manually import any data. The current status of the currently running imports can be viewed from the View Imports screen - see 7.1: The Service Status Bar, on page 7-1.



Figure 4.4: Totalizing Meters



4.4.3: Importing External Data

If you are setting up the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application for use with external data (as opposed to the CommunicatorPQA[™] application log data), such as an HMIPQA[™] application database file, there are some unique considerations. Below is an example of an HMIPQA[™] application database file formatted for use with the EnergyReporter-PQA[™] application.

		-		_
	A	В	C	D
1	DATE	TIME	KWHR	CONDENSATE
2	1/1/2015	0:00 AM	433.6	25538607
3	1/1/2015	0:15 AM	438.0	25538607
4	1/1/2015	0:30 AM	442.5	25538606
5	1/1/2015	0:45 AM	446.9	25538606
6	1/1/2015	1:00 AM	451.4	25538605
7	1/1/2015	1:15 AM	455.8	25538605

- The database file must have four fields:
 - DATE: the date of the record formatted as yyyy/mm/dd
 - TIME: the time of day of the record formatted as hh:mm:ss
 - KWHR: the Energy usage in kilo-watt-hours
 - CONDENSATE: this field is a pulse accumulator channel, intended for condensate (steam) pulses. You can assign this channel to other commodities, such as gas or water, in the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application - see Section 4.4 for instructions. This field is assumed to be in kilo scale.

These are the only fields you can use. If you need to use more fields, split the data into multiple files and import as multiple meters.

- The optimal interval for the data is 15 minutes, time-stamped on the minute.
- The database file must be a dBase IV format database. It can be opened in Excel, but should not be saved in Excel as this can cause database corruption which will prevent the file from working with the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application.
- The file name should be eight characters with an extension of three characters, e.g., Nx1500_2.dbf.

NOTES:

- HMIPQA[™] application databases separate the original meter from the data, so there is no way for the application to determine the rollover value. Consult the HMIPQA[™] application configuration and documentation to determine the correct value to enter. Your system integrator will have to provide you with the Energy or other commodity rollover value.
- If no rollover is programmed in the HMIPQA[™] application, the EnergyReporter-PQA[™] application rollover value should be the same as the rollover value in the meter's device profile, set in the CommunicatorPQA[™] application (in the meter's Device Profile>Revenue and Energy Settings>Energy Scaling).

Scale Settings				
I and V Squared T Readings		Q Hours		
Energy	Unco	mpensated Energy	P	ulse Accumulations and Aggregat
Watt Hour		VA Hour		VAR Hour
ltem	Digits	Decimal Places	Units	Example
Quadrant 1 Wh	8	1	kWh	9999999.9
Quadrant 2 Wh	8	1	kWh	9999999.9
Quadrant 3 Wh	8	1	kWh	9999999.9
Quadrant 4 Wh	8	1	kWh	9999999.9
Quadrant 1+4 Wh	8	1	kWh	9999999.9
Quadrant 2+3 Wh	8	1 🛨	kWh	9999999.9
Net Wh uses Quadrant 1+4 Wh settings.				
		Global Settings		
	ОК	Can	cel	

Rollover Value

Above is an example from a Nexus® Series meter.



This page intentionally left blank.



5: Step 5 - Dashboard Viewer

The EnergyReporterPQA[™] application has two main components. The first is a settings editor/server that provides all of the calculations and stores the data in the usage database. The second is a viewer application. The viewer component allows the user to view and analyze the stored data. Both components can be installed on one machine.



Figure 5.1: Settings Editor/Server and Viewer Installed on One PC

You used the Settings Editor/Server to set up customers, locations for customers, and meters at locations, as well as commodities and rate structures that will be applied to usage. The MeterManagerPQATM application automatically downloads the logs from the selected meters and the EnergyReporterPQATM application automatically imports the commodity usage data from the logs. The EnergyReporterPQATM application generates the bills and usage reports based on the billing period and report criteria you have set up using the Settings Editor.

The Dashboard Viewer is the part of the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application that lets you see, print, and export billing and usage information for the customers, locations, and meters.

As mentioned in Chapter 4, locations with multiple meters generate a virtual meter to store aggregated meter data. The Aggregate Meter's data can also be accessed from the Dashboard Viewer.

5.1: Accessing the Dashboard Viewer

 Click either the Dashboard Viewer icon from the top of the Settings Editor screen, or the Dashboard Viewer icon from the Settings Editor main screen. Dashboard Viewer is the part of the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application that lets you see, print, and export billing and usage information for the customers, locations, and meters.

If you have enabled security in the MeterManagerPQA[™] application, you will be required to enter a username and password. Only users with read and write will be able to manually generate bill and reports. Dashboard Viewer security is independent of Settings Editor security - you can log in using a different user/password combination.

Note that if security is not enabled, you will not see this login screen.

E	nergyReporter Settings Editor Login	×
Username	Enter username	
Password	Enter password	0
	Login	

If you don't have the correct permission level to access the Settings Editor, there will be a message to that effect.

Er	nergyReporter EXT Settings Editor Login	×
Username Password	User_2	O
Insufficient Permi	issions	Login



Doc# E167701



NOTE: You can click Tools>Refresh to return to the main screen display from another screen, e.g., the Location screen.

2. The Dashboard Viewer application starts and you see the main Dashboard Viewer screen. Choose a location from the tree on the left side of the screen. The location

💑 EnergyReporter EXT Dashboard Viewer			
File Reports Tools Help			
Generate View Bills Usage Dashboard	3 Settings Editor	El	VERGYREPORTER POA [™]
Customers = 👷 1		Location Information	า
Locations	Select a locatio	n from the left to begin	
Building 1		Click on the location you	
During 2		want to see	
,			

is the physical place where the meters are located.

Note that if the Provider is configured for Invoices rather than bills, the Icon bar will look as shown below.

¢,		ha.	×
Gen Inv	oices View Invoices	Usage Dashboard	Settings Editor

3. After you click on a location, information about the location is shown in the middle of the screen.

💑 EnergyReporter EXT Dashboard Viewer			
File Reports Tools Help			
Generate View Bills Usage Dashboard Setting	🔏 gs Editor	ENERG	G YREPORTER POA™
Customers	Locat	tion Information	
Building 1	Location Specifics		
Building 2	Customer ID	1	
	Location Name	Building 1	Monthly Utility Bill
	Address	10 College Park Drive Altoona, PA 16601	View your monthly Utility bill
	Next Bill Date	11/1/2015	Executive Summary
	Rates	Electricity	View Executive Summary and Usage Report
	Meters	9	
	Bill Data Range	11/2/2014 - 10/8/2015	View dashboard showing energy usage
	Previous Month Vie	ews	Bill and Report
	Bill 10/1	1/2015 Fill Generated: 10/9/2015	Status
	Usage Report 10/	1/2015 Report not generated	
	Click to	select another	
	month/	'date	
			.::

4. You can select a different month/date to see the Bill/Invoice and Usage Report status for that month.

The icons on the right of the screen let you:

- Monthly Utility Bill/Invoice view the bill/invoice for the month. If it hasn't been generated yet, it will be generated and then displayed. See Section 5.4.
- Executive Summary generate the Executive Summary Usage report based on your selections. See Section 5.3.1.
- Usage Dashboard display the Usage Dashboard see Section 5.2.

The icons at the top of the screen let you:

• Generate All Bills/Gen Invoices - generate customer bills/Invloces. See 5.4: Generating and Viewing Customer Bills, on page 5-23.

- View Bills/View Invoices see already generated bills. See 5.4: Generating and Viewing Customer Bills, on page 5-23.
- Usage Dashboard- display the Usage Dashboard see 5.2: Usage Dashboard, on page 5-7.
- Settings Editor open the Settings Editor application. See Chapter 4.

The menu items at the top of the screen let you:

- File select to connect to the database or exit the Dashboard Viewer.
- Reports view or generate bills/invoices and usage reports, per selected criteria.
 See:
 5.2: Concenting and Viewing Usage Departs on page 5.14 and

5.3: Generating and Viewing Usage Reports, on page 5-14, and 5.3.3: Generate Custom Reports, on page 5-20.

- Tools view bill data, view bill errors for locations, export meter data, perform advanced tasks (see chapters 6 and 7).
- Help check for updates, see User Manual, see information about the application version, read the User License.

5.2: Usage Dashboard

One of the important features of the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application is the Usage Dashboard. It allows you to easily view Energy and other commodity usage data in a number of formats:

- View usage by day, week, month, year, or by a customized date range
- Compare usage between meters/locations
- Compare usage against weather data
- View costs
- View top Demand by day, week, month, year, or by a customized date range
- View meter logs (for meters set up using the MeterManagerPQA[™] application's Meter List)
- Connect to the meter through CommunicatorPQA[™] software (for meters set up using the MeterManagerPQA[™] application's Meter List)
- Copy, export, or print graph image

The Usage Dashboard provides a configurable, top-level view of usage, to enable a precise understanding of energy consumption patterns. These patterns include trends, and demand on the power system.

5 - 7

1. To open the Usage Dashboard, click on the Dashboard Viewer icon either at the top or the middle right of the Dashboard Viewer screen.

6 EnergyReporter EXT Dashboard Viewer			
File Reports Tools Help			
Generate View Bills Usage Dashboard	ditor	ENERGY	REPORTER POA [™]
Customers	Locat	ion Information	
	Leasting Country		
Building 1	Customer ID	1	
building 2	Location Name	Building 1	Monthly Utility Bill
	Address	10 College Park Drive Altoona, PA 16601	View your monthly Utility bill
	Next Bill Date	11/1/2015	Executive Summary
	Rates	Electricity	Usage Report
	Meters	9	Usage Dashboard
	Bill Data Range	11/2/2014 - 10/8/2015	View dashboard showing energy usage
			1
	Previous Month View	ws	
	Bill 10/1/	/2015 • Bill Generated: 10/9/2015	
	Usage Report 10/1/	/2015 • Report not generated	
			1
			.::

2. The Dashboard Viewer opens.

EnergyReporter EXT Dashboard Viewer		
File Reports Tools Help		
Generate View Bills Location Info Se	× ettings Editor	ENERGYREPORTER POA [™]
Customers	U	Isage Dashboard
	MAIN	Monthly kWh usage interval data for 1 @ Building 1 : Aggregated Meter, October 2014
Building 1	🔹 Usage	Aggregated Meter
	Usage Cost Top Demand	0.014
	Usage vs Temp	0.012
	OPTIONS Day	0.010
	© Week	
	 Month Year 	
	Custom	₹ ₀₀₀ -
	Breakout	
		0.004
	Meter 2	



The monthly usage is shown for the current month. There are controls to the left of the Usage Dashboard. See the diagram below for an explanation of the controls.



When you click Meter 1 or Meter 2, this window opens: select the meter, channel, and date from the pull-down menus and click Apply

Apply



You can also right-click in a graph to open a sub-menu.

The following pages show examples of different graph selections.





Two Meter Usage Comparison for One Month

Two Meter Usage Cost Comparison for One Week





Break Out				x
i 💼 🖻 🖪 🛛				
Compariso	on of yearly kWh top de 1700 ShamesDr	mand for 15 @ Meetinghouse Ap	artments, 2015	
1700ShamesDr	Troomanoo B	1800ShamesDr		<u>^</u>
Date	kW (demand)	Date	kW (demand)	
6/29/2015 6:45 PM	66.19	6/22/2015 3:00 PM	60.00	
7/1/2015 5:45 PM	64.86	7/20/2015 12:15 PM	60.00	
7/19/2015 3:45 PM	63.30	7/20/2015 12:45 PM	60.00	
7/23/2015 6:30 PM	63.26	7/20/2015 1:45 PM	60.00	E
7/19/2015 4:00 PM	62.96	7/20/2015 1:15 PM	60.00	
7/21/2015 5:45 PM	62.78	7/28/2015 3:00 PM	60.00	
7/19/2015 4:15 PM	61.90	7/28/2015 2:30 PM	60.00	
7/23/2015 5:45 PM	61.89	7/20/2015 4:00 PM	60.00	
6/9/2015 6:30 PM	61.80	7/20/2015 3:15 PM	60.00	
7/19/2015 6:45 PM	61.47	7/20/2015 2:30 PM	60.00	
7/1/2015 6:00 PM	61.41	7/29/2015 3:30 PM	60.00	
7/20/2015 6:00 PM	61.31	7/29/2015 3:00 PM	60.00	
7/20/2015 6:30 PM	61.31	8/31/2015 4:30 PM	60.00	-
•		:	1	•

Breakout of Top Demand Comparison for Two Meters for the Year

Usage Versus Weather - Temperature for the Month





Usage Versus Weather - Pressure - for One Week







Doc# E167701

3. To exit the usage dashboard, click the Location Info icon at the top of the screen.

5.3: Generating and Viewing Usage Reports

The following sections explain EnergyReporterPQA[™] application's usage report options.

5.3.1: Executive Summary Usage Report

The Executive Summary Usage Report is a customized report containing the location and data you specify, or, for all customer locations, containing extensive, detailed usage information. It is designed to provide a complete picture of energy consumption, including analytics on usage patterns and contributing factors, such as weather.

1. From the Dashboard Viewer's Location Information screen, click the Executive Summary icon on the right side of the screen.

6 EnergyReporter EXT Dashboard Viewer			
File Reports Tools Help			
Generate View Bills Usage Dashboard Settings E	Editor	ENERGYI	REPORTERPOA™
Customers	Locat	ion Information	
Building 1	Location Specifics		·
Building 2	Customer ID	1	
	Location Name	Building 1	Monthly Utility Bill
	Address	10 College Park Drive Altoona, PA 16601	View your monthly Utility bill
	Next Bill Date	11/1/2015	Executive Summary
	Rates	Electricity	Usage Report
	Meters	9	
	Bill Data Range	11/2/2014 - 10/8/2015	View dashboard showing energy
	Previous Month Vie	ws	usuyo
	Bill 10/1	/2015 • Bill Generated: 10/9/2015	
	Usage Report 10/1	/2015 • Report not generated	

2. You will see the window shown on the next page. Use it to select the data you want to see in your report. This feature lets you generate a customized report with only the data you want.

For example, you can choose to view the highest usage per meter, or the total usage per meter during the Peak Day.

Executive Summary	Usage Report	X
Customer Location Date	Susan Richards Meetinghouse Apartments August 2015	
Report Type Channel	kWh ate for all customer locations	
Report Option	ns	
Reports to i	nclude	
Report O Monthly Highest I Usage Ai Meter - T Meter - T Meter - T Meter - T Meter - A	verview Usage Summary Jsage Meter Comparison t a Glance otal Usage during Month otal Usage during Peak Week otal Usage during Peak Day werage Hourly and Daily Usage	
		Generate

NOTE: Usage reports can be very large. Because of this, executive summary usage reports cannot be generated for customers that have more then 200 meters (across all their locations). In addition, executive summary usage reports cannot be generated for any location with more than 100 meters.

- 3. Select the channel from the pull-down menu.
- 4. Note that the location you are currently viewing is displayed at the top of the screen. That is the only location whose data will be shown unless you select Generate for all customer locations by clicking in its checkbox.
- 5. If you want to see demand in your report, select Display Demand by clicking in its checkbox.
- 6. Click the checkboxes of the data you want included in the report. By default, all of the data is selected. Click on a box to uncheck it if you don't want that data in your report.

7. Click Generate. You will see a message while the report is being generated and then it will display on the screen. A sample Executive Summary Usage Report follows.

5.3.2: Generate Usage Reports

Click Reports in the Dashboard Viewer main screen's Menu bar. You will see the submenu shown below.

View Bills	
View Usage Reports	
Generate Bills	•
Generate Usage Reports	•
Generate Custom Usage Report	

There are two Report options - Generate Usage Reports and View Usage Reports.

1. Click Reports>Generate Usage Reports>Generate Customer Report. You will see the screen shown below.

Select what usage re	ports to generate		x
Customer	15	•	Options
Start of Month	1st	•	
Channel	kWh	•	
Month	December 2014 January 2015 February 2015 March 2015 April 2015 May 2015 June 2015 July 2015	• III •	
			Generate

- 2. Select the customer, start date for the month, and channel. The Month box fills with the available months for the customer (the months which contain usage data).
- 3. Click each of the month(s) you want to create the usage report for.

4. Click Options.	You will see the screen shown below.
	Usage Report Options

Output Options		
Output Path	ctro Industries\E-Billing Ext\Reports\Usage	Brows
👿 Use default rep	port name	
File Format	PDF •	
Report Content O	ptions	
Report Commodit	y kWh 👻	
Single Page S	ummary	
Overlay Interv	val Data	
Colorize TOU	Colorize Periods	
🔲 Display Demar	nd	

- 5. Configure the following settings:
 - The default path is displayed in the Output Path field. Click the Browse button if you want to choose another output path for the file. This is where the report will be saved.
 - The Use Default Report Name checkbox is already selected. The default report name is the customer number, commodity, and date of the usage, e.g., 11567_kWh_2013-03 for a report of kWh usage data for March 2013 for customer number 11567. If you want to use a different name for the usage report, un-check the box and enter a name in the blank field next to it.
 - File format: your format choices are PDF (Adobe PDF document), RTF (rich text format), or HTML (for viewing over the web).
 - Report Commodity: select the commodity you want to use from the pull-down menu. Usage reports are only generated for a single commodity at a time.
 - Click Single Page Summary if you want to have the month, week, and day usages on the same page.

- If you select Single Page Summary, you can also select Overlay Interval Data. Click this option if you want to have trend data or Demand data (if you select the display Demand option) on the same graph as the usage bars.
- You can select to colorize either TOU or periods.
- Display Demand: labels the Interval usage report as Demand.
- Click OK. The screen closes and you see the previous screen. Click Generate to process the report. You see a progress message while the report is being generated.
 When the process is complete, you see the following message window.

X
Reports generated successfully.
ОК

7. Click the OK button to close the message window. Another window opens asking if you want to view your report. See the next section.

5.3.2.1: View Usage Reports

When you generate a Usage report you have the option to view it right away.



Click Yes to open the report. See the sample report in Appendix A.
1. To view Usage reports at any time, click Reports>View Usage Reports. See the example screen shown below.

Usage Reports			
Save Report View Report Options			
Report	Date	Status	
■ 15			
15 {kWh}, November 2014	November 2014	Report Generated: 11/25/2015	
15 {kWh}, December 2014	December 2014	Report Generated: 11/25/2015	
	January 2015	Report Generated: 12/11/2015	
15 {kWh}, February 2015	February 2015	Report Generated: 12/11/2015	Ξ
15 {kWh}, March 2015	March 2015	Report Generated: 12/11/2015	
15 {kWh}, April 2015	April 2015	Report Generated: 12/11/2015	
15 {kWh}, May 2015	May 2015	Report Generated: 12/11/2015	
15 {kWh}, June 2015	June 2015	Report Generated: 12/11/2015	
15 {kWh}, July 2015	July 2015	Report Generated: 12/11/2015	
15 {kWh}, August 2015	August 2015	Report Generated: 11/25/2015	
15 {kWh}, September 2015	September 2015	Report not generated	
	October 2015	Report not generated	
15 {kWh}, November 2015	November 2015	Report not generated	
15 {kWh}, December 2015	December 2015	Report not generated	
15 {kWh}, January 2016	January 2016	Report not generated	
45 (UMA) Marak 20045	M 0045	D+ 0	-

2. This screen lets you view all of the months with usage data for customer locations. (Click on the + signs next to customer, location, and commodity to see the list of months.) Double-click on a month to view its usage report (or click on the month and click the View Report icon). See the sample report in Appendix A.

If the report hasn't been generated yet for the month, it is generated when you select it.

- 3. You can also:
 - Click the Options icon to change output options before you generate another usage report, e.g., if you want to use a different format for the report. You will see the Output Options screen shown in Section 5.3.2, step 4.
 - Click the Save Report icon to open a window that lets you choose a filename and a save location for a copy of the report.

5.3.3: Generate Custom Reports

As mentioned in 4.1: Set Up a Provider, on page 4-4, you can choose to manually generate a Custom report. To do so:

1. Select Reports>Generate Custom Usage Report from the Dashboard Viewer's Menu bar.

Custom Usage Report Options									
Template	Specia	al customers	•						
Override Template Settings									
Customer Id			-						
Location Id			-						
Period	2015/1	11 - 2015/12	•	Refresh					
Custom Start	Date	2015/11/28		Generate					
Override Date	Range	2015/12/28							
[

- 2. Select the custom usage report template you want to use from the pull-down menu.
- 3. If you want to generate the report for another customer and/or location, or for alternate dates, click the Override Template Settings box to check it. You will then be able to choose another customer from the pull-down menu. Once you have chosen a customer (other than "All"), you will be able to choose a customer location from the pull-down menu.

4. Click the Refresh button.

Custom Usage Report Options									
Template	Specia	l customers	•						
Override Temp									
Customer Id			-						
Location Id			-						
Period	2015/1	1 - 2015/12	•	Refresh					
Custom Start	Date	2015/11/28		Generate					
Override Date	Range	2015/12/28							

- 5. You will now be able to select the period for the report from the pull-down menu. If you chose earlier to override template settings, you can also:
 - Change the start date click the Custom Start Date box to check it and select the start date from the calendar displayed when you click the arrow.
 - Override the custom report's date range click the Override Date Range box to check it and select the end date from the calendar displayed when you click the arrow.

See the example screen, below.

Custom Usage Report Options									
Template	Specia	l customers							
Verride Template Settings									
Customer Id	All		•						
Location Id			-						
Period	2015/1	1 - 2015/12	•	Refresh					
Custom Start	Date	2015/11/28		Generate					
Verride Date	Range	2015/12/23							

6. Click Generate to generate the report. The report will be automatically shown, but is accessible under:

C:\Users\Public\Public Documents\Electro Industries\E-Billing Ext\Reports\Custom Usage\User

Note that this path can be changed - see 7.2.1: Path Setting, on page 7-3, for instructions.

5.4: Generating and Viewing Customer Bills

You use the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application's Dashboard Viewer to generate and view bills. See the diagram below.



Figure 5.2: Bill Generation through the EnergyReporterPQA[™] Application

Bills/invoices and reports are automatically generated every twelve hours, for any location for which there is a full months' worth of data. You can also manually generate bills and reports if you want.

5.4.1: Individual Bills and Invoices

Bills and invoices can be generated individually for a specific location and bill/invoice period.

 Select the location from the Location Tree on the left of the main screen, then select the Bill/Invoice Period to view by selecting it in the list of Available Bill/ Invoice Data. If the bill/invoice has already been generated for the period, the generation date will be shown next to the billing period. See the screen shown below.

NOTES:

- It may take a while for the data to be displayed if there are multiple meters at the location, or if there is a lot of data to search. Please be patient.
- If the invoice parameter has been set, "Invoices" will replace "Bill" in the screen below. See 4.1: Set Up a Provider, on page 4-4, for instructions on setting the invoice parameter.

🚓 EnergyReporter EXT Dashboard Viewer				
File Reports Tools Help				
Generate View Bills Location Info			ENERGYR	EPORTER POA™
Customers	Location	Information		
Locations	Location Specifics			View Monthly Data
	Customer ID	12457		
	Location Name	Building 4		Monthly Utility Bill
	Address	400 Wopsononock Road Altoona, PA 16601		
Building 3	Next Bill Date	11/1/2015		Report Report
	Rates	Electricity 2		
a 145// 2. Click on a	Meters	1		Usage Dashboard
Locations IOCation	Bill Data Range	5/26/2015 - 9/28/2015		
🖃 🌲 14678				
Locations				
🛱 😹 17850				Click Manthly
Locations	Previous Month Vi	ews		
le 🔍 29087	Bill	9/1/2015 • Bill Gene	erated: 11/1/2015	Utility Bill
Locations	Usage Report	9/1/2015 Report n	ot gener d	
= 👗 34567				
Locations		Select a bill	Date the bill	
		period	was generate	d

2. Click the Monthly Utility Bill/Invoice icon. The software checks to see if the period you selected contains valid data.

NOTE: If you want to generate a bill/invoice for a time period outside of the regular billing period, for example, a bill for only 3 days, hold control-shift when clicking the Monthly Utility Bill button, and then enter the date range for the bill you want to generate.

• If the Period contains errors, the View Errors icon appears (see the partial screen, following). Click this icon to see a list all of the errors that prevent the bill from being generated.

XT Dashboard V	liewer				
Tools Help					
ills Usage Da	shboard Setting	K gs Editor		ENERGY	REPORTER PQA [™]
		Locat	tion Informati	on	
nghouse Apar	tmen	Location Specifics			
		Customer ID	15		
		Location Name	Meetinghouse Apartments		
		Address	1566 Meetinghouse Road Boothwyn, PA 19061		view bill errors

• Click on a channel to view the errors in the meter data records. Follow the instructions in Section 6.1.7 to correct errors.

NOTES:

- Errors can only be corrected from the Settings Editor.
- Typically, the errors in .DEMAND and .INTERPOLATE.INTERVAL are caused by the problems in the Root Commodity value. Correct that value before checking the others.
- If the Period contains no data, the Monthly Utility Bill icon is greyed out and displays the message "Unable to generate monthly bill: too many records missing from period." This happens if you have less then 2 days' worth of data.
- 3. While the Bill/Invoice is being generated, the progress is displayed in a screen.

NOTE: You can generate multiple bills/invoices for a single bill period, so if you click the Generate Monthly Bill/Invoice for Selected Bill Period icon twice, you will generate two bills/invoices.

4. Once generated, the bill/invoice opens in your screen. See the example bill, below.

AFT HE	Altoona, P	A 16601	hor		
	1134	Inform	ation		
Total Summary		Account	1		
Electricity Charges	\$19,527.44		College Park Ap 1 College Park D	artments Prive	
Total DueTotal ChargesDue DateDue Date	\$19,527.44 11/14/2014		1 College Park Drive Altoona, PA 16601		
Usage Chart		Customer Statement Date Bill Period Total Due	1 10/31/2014 7/1/2014 - 7/31/2 \$19,527.44	2014 (31 Days)	
		Location	Building 1	Mete	er Usage
Electricity Charges (kWh)	Meter		PREV	PRES	Usage
	1500_NJD		N/A	N/A	175
10000000	1800Shame	sDr	186008	206126	20118
	Office DS		203	252	50
5000000	Office JK		29	38	9
	Office JS		203	252	50
Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep Oct №	lov Dec Office RK		1401	1578	177*
	Office RM		229	293	64
	Office RP		68	83	16
	Shark200_U	Jnit9	40039580	53035912	12996332
	lotal				13016989
	Rate Stru	cture:	Electricity	Itemized	l Charges
	Season Tw Season Tw Season Tw Usage (0.0	o Holiday o Off Peak o On Peak 1%)	4331 34144 91693	198 @ \$0.0015 125 @ \$0.0015 366 @ \$0.0015	\$649.80 \$5,121.64 \$13,754.05 \$1.95
	Total Elec	tricity Charge			\$19,527.44
Duquidau Nataa		Total D	ue	5	\$19,527.44
nank you for your prompt payment.					
OTE: If this bill was genera REV(ious) or PRES(ent) usa Remittance Address	ted from Inter ge values.	val Energy da	ita, there will	be no	
Send Payment To:					
Send Payment To:					



Doc# E167701

See the example invoice, below.

	Provider Int Provider 1 24 Main Si Anytown, 1 555-1234 If Acme doe amount disc be indisputa Invoice Heat	formation t NY This is not a bill, it is s not receive any response or i closed in this invoice request for able.	nvoice Re s a request for an nvoice, Acme will issue a rrm, once the check is cas	equest n invoice. check for the hed the charges w	ńII
Address Blank		Customer Informatio	'n		
То:	8	Account	Customer 1		
Address:			Customer 1 1800 Shames Driv Westbury, NY	ve	
		Location Site Number			
Same as bill without "Total Due".		Site Number	22334455		
Eventum6949 Charges \$3 Estimated Total \$3	9,553,670.00 9,553,670.00	Customer Statement Date Reading Period Total Charges Location	Customer 1 5/14/2019 4/5/2018 - 5/4/2 \$39,553,670.00 Shark 270	2018 (30 Days))
Eventum6949 Charges (kWh)					
2017 2018	Meter		PREV	PRES	Usage
12000000	IP31		0	0	0
1000000	IP32		0	0	0
8000000	IP33		13548417	26413921	12865504
4000000 -	Total				
2000000 -					12865504
Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep Oct Nov [Rate Strue	cture: Eventum6949			
	Season Two	o On Peak	63945	31 @ \$4.00	\$25,578,124.00
	Season Two	o Off Peak	21437	28 @ \$3.00	\$6,431,184.00
	Season One	e On Peak Off Peak	30350	68 Q \$1.00	\$6,070,154.00 \$1.292,168,00
	Peak Dema	nd	182	04 @ \$10.00	\$182,040.00
	Total Even	ntum6949 Charge		\$3	9,553,670.00
vider Notes		Estimated	Charges	\$39	,553,670.00
is bill notes					



Doc# E167701

5. If you enabled Consumption Reports in the Report Settings screen (see 4.1: Set Up a Provider, on page 4-4), the consumption report is emailed with every bill. See the example consumption report, below.

	Provider 1 24 Main St Anytown, NY Consumption H Consumption H	Elee leader Override eader appears here.	ctric Cor Repo	isumpti ort	on
Address Blank To: Address:	-	Account:	Customer Informat Customer 1 1800 Shames Driv Westbury, NY	ion ve	
		Site Number:	22334455		
		Customer Statement Date Bill Period	Location Site Numb Customer 1 5/28/2019 4/1/2019 - 4/30/20	019 (30 Days)	
		Location	shames		
Another Flat Charges (FWb)					¢
	Meter		PREV	PRES	Usage
200000	1700ShamesDr		78290	96411	18121
150000	BEDBH (37)aa		964935	129881	164946
190000 ∰ 100000	Office FD xx Total		2471	2499	28
Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep Oct Nov Dec	2				
his is bill notes					
consumption Footer override appears on every page. Mailing Address:					
Consumption Pooter override appears on every page. Mailing Address: Suilding					
Ansumption Footer override appears on every page. Mailing Address: building /o Landlord Relations .0 Main Street					



5.4.2: Generate Bills/Invoices Manually

Bills/invoices are generated manually from the Dashboard Viewer. When a bill/invoice is generated, the software analyzes the usage data for the meters at a location, and applies the configured rate structure to that data.

A bill/invoice is always generated for a bill period, which is the date range from the billing date of the previous month, to the billing date of the current month. A bill period need not contain a full month's worth of data: a bill can be manually generated if there is at least two days' worth of data.

Generate All Bills/Generate Invoices

- 1. From the Dashboard Viewer main screen, click the Generate All Bills/Gen Invoices icon.
- 2. While the software is scanning for bills/invoices to generate, the list of periods found so far are displayed. You can stop the scan at any time to generate bills from the list of values scanned so far: to do so, click Cancel.
- 3. When scanning is done (or after you've clicked Cancel), the list of available periods is displayed. See the screen shown below.

Bill Period	Generate?	Status
12457		
⊟ Building 6		
5/1/2013 to 6/1/2013		ОК
6/1/2013 to 7/1/2013		Invalid records
7/1/2013 to 8/1/2013		ОК
8/1/2013 to 9/1/2013	1	ОК
select the checkbox for the bills re errors with the bill data, then	to generate. If t the bill has alrea	he bill has already been generated, or there ady been deselected for generation.

4. Select which periods you want to generate bills/invoices for, by checking the Generate box. By default, all periods which have no errors, and haven't been generated



before, are selected for generating bills/invoices (their box is checked). **NOTES:**

- Any period which already has a bill/invoice generated for it appears in grey with an unchecked box. You can still select it, if you want to generate another bill/ invoice for that period, e.g., if the meter's data was changed after the bill/ invoice was generated. This can happen if you generate a bill/invoice before the end of the month.
- Any period which contains errors, or is missing too much data, appears in red. You cannot generate bills for these periods until you correct the errors (see Section 6.1.7 for instructions).
- 5. When you've selected all the periods you want to generate bills/invoices for, click Generate. While the bill is being generated, the progress is displayed. The Bills to Generate screen closes once the bills have been generated.

Generate All Bills/Invoices for Customers/Location

Since the Generate All Bills/Gen Invoices option can take a long time to complete, the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application gives you additional options for generating a smaller number of bills. Access these options from the Reports>Generate Bills/Generate Invoices submenu from the Dashboard Viewer main screen's Menu bar. The submenu is shown below.



NOTE: When Invoice has been set, Invoice(s) replaces Bill(s) in all the menus shown.

- Click Generate All Bills/Invoices for Customer to generate all available bills/invoices for all locations for the selected customer (the customer currently displayed on the screen).
- Click Generate All Bills/Invoices for Location to generate all available bills/invoices for the selected location (the location currently displayed on the screen).

You will see the Bills/Invoices to Generate screen shown on the previous page. The instructions are the same as those shown in the **Generate All Bills/Gen Invoices** section on the previous page, steps 4 and 5.

• Click Generate Custom Range Bill/Invoice to generate a one-time bill or invoice.

🖳 Generate Custom Range	e Bill	— ×
Customer / Location	Customer 1	shames 🗸
Bill Data Range	4/1/2018 - 7/19/2019	
Date Range	4/ 1/2018	7/19/2019
⊚ # Days	4/ 1/2018	1 Days
Bill Period	7/11/2019	Bill not generated
Force Bill Regeneration	ation	
Туре	Bill	
	Bill	
Generate	Invoice Consumption	Cancel

- Define either a date range, number of days or Bill Period.
- Select the document type; Bill, Invoice or Consumption.
- Check Force Bill Generation to override any existing document.
- Click Generate to generate and display the custom document.

NOTE: The Generate All Bills/Invoices for All Customers option is the same as the Generate All Bills/Gen Invoices option on the previous page.



5.4.3: View Bills/Invoices

You can view generated bills either by clicking the View Bills/Invoices icon in the Dashboard Viewer's main screen, or by clicking Reports>View Bills/Invoices from the screen's Menu bar.

NOTE: The viewed bill/invoice is just a temporary file that has been downloaded from the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application Database server, where the bills/invoices are stored. Any changes you make to it are not saved on the Database server.

			~ ···		/.			~				
1.	The	list o	t all	generated	bills/in	voices	display	IS. See	the	examp	le screer	i below.
				generatea	5		alopia,	0.000		examp	10 001 001	

Bill Reports				
Save Bill Delete Bill View Bill				
Bill Period	# Reports	Bill Type	Generate Date	
■ 1234	2			
⊟ Building 4	1			
8/1/2013 - 9/1/2013		PDF	11/1/2013 11:02 AM	
Building 6	1			
8/1/2013 - 9/1/2013		PDF	11/1/2013 12:15 PM	

- 2. Click on the + sign next to the customer to display the location; then click on the + sign next to the location to display the bills/invoices for the location.
- 3. Click on the bill/invoice you want to view and click the View Bill icon. A PDF of the bill/invoice opens (see the examples on the previous pages).
- 4. You have the following options:
 - To save a copy of the bill/invoice on your computer, click the Save Bill icon. (Bills/ invoices are stored on the database server. To get a local copy, you need to save

the bill/invoice on your computer.) A screen opens which lets you choose the location of the saved bill/invoice and give it a filename.

• To delete the bill/invoice, click the Delete Bill icon. A Confirmation window opens. Click Yes to delete the bill/invoice; click No to keep the bill/invoice.

WARNING! Be careful when deleting bills/invoices. Once you delete a bill/ invoice, it is removed from the server. (You can re-generate the bill/invoice later.)

You can delete multiple bills/invoicing by selecting a range and clicking Delete. Make sure that you've selected **only** the bills/invoices you want to delete.

WARNING! Be careful when deleting across multiple locations, as it is easy to select more bills/invoices than you intend, or miss some you want to delete.

NOTE: Removing a customer or location from the system doesn't delete the bills/invoices that have already been generated for them. If you want to get rid of the bills/invoices, you must delete them manually.

This page intentionally left blank.



6: Managing Data

The EnergyReporterPQA[™] application gives you access to the usage data in a variety of ways. You can view the data, copy it, export it, and correct any errors in the meter data.

6.1: View/Copy/Export Meter Data

Follow these steps to view, copy, or export the imported meter data.

1. From the Settings Editor main screen, use the Tree menu on the left of the screen to navigate to the meter you want. See the example screen below.

File Configure Tools Help			ENERGYREPORTER POA
Customers	Meter	Information	
Building 1	Meter Specifics		Fait Imported Date
	Meter Name	Office JK	
S Aggregated Meter	Serial #	0145283023	
🎒 1500_NJD	Meter Type	Shark 200	Reprove Meter
1800ShamesDr			
Office DS			Edi Meter
Office JK			
Office JS	Channel	Туре	Import logs now
Office BK	✤ W-hours, Rece	eived kWh	

Click on meter

Click this icon

2. Click the Edit Imported Data icon.

Data Search		
Meter	Main_CPU -	Values to show
Data Point	•	All Values
		All Errors
Start Date	Vvednesday, October 23, 2013	Zero Counters
End Date	Wednesday, October 23, 2013 🔍 🗸	Rollover
All Timestamps		Increasing Too Fast
Bill Period	•	Wobbly Value
		Decreasing Counter
		Good Values
		View

- 3. This screen lets you choose which data point (channel), date range, and type of values you want to view.
 - Meter: from the pull-down menu, select the meter whose data you want to view. Only meters at the currently selected location are shown.
 - Data Point: the channel of the data to view. There are typically three values for each commodity:
 - a. <commodity>: this is the value from the meter's logs. These are your base usage values, and are the only values you can change, as all other values are computed from this value; e.g., kWh. If you want to view the "raw" usage data from the meter, select this option.
 - b. <commodity>.interpolate.interval: this is the computed interval value of the commodity, typically in 15 minute periods. The values are interpolated from the root commodity values to correct for odd timestamps and missing data. These values cannot be changed, as they are computed from the root commodity; e.g., kWh. If you want to view the computed interval values, select this option.
 - c. <commodity>.DEMAND: this is the maximum Demand for an hour period, computed from the interpolated interval values for the previous hour.
 These values cannot be changed, as they are computed from the root commodity; e.g., kWh.DEMAND. If you want to view the max Demand, select this option.

- Start Date: the start date of the data to show. You can only change this field when All Timestamps and Bill Period are unchecked.
- End Date: the end date of the data to show. You can only change this field when All Timestamps and Bill Period are unchecked.
- All Timestamps: select this checkbox to automatically select the entire range of stored data to show.
- Bill Period: select this checkbox to see the date range of the billing data in all available billing periods. Click the pull-down menu to display the date ranges. When you select a date range, the beginning and ending date are displayed in the Start Date and End Date fields.
- Values to Show: the checkboxes provide filters, so that only the data you want to see is shown, e.g., only Errors.
 - All Values: show all the values. If this is selected, no other option is valid.
 - Rollover: show values flagged as a rollover. This occurs when the previous value is near the configured rollover point, and the current value is near zero. This is not considered an error.
 - Increasing Too Fast: show values flagged as increasing too fast. Values which are increasing more then 3 times the trend in the previous hour are considered as increasing too fast, and might indicate a problem. This is considered an error, and must be cleared before a bill can be generated.
 - Wobbly Value: are interval energy values which rapidly swing up and down in sequential periods.
 - Decreasing Counter: show values flagged as a decreasing counter. Except for the Rollover condition, counters (such as Energy and pulse accumulators, used for Commodities) should never decrease. If they do, this indicates a problem, and must be cleared before a bill can be generated.
 - Good Values: show values which are not flagged with an error condition.
- 4. Once you've selected the filters you want to use, click View. The data is retrieved from the database and displayed. Values which are flagged as a warning are shown

C 😧 🖉 🗶 E	× -					
Time	Value	Error Code	Error Desc	Modified Value	Modified Date	1
3/9/2014 12:15 AM	36287016.00	0		0.00		
3/9/2014 12:30 AM	36291596.00	0		0.00		
3/9/2014 12:45 AM	36296176.00	0		0.00		
3/9/2014 1:00 AM	36300756.00	0		0.00		
3/9/2014 1:15 AM	36305336.00	0		0.00		-
3/9/2014 1:30 AM	36309920.00	0		0.00		
3/9/2014 1:45 AM	36314504.00	0		0.00		
3/9/2014 3:00 AM	36319088.00	-104	Counter values don't ma	0.00		
3/9/2014 3:15 AM	36323676.00		Counter values don't ma	0.00		
3/9/2014 3:30 AM	36328260.00	0		0.00		
3/9/2014 3:45 AM	36332852.00	0		0.00		
3/9/2014 4:00 AM	36337440.00	0		0.00		
3/9/2014 4:15 AM	36342032.00	0		0.00		
3/9/2014 4:30 AM	36346624.00	0		0.00		
3/9/2014 4:45 AM	36351216.00	0		0.00		
3/9/2014 5:00 AM	36355808.00	0		0.00		
3/9/2014 5:15 AM	36360396.00	0		0.00		
3/9/2014 5:30 AM	36364992.00	0		0.00		
3/9/2014 5:45 AM	36369588.00	0		0.00		
3/9/2014 6:00 AM	36374184.00	0		0.00		

in Green. Values which are errors and will prevent a bill from being generated are shown in Red. See the example screen below.

This screen lets you view the values, correct any errors in the data, and export the data for external use.

NOTES:

- •This screen is available from both the Settings Editor and the Dashboard Viewer, but you can only modify the values using the screen from the Settings Editor. To view this screen from the Dashboard Viewer, select the meter whose data you want to view and click Tools > View Bill Data. Only 20,000 points are displayed on the interface at any time. If you are trying to view more than that number of points, click the Next and Previous buttons to scroll the data.
- •The preferred method for correcting data errors is described in Section 6.2.
- •When viewing Interval Energy values, the times displayed for the values are the beginning of the billing interval the value belongs to.

• The buttons on the top of the screen and their functions are shown below.

Refresh: click after Update Data icon to display changes
(!!!!!!!!!!!!!
Olick to clear an Invalid Flag from the currently selected data value
Click to Delete/Undelete the currently selected data value
Click to export data (see Section 6.1.1)
Click to show data values that have been removed - then you can click the Undelete icon and the Update Data icon to restore the value

6.1.1: Export Meters Data

You can export meter data in two ways.

From the Edit Imported Data Screen (shown in Section 6.1: only for the Settings Editor)

1. Click the Export Data icon shown above.

Data Export Options			×
Output CSV File Clipboard		Layout	
Format Column Separator Line Separator	CRLF Include Column Headers Include Billing Event Information		
File Options Filename			Browse Export

This screen lets you export the data to either the clipboard or a .csv file. Then you can copy the data into another application, such as the Microsoft Excel® application, or use it in your own applications.

2. Use the options in the Output box to specify where to export the data:

- CSV File: exports the data to a CSV (Comma Separated Value) Text file (though you can select other than commas to separate the exported values). When you select this option, you must enter a Filename in the bottom of the screen.
- Clipboard: exports the data to the clipboard. Be careful when using this option, as the amount of data being exported may be very large. When you select this option, you do not enter a filename.
- 3. The setting in the Layout box controls the layout of the data being exported. The only option is Tabular, which means the data is exported in a table format: rows are data entries and columns are fields.
- 4. The settings in the Format box control how the output is formatted.
 - Column Separator: use this setting to select the character used to separate fields in a row.
 - Comma (',') is the most common separator.
 - Tab should be selected if you plan to paste the data into a spreadsheet program, e.g., the Microsoft Excel® application.
 - Space should be selected if needed by your application.
 - Line Separator: use this setting to configure the sequence of characters used to indicate the end of a row. Your options are CRLF and LF. Different operating systems and software applications expect different line endings, but CRLF is the most common.
 - Include Column Headers: click this box to put the name of the field at the top of the column, before the start of the data. You may want to leave this box unchecked when using automated processing, if your application doesn't know to discard the first line (the column headings).
 - Include Billing Event Information: click this box to export analysis information, such as error code or modified date, along with the regular data. If you leave this box unchecked, only the Timestamp and Value are exported.
- 5. File Options: you will see this field if you choose the .csv file Output option. Click Browse to locate the directory for your file and enter a filename.

6. Click Export to export the data. You will see a Confirmation window when the export is complete. Click OK to close the window and the Data Export Options screen.

From the Tools>Export Meters Data (for either the Settings Editor or the Dashboard Viewer.)

1. Click Tools>Export Meters Data.

Meter Data Export			X
Customer Location	15-C College Pa	ark Apartments	
Export Cos	t		
 Bill Per Custom 	od Range	(Available Data Range 1/5/2014 to 5/14/2014)	
Star End	t Date Date	Thursday , May 01, 2014	
		Export	.

- 2. The currently selected customer and location are displayed in the screen.
 - Select Commodity from the pull-down menu
 - Click the Export Cost checkbox if you want cost data exported
 - Either click Bill Period and select a period from the pull-down menu, or click Custom Range and select the Start and End Date from the pull-down menus.
- 3. Click Export. A window opens letting you select the location of the .csv file. You can the copy the data into another application, such as the Microsoft Excel® application, or use it in your own applications.

6.2: Edit Data Errors

Following is the recommended procedure for correcting data errors, for example, zero values due to problems in communication.

1. From the Settings Editor Main screen, click Tools>Edit Data Errors. You will see the screen shown below.



2. You use the fields on the right side of the screen to refine your search for data errors. You can specify customer, location, meter, and/or channel, or select Any which will display data errors for all of the entries in that field; for example, to see data errors for all of the meters at a location, select the Location from the Location ID pull-down menu, and then select Any from the Meter ID pull-down menu.



3. Click Scan to cause the software to begin looking for the data errors. When scanning is done, any errors will display on the left side of the screen, along with the meter and timestamp. The fields on the left display the Error Description field, and detailed information regarding the error and ways to handle it are displayed on the right side of the screen. See the example below.

	Meter	Timestamp	Error Description	Edit Data Po	int		
۶	0000000020375	6/10/2013 5:45 PM	Interval value decreasing, but n	Timestamp		Value	Error Description
	000000020375	6/10/2013 5:45 PM	Interval value decreasing, but n	6/10/2013 5:	15 PM	8E-05	
	000000020375	6/10/2013 6:00 PM	Counter values decreasing for r	6/10/2013 5:	30 PM	9E-05	
	000000020375	6/24/2013 8:45 AM	Interval values are missing in th	6/10/2013 5:	45 PM	9E-05	Interval value decreasing, but no rollover deter
	000000020375	7/15/2013 8:30 AM	Interval values are missing in th	6/10/2013 6:	00 PM	9E-05	
	Main_CPU	2/8/2013 9:28 AM	Interval values are missing in th	6/10/2013 6:	15 PM	8E-05	Error
	Main_CPU	2/21/2013 11:59 AM	Interval values are missing in th				
	Poller	12/14/2012 2:00 PM	Interval value interpolated.				
	Poller	12/14/2012 2:00 PM	Interval value interpolated.				
	Poller	1/2/2013 11:48 AM	Interval counters are missing in	•			
	1700ShameDr	6/10/2013 5:45 PM	Interval value decreasing, but n	New Value	0		Update Interpolate
	1700ShameDr	6/10/2013 5:45 PM	Interval value decreasing, but n			Dention	
	1700ShameDr	6/10/2013 6:00 PM	Counter values decreasing for r				lear Error Next
	1700ShameDr	6/24/2013 8:45 AM	Interval values are missing in th	Error	energy re	aiue decreasing, b eset, or a gap in d	ata.
	1700ShameDr	7/15/2013 8:30 AM	Interval values are missing in th				
	1800ShamesDr	6/10/2013 5:45 PM	Interval value decreasing, but n	Suggestion	Decreasi	ng values most of	en occur because of time changes. If this is
	1800ShamesDr	6/10/2013 5:45 PM	Interval value decreasing, but n		the case	, clear the error to	continue. If this is not the case, determine if
	1800ShamesDr	6/10/2013 6:00 PM	Counter values decreasing for r		the source		elore continuing.
I		III	4				
	Filter	Scan Comm	nit				
				Suggeste	d way	/ to	

- The top right of the screen displays the timestamp and value of the erroneous data and the timestamps and values around it, to help you diagnose the error and decide what to do about it.
- The bottom right of the screen gives information about the error and the suggested way to handle it.

• The middle right of the screen contains options you can use to handle the error.

,	m	
New Value	0 Update	Interpolate
	Previous Clear Error	Next

- 4. Use the options shown above to handle the erroneous data:
 - New Value: if you know what the value should be, enter it in this field. If the value is wrong, but you don't know what it should be, use Interpolate (see information below).
 - Update: after entering a new value, click this button. The next error, if there is one, is displayed. Update uses the new value for the error record. It doesn't clear the error, though, so if the new value is wrong, it will still be an error.
 - Interpolate: if you don't know what the value should be, click this button to have the software calculate the new value for you. The software can only do this if there are enough intervals before and after the error for it to compute the value from.
 - Clear Error: if the error is not something that you can correct by entering a new value, e.g., missing data, click this button. This flags the value as valid, and tells the system that you want to use this value to compute reports.
 - Previous: to view the error before this one, click this button.
 - Next: to view the error after this one, click this button.
- 5. Click the Commit button to save all your changes. The software re-analyzes the data, and presents the results in the Scan and Edit Errors screen. If all the data is good, the screen should show no errors.
- 6. If you have any more errors to correct, click Filter to re-display the selection fields on the right side of the screen, and then click Scan to view and address the errors. If you do not have any more errors to correct, click X to close the window.

6.3: Re-Aggregate All Locations

You can force all aggregate meters to reaggregate the data from their locations:

- 1. From the Settings Editor, click Tools>Database Maintenance>Re-aggregate all Locations.
- 2. You will see a progress screen as the re-aggregation is taking place.

6.4: Rebuild Period Analysis

All data ranges are based off the Period Analysis, to provide faster access to data. You can force each location to rebuild this analysis:

- 1. From the Settings Editor, click Tools>Database Maintenance>Rebuild Period Analysis.
- 2. You will see a progress screen as the rebuilding takes place.

This page intentionally left blank.



7: Additional Features and Advanced **Functions**

7.1: The Service Status Bar

The bottom right of the Settings Editor gives you information on the number of pending meter data imports and the number of failed imports.



The Imports Count will only show meters for which there is actually something to be imported.

To review any imports which failed, and to see details on the pending imports, click on the green arrow to display the menu with View Imports. When you click on View Imports a screen displays that allows you to see the current status of meters being imported, as well as the history of the imports.

Import Status	Import History	Import History					
Queue 0 Status	6 Imports, 1 No	Action					
Updating period analysis [11/5/2016 12:00:00	Import Start	Device	Meter	Duration	Data Start	Data End	Error #
AM->11/6/2016 11:45:00 PM]	01/09/2017 09:58		test	00:00:01.0338950	01/09/2016 09:58	01/16/2017 09:58	
	01/09/2017 09:58		~loc.vm.08D4387{	00:00:00.9937049	03/12/2016	03/13/2016 23:45	
	01/09/2017 09:58		test	00:00:00.9564110	01/09/2016 09:58	01/16/2017 09:58	
Device	01/09/2017 09:57		~loc.vm.08D4387{	00:00:02.3975328	09/01/2016	10/31/2016 23:45	
Meter ~loc.vm.08D43875F2BDD5D9	01/09/2017 09:57		test	00:00:02.0326872	01/09/2016 09:57	01/16/2017 09:57	
Time Start 01/09/2017 09:58:07							

This screen can be used to identify if there are any problems with the data being imported, as well as when a meter's data was last updated.

The Import Status section of the screen provides information about the imports currently being processed. The fields shown are:



- Queue: The number of imports which are currently pending to be done.
- Status: The action being performed by the current import.
- Device: If the meter being imported is connected to the MeterManagerPQA[™] application's Meter List, the device will be listed here. This can be particularly useful, as the MeterManagerPQA[™] application can automatically queue the import for the meter when it has finished retrieving the logs from the meter.
- Meter: The name of the meter that is currently being imported. For Location Virtual Meter Aggregations, the location will be listed here.
- Time Start: When the import started.

The Import History section of the screen provides information about what imports have been performed. It lists the last 1000 imports that have been performed. If nothing needed to be done for the import, it will be added to the No Action count, and no history item will be recorded.

NOTE: This history will reset when the MeterManagerPQA[™] Service is restarted.

The fields shown are:

- Import Start: This lists when the import action started.
- Device: If the meter being imported is connected to the MeterManagerPQA[™] application's Meter List, the device will be listed here. This can be particularly useful, as MeterManagerPQA[™] software can automatically queue the import for the meter when it has finished retrieving the logs from the meter.
- Meter: The name of the meter that is currently being imported. For Location Virtual Meter Aggregations, the location will be listed here.
- Duration: How long the import took.
- Data Start: The first timestamp of the data being imported to the EnergyReporter-PQA[™] application.
- Data End: The last timestamp of the data being imported to the EnergyReporter-PQA[™] application.
- Error: If any errors occurred while importing the data, they will be listed here.

7.2: Option Screens

Both the Settings Editor and Dashboard Viewer have an Options screen. You access this screen by clicking Tools>Options from the main screen's Menu bar. The screen has five tabs for settings: Paths, Configuration, UI, Reports (Settings Editor) or Custom Reports (Dashboard Viewer), and Language. The settings are the same on both screens, except for the Paths setting. See the screens below.

aths	Configuration	Import	Reports	UI	Language		
PgTo	ols Path	C:\P	rogram Fi	les (x86)\Electro Industries\E-Billing Ext\BillSett	ing: Brows	e
Defa	ult Archive Path	۱ 🗌				Brows	e



Settings Editor Options Screen

Dashboard Viewer Options Screen

7.2.1: Path Setting

Dashboard Viewer setting:

- Default Bill Definition: this is the template for the bills. Click Browse to set up another location.
- Plug-in Directory: not used at the current time.
- Report Path: this is the default location for all custom usage reports, bills, and executive summary reports. Click Browse to set up another location for all of the reports.

Settings Editor settings:

- Pg Tools Path: this is the path to the pg_tools exe, which is a utility used to archive, restore, and perform other maintenance operations on the database cluster. Click Browse to set up another location.
- Default Archive Path: this is the default location where the archive is stored when the database cluster is archived. Click Browse to select the location.

7.2.2: Configuration Setting

The settings are similar for the Dashboard Viewer and the Settings Editor. This setting controls what options are available to the user.

 Click the Configuration tab. You will see the screen shown below from the Settings Editor. The Options screen from the Dashboard Viewer does not have the Autoconfigure Weather Data checkbox.

Options	
Paths Configuration UI Language	
Configuration Type	
Basic	
Advanced	
Weather Data	
Temperature Units Celsius	
Autoconfigure Weather Data	
	OK Cancel

- 2. Click the radio button of the option you want to set:
 - Basic restricts access to functional billing tasks and provides a user friendly interface to configure settings.
 - Advanced provides access to all options, and should only be chosen for advanced users.
- 3. The Weather Data section lets you select Celsius or Fahrenheit from the pull-down menu.
- 4. The default Weather Data configuration is Auto-Configure. If you do not wish to automatically configure settings for weather data acquisition for new locations at the time they are first created, click on the Autoconfigure Weather Data button to disable this feature.

5. If you've made a change, when you click OK you will see this window.



 Click Yes to restart the EnergyReporterPQA^M software now; click No if you don't want to restart the software.

NOTE: Changes you make won't take effect until you restart the software.

7.2.3: Import

The Settings Editor's Option screen has a tab labeled Import. It lets you configure the application to take Daylight Savings Time (DST) into account.

1. From the Settings Editor Option screen, click the Import tab.



- 2. If you want the billing and reporting data to adjust for DST time changes, check the box.
- 3. Click OK to close the screen and apply your settings.

7.2.4: UI (User Interface) Setting

Except for one setting, the Dashboard Viewer and Settings Editor Option screens have the same UI settings.

1. Click the UI tab. The screen shown below is from the Dashboard Viewer. The Options screen from the Settings Editor does not have Display option.

Options							
Paths Configuration UI Language							
Enables							
✓ Warn on software close							
Warn on startup if the root path is invalid							
Show debug window							
Display							
Display units in Dashboard Usage							
OK Cancel							

- 2. These are the setting options:
 - Warn on software close: this setting asks the user to confirm closing the software. The default of the setting is checked - selected. To un-select the setting click on the checkbox to remove the checkmark.
 - Warn on startup if the root path is invalid: this setting verifies that the database server has been configured correctly and is accessible. The default of the setting is checked - selected. To un-select the setting click on the checkbox to remove the checkmark (this is not recommended).
 - Show debug window: click the checkbox to show the debug trace window while the software is running.
 - Display units in Dashboard select either Usage or Demand.
- 3. Click OK to close the screen and apply your settings.

7.2.5: Language

This feature allows you to select a translation of the software to use, as well as providing a tool that can be used to translate the software.

1. Click the Language tab from the Settings Editor or Dashboard Viewer Options screen.

Options									
Paths	Configuration	UI	Language						
La	nguage								
		Select English	the Langua (USA)	age to be	used •				
		<u>Langua</u>	ige File Inf	ormation:					
		Cre	ate new Lar	nguage					
						0	ĸ	Cancel]

- 2. Select from the available languages from the pull-down menu. You can click Language File Information for details of the selected Language file.
- 3. To add a new translation, click the Create New Language button.

Create Language		
Enter the new language name	Swedish	
		OK Cancel



4. Enter the language name and click OK.

Language Editor		x
File Tools Help		
Language: Swedish Product: Common Phrase Count: 1619 - Untranslated Phrase Count: 1619 - O Last Update: 7/2/2014 12:30:55 PM	Dutdated Translation Count: 0	
Phrase	Translation	
(Remit Payment To)		
(U) resources loaded.		
Configure Croup Scripts		
Enter New Meter Connection		
Meter List		
Resets		
Retrieve Logs		
Script Log History		
Script Status		
Security Settings		
Would you like to reconfigure it now?		
from {0} to {1}		
# Reports		
(Deg. {0})		
(Hours, Minutes)		
Untranslated Modified Translated 📕 Transla	tion outdated	

5. Use the screen shown above to enter the translations. You enter the translation in the Translation column for each term in the Phrase column. See the example screen on the next page.
| File Tools Help Language: French Save Changes Product: Common Phrase Count: 1619 - Untranslated Phrase Count: 1615 - Outdated Translation Count: 0 Revert Last Update: 10/8/2014 5:03:25 PM Show Context Phrase Translation Image: Show Context (Remit Payment To) Paiement mission à Image: Show Context (Q) resources loaded. (Q) ressources chargées Image: Configure Group Scripts Configure rescriptes Configure Group Scripts Configurer metre Configurer metre Image: Show Context Resets Resets Society Settings Image: Show Context Script Log History Script Status Security Settings Image: Show Context Would you like to reconfigure it now? Image: Show Context Image: Show Context # Reports Image: Show Context Image: Show Context | iguage Editor | | |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------|----------------------------------------|
| Language: French Save Changes Product: Common Revert Phrase Count: 1619 - Untranslated Phrase Count: 1615 - Outdated Translation Count: 0 Event Last Update: 10/8/2014 5:03:25 PM Show Context Phrase Translation (Remit Payment To) Paiement mission à (Q) resources loaded. (Q) ressources chargées Configure Group Scripts Configurer les scipts de groupe Configure Meter Configurer metre Enter New Meter Connection Meter List Resets Resets Retrieve Logs Script Status Script Status Script Status Security Settings Vould you like to reconfigure it now? from (0) to (1) # Reports | File Tools Help | | |
| Phrase Translation (Remit Payment To) Paiement mission à (0) resources loaded. (0) ressources chargées Configure Group Scripts Configurer les scipts de groupe Configure Meter Configurer metre Enter New Meter Connection Meter List Resets Script Log History Script Status Security Settings Would you like to reconfigure it now? from (0) to (1) # Reports Image: Script Seture Set | Language: French
Product: Common
Phrase Count: 1619 - Untranslated Phrase Count: 1615 - O
Last Update: 10/8/2014 5:03:25 PM | Outdated Translation Count: 0 | Save Changes
Revert
Show Context |
| (Remit Payment To) Paiement mission à {0} resources loaded. {0} ressources chargées Configure Group Scripts Configure les scipts de groupe Configure Meter Configurer metre Enter New Meter Connection Meter List Resets Script Log History Script Status Security Settings Vould you like to reconfigure it now? Image: Configure it now? from {0} to {1} # Reports | Phrase A | Translation | |
| (0) resources loaded. (0) ressources chargées Configure Group Scripts Configurer les scipts de groupe Configure Meter Configurer metre Enter New Meter Connection Meter List Resets Script Log History Script Status Security Settings Would you like to reconfigure it now? from (0) to (1) # Reports Image: Script Status | (Remit Payment To) | Paiement mission à | |
| Configure Group Scripts Configure les scipts de groupe Configure Meter Configurer metre Enter New Meter Connection | {0} resources loaded. | {0} ressources chargées | |
| Configure Meter Configurer metre Enter New Meter Connection | Configure Group Scripts | Configurer les scipts de groupe | |
| Enter New Meter Connection Meter List Resets Retrieve Logs Script Log History Script Status Security Settings Would you like to reconfigure it now? from (0) to (1) # Reports | Configure Meter | Configurer metre | |
| Meter List Resets Retrieve Logs Script Log History Script Status Security Settings Would you like to reconfigure it now? from (0) to {1} # Reports | Enter New Meter Connection | | |
| Resets Retrieve Logs Script Log History Script Status Security Settings Would you like to reconfigure it now? from {0} to {1} # Reports | Meter List | | |
| Retrieve Logs Script Log History Script Status Security Settings Would you like to reconfigure it now? from {0} to {1} # Reports | Resets | | |
| Script Log History Script Status Security Settings Would you like to reconfigure it now? from {0} to {1} # Reports | Retrieve Logs | | |
| Script Status Security Settings Would you like to reconfigure it now? from {0} to {1} # Reports | Script Log History | | |
| Security Settings
Would you like to reconfigure it now?
from {0} to {1}
Reports | Script Status | | |
| Would you like to reconfigure it now?
from {0} to {1}
Reports | Security Settings | | |
| from {0} to {1}
Reports | Would you like to reconfigure it now? | | |
| # Reports | from {0} to {1} | | |
| | # Reports | | |
| (Deg. {0}) | (Deg. {0}) | | |
| (Hours, Minutes) | (Hours, Minutes) | | T |

6. When you have finished entering the translations, click Save Changes to save the language file.

7. The Language screen is redisplayed. Select the language you want to use from the pull-down menu and click OK. You will see the following confirmation window.

Language	
	Select the Language to be used French Language Settings Change Warning! Changing the language requires restarting the software. Are you sure you want to continue?
	Yes No OK Cancel

8. Click Yes. The software will shut down. Open it again to display the translated application.

7.2.6: Reports/Custom Reports

This feature gives you custom report options. The options from the Settings Editor and Dashboard Viewer are different.

7.2.6.1: Settings Editor: Reports

1. Click the Reports tab from the Settings Editor Options screen.

Options
Paths Configuration Import Reports UI Language
✓ Schedule report generation at: 2:00:00 AM → Daily
When enabled, reports will not be generated until the scheduled time, each day.
✓ Allow generating reports with data more then: 0
OK Cancel

- 2. This screen gives you two options:
 - Schedule report generation: when enabled (box checked and time selected), reports will not be generated between 11 PM and the scheduled report time. At the scheduled time, all pending reports will be generated. Between the scheduled report time and 11 PM, reports will be generated normally.
 - Allow missing days: under normal operation, custom reports require all meters to have data for the entire report period. However, when meters are offline, you may want to have those reports generated anyway, knowing that the report will not contain data for those meters.

When allow missing days is enabled (box checked and number of days selected), custom reports will be generated even if a meter is missing more than the configured number of days of data. EIG recommends the number of days setting to be at least 2 days, to allow time for meters which are slow to retrieve logs and import data. 3. Click OK to close the screen and apply your settings.

7.2.6.2: Dashboard Viewer: Custom Reports

1. Click the Custom Reports tab from the Dashboard Viewer Options screen.



- 2. To have a Custom report generated as soon as data is available, click the checkbox.
- 3. Click OK to close the screen and apply your settings.

7.3: Performing Tasks Using Command Line

You can trigger an import of all meters or generate all bills from command line. This feature is used if you wish to launch the EnergyReporterPQA[™] application from a third party application and have it run tasks. Using the command line, the EnergyReporter-PQA[™] application can be embedded, as a launch command, into any third party application.

7.3.1: Import Data Using Command Line

This can be useful for automating the importing of data. The command you use is as follows:

"[Path]\BillSettingsEditor.Master.exe" --script --import meter=all

IMPORTANT!

- [Path] is the path to the application on your PC.
- You must include the quotation marks.
 For example: "C:\Program Files (x86)\Electro Industries\EnergyReporter EXT\BillSettingsEdi-tor\BillSettings Editor.Master.exe" --script --import meter=all

7.3.2: Generate All Bills Using Command Line

This can be useful for automating the generation of bills. Make sure this runs after all the data for the month has been imported. The command you use is as follows:

"[Path]\BillViewer\BillViewer.exe" --script --generate_bill

IMPORTANT!

- [Path] is the path to the application on your PC.
- You must include the quotation marks.
 For example: "C:\Program Files (x86)\Electro Industries\EnergyReporter EXT\BillViewer\Bill-Viewer.exe" --script --generate_bill



This page intentionally left blank.



A: Sample Usage Summary Report

EIG- Engineering August, 2014 - Usage Summary Report



Usage Summary Report for EIG- Engineering – August 2014

This report provides a summary of the kWh usage for EIG- Engineering from Friday, August 01, 2014 to Sunday, August 31, 2014. This report was generated on Tuesday, October 07, 2014.

Meter Report

Each meter report contains 6 sub-reports:

1. Month Usage

Summarizes the usage of the meter over the course of August 2014, from 08/01/2014 00:00:00 to 08/31/2014 23:59:00. All values presented are the computed 15 minute interval values of the recorded commodity (kWh), summed over the specified interval. 4 values are presented:

- a. Total Usage The sum of all the 15 minute interval values over the period of the report.
- b. Peak Usage The peak 15 minute interval value over the period of the report.
- c. Month Usage A graph of the summed usage of each day during the period of the report.
- d. Month Trend A trend graph of the 15 minute interval values during the period of the report.

2. <u>Peak Week Usage</u>

Summarizes the usage of the meter over the course of the peak week during August 2014. The peak week is defined as the week containing the peak day. All values presented are the computed 15 minute interval values of the recorded commodity (kWh), summed over the specified interval. 4 values are presented:

- a. Total Usage The sum of all the 15 minute interval values over the period of the peak week.
- b. Peak Usage The peak 15 minute interval value over the period of the peak week.
- c. Usage over the Week A graph of the summed usage of each day during the peak week.
- d. Trend over the Week A trend graph of the 15 minute interval values during the peak week.

3. <u>Peak Day Usage</u>

Summarizes the usage of the meter over the course of the peak day during August 2014. The peak day is defined as the day which has the highest total usage. All values presented are the computed 15 minute interval values of the recorded commodity (kWh), summed over the specified interval. 3 values are presented:

- a. Total Usage The sum of all the 15 minute interval values during the peak day.
- b. Peak Usage The peak 15 minute interval value during the peak day.
- c. Usage over the Day A graph of the 15 minute interval values during the peak day.

4. Average Hourly and Daily Usage

Displays the average usage over the course of the month, averaged by hour, and by weekday. The highest and lowest usage for each hour and weekday over the course of the month are determined, and displayed as the bounding lines in Red and Green.

5. <u>Comparison to previous Month and Year</u>

Displays a comparison of daily usage between this month and last month, and this month this year and this month last year. The daily usage is lined up by week day for each month. The numbers at the bottom indicate what day in the month each bar represents: The top value is the current month, the bottom value the month being compared against.

6. <u>Monthly Usage and Temperature</u> Displays a comparison of monthly usage and temperature. The highest and lowest temperature for each day over the course of the month are determined, and displayed as the bounding lines in Red and Green.

Description of Report Data



EIG- Engineering August, 2014 - Usage Summary Report



Monthly Usage Summary

Customer	EIG- Engineering
Month Date	08/01/2014 to 08/31/2014
Commodity	kWh

Figure	Meter Location	Meter Name	Meter Type	Meter Serial	Total Usage	Peak Usage	Peak Demand
1	Main Building	Aggregated Meter	Aggregated Meter		17731	14	57
2	Main Building	1800ShamesDr	Shark 200	0123995130	17345	14	56
3	Main Building	Cubicle 1	Shark 200	0145324120	71	0	0
4	Main Building	Cubicle 2	Shark 200	0126370221	50	0	0
5	Main Building	Cubicle 3	Shark 200	0145324019	55	0	0
6	Main Building	Cubicle 4	Shark 200	0145324423	69	0	0
7	Main Building	Cubicle 5	Shark 200	0145324524	9	0	0
8	Main Building	Cubicle 6	Shark 200	0145282931	98	0	1
9	Main Building	Cubicle 7	Shark 200	0145324221	35	0	0

Summary of monthly usage for the aggregated meter, the building, and all individual meters



Highest usage comparison for the building and each meter



Monthly usage for the aggregated meter and all individual meters







Aggregated Meter Total usage during Peak week





Aggregated Meter Total usage during Peak day



Aggregated Meter Average hourly and daily usage



Aggregated Meter Usage comparison to previous month and year



Aggregated Meter Monthly usage compared to temperature





Main Building Total usage during month



Main Building Total usage during Peak week





Main Building Total usage during Peak day



Main Building Average hourly and daily usage



Main Building Comparison the previous month and year





Main Building Monthly usage compared to temperature





Meter 1 Total usage during month



Meter 1 Total usage during Peak week



Meter 1 Total usage during Peak day



Meter 1 Average hourly and daily usage



Meter 1 Usage comparison to previous month and year





Meter 1 Monthly Usage compared to temperature

After this, the same graphs are shown for the remaining meters.



Glossary

<pg_data></pg_data>	The data directory for the PostgreSQL database cluster for the EnergyReporterPQA [™] application. This is the " <common application="" data="">\Electro Industries\Server\PostgreSQL9.5\Data" directory.</common>
<pg_exe></pg_exe>	The directory which contains the PostgreSQLData- base Server executable. This is typically " <program files="">\Electro Industries\Server\Post greSQL\9.5".</program>
CommunicatorPQA [™] Application	The software application that is the main compo- nent of EIG's Energy Manager software suite. It is a complete energy management application for configuring EIG meters, viewing real time read- ings remotely, trending data, retrieving and view- ing logs, viewing and analyzing power quality information, and performing forensic engineering analysis. The data used by EnergyReporterPQA TM application to analyze usage is provided by the CommunicatorPQA TM application.
Bill Structure	Another name for Rate Structure.
Billing Database	The internal storage on the database cluster which holds all the data imported from the meters.
Channel	A single type of data item, such as kWh or pulses.
Charge	A monetary value applied to the bill, outside of the normal usage. This includes things such as a peak demand charge, credits, and taxes.
Commodity	A type of channel (typically from Energy or accumulations) which is a usage value the software uses when computing the rates for a bill.



Customer	The person or organization which is receiving the bill. A customer may have multiple locations, each of which gets its own bill.
Dashboard Viewer	The EnergyReporterPQA [™] software for generating bills, viewing bills, and trending the data values.
Database Cluster	The collection of databases which the Database Server provides access to. A database server may provide access to multiple database clusters.
Database Server	The combination of computer and process that provides the interface to the database cluster (currently PostgreSQL 9.5).
EnergyReporterPQA [™] Application	The package of software which includes the Settings Editor, Dashboard Viewer, and the Database Server.
Import Location	The actual source of the data imported for the meter. This is typically a log file, such as an HMIPQA [™] application .dbf file, or a CommunicatorPQA [™] application .db log file. This file is scanned when imported, and new data is placed into the billing database.
Location	A single unit for which a bill is generated. Each location may have its own set of meters and rate structures.
Meter	A data monitoring unit, which acts as an import point for collecting usage data. Each meter may have multiple channels, but only one channel can be assigned to a commodity at a time. When multiple meters are at a single location, the matching usage values are aggregated when generating the bill.

MeterManagerPQA [™] Application	A software application that works within the CommunicatorPQA [™] application to handle and automate tasks for meters, simplifying meter management, especially for large meter installa- tions. The MeterManagerPQA [™] application also automates the Log Retrieval which is necessary to build the database for the EnergyReporterPQA [™] application's usage reports and billing.
Off-Peak/On-Peak	Used for utility billing purposes, Off-Peak and On-Peak are designations applied to different times of the day so that utilities can bill at higher rates for times when energy is more expensive to produce. The EnergyReporterPQA [™] application allows you to assign On-Peak and Off-Peak to different times of the day, for each season in a rate structure.
Provider	The person or organization which is providing the energy, sending the bill, and receiving payments.
Rate	The monetary value applied to the usage which occurs during specific periods.
Rate Structure	The collection of settings which determine what rates to apply to the usage values for a commod- ity. Includes calendar rates (such as on peak and off peak), holidays, and other charges.
Seasons	In the EnergyReporterPQA [™] application, Seasons are periods of time in a calendar year to which different rates can be applied, e.g., Summer and Winter. Up to four seasons can be created in a rate structure.



configuration, data import, rate configuration, and modifying data values.

Software License KeyAn alphanumeric sequence of characters that is
typically used to enable software upgrades or
installation. In the EnergyReporterPQA™ applica-
tion, the software license key is used to enable
full use of the application.

